### Health**Equity**

!!!!

# lealthEquity

2025 Annual Report

### TO OUR SHAREHOLDERS

### Fiscal year 2025 was a momentous year for HealthEquity.

We continued driving progress toward our mission: to save and improve lives by empowering healthcare consumers. For the first time in our history, we opened more than 1 million new Health Savings Accounts (HSAs) from sales in a single year—that's a million American families connected to the value of building health savings and investing in their medical and financial wellbeing.



HealthEquity set new records across our business this fiscal year, as we grew revenue by 20% to a record \$1.2 billion, net income by 74% to a record \$97 million, and adjusted EBITDA by 28% to a record \$472 million. Strong cash flow from operations of more than \$340 million allowed us to further drive momentum by fully funding our technology platform advancements, reducing debt and returning capital to shareholders under the authorized \$300 million share repurchase plan.

These milestones have us thinking about the physics of momentum that Sir Isaac Newton described mathematically as the product of mass multiplied by velocity.

We've certainly built the mass. Today, we serve nearly **10 million HSA members** who have built more than **\$32 billion** in HSA assets. Including individuals to whom we provide consumer-directed benefits (CDB), we support more than **17 million benefit accounts**. That's a record high for HealthEquity, and we continue to serve more HSA accounts than any other provider.

As to velocity, Fiscal 2025 was a year of innovation. We've made major strides in consolidating platforms from recent acquisitions and advancing our technology infrastructure, including a shift to the cloud. These investments have positioned us to make greater advancements in mobile usage and AI, while continuing to deliver on our member-first, secure experience. That includes delivering the following major enhancements:

- A new mobile app experience, downloaded by over 1 million members. Called HealthEquity Mobile, the new app is stable, responsive, and fast—and redesigned to better highlight members' HSA assets, including available funds and investments. Members can also activate their account for the first time on mobile instead of on a browser. The mobile app allows us to more fully rely on passkeys and biometric safeguards that better protect member information. We also partnered with an award winning third party provider to deploy mobile app defense which protects members from fraud and gives our team visibility and insight into potential security threats.
- Expedited Claims, leveraging AI to streamline reimbursements for 7,000+ clients and 1 million members. This feature allows members enrolled in healthcare and Limited Purpose Flexible Saving Accounts (LPFSA) and Health Reimbursement Accounts (HRAs) to upload receipts through the member portal for a seamless and claims submission experience, completed in minutes.
- A chip-enabled stacked card for healthcare and commuter benefits, paving the way for our upcoming digital wallet. The card is now compatible with major digital wallet providers like Apple Wallet, Google Wallet, and Samsung Wallet.



We also started offering a new **Health Payment Account** (**HPA**) benefit, a low-cost alternative for clients to help members pay for healthcare. Through our partnership with our third-party partner, HPA clients can offer members a small amount of credit they can use to pay for eligible out-of-pocket healthcare expenses for their whole family.

Perhaps most exciting was the launch of our **HealthEquity** Assist<sup>™</sup> portfolio. Assist is a suite of technologically innovative solutions designed to improve healthcare transparency, affordability, and engagement, including:

- HealthEquity Analyzer™, offering real-time data and analytics to help employers optimize benefits programs with HSA insights, performance benchmarks, and targeted recommendations.
- HealthEquity Navigator<sup>™</sup>, guiding employees toward smarter healthcare decisions and potential cost savings through industry-leading price transparency tools and incentive programs.

And coming in fiscal year 2026, we plan to introduce the third Assist solution: **HealthEquity Momentum™**. With a name reflecting the remarkable drive and energy we've cultivated at HealthEquity, this AI-powered tool will deliver personalized nudges to help employees maximize the value they get from their benefits. Momentum meets employees where they're at in their physical and financial journey to drive healthier behaviors and reduce overall healthcare costs – boosting ROI for employers and improving outcomes for their teams.

These innovations are developed alongside forwardthinking clients who share our vision: empowering people with transparency, actionable insights, and tools to make the most of their benefits. As we look ahead, we also pause to remember those that have helped build the momentum we have today. We would like to take a moment to particularly thank Jon Kessler for his 15 years of dedicated service as our President and CEO. Jon joined us in our very early days and helped build the team and deliver value and remarkable performance over his years of service that helped make HealthEquity what it is today.

We now look forward to building and adding to our momentum measured by the mass of our growing market footprint, multiplied by the velocity of speed to market innovations. We'll keep working to be the premier partner of HSAs and CDBs, delivering exceptional value to our clients, members, partners and shareholders.

Thank you for your continued support as we grow, innovate, and make a lasting impact.

Satet

Scott Cutler President, Chief Executive Officer and Director

Stephen Neelen mis

**Stephen D. Neeleman, M.D.** Founder and Vice Chairman

Copyright ©2025 HealthEquity, Inc. All rights reserved







**#1** Provider of HSAs<sup>1</sup>

12,000 10,000 8,000 6,000 4,000 2,000 0 (thousands) FY20 **FY21** FY22 FY23 FY24 **FY25** 

### **Total Accounts**

7,207

FY22

**HSAs** 

5,782

FY21

12,781 12,810

10,000

8,000

4,000

2,000

(thousands)

18,000

16,000 14,000

4

0

**FY20** 

6,000 -5,344



**Revenue** 

9,889

FY25

17.033

8,692

**FY24** 

7,984

FY23

14,399 14,917 15,698

Copyright ©2025 HealthEquity, Inc. All rights reserved.

<sup>1</sup>HealthEquity is ranked as #1 by number of HSAs in the Devenir 2024 Year-End HSA Market Statistics & Trends Report dated April 2, 2025

### UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

### Form 10-K

ANNUAL REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934 For the fiscal year ended January 31, 2025

OR

I TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934 For the transition period from to

Commission File Number: 001-36568

### HEALTHEQUITY, INC.

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

Delaware

(State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization)

Commor

15 West Scenic Pointe Drive Suite 100 Draper, Utah 84020

(801) 727-1000

(Address, including Zip Code, and Telephone Number, including Area Code, of Registrant's Principal Executive Offices)

Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(b) of the Act:

	•
Trading symbol	Name of each exchange on which registered
HQY	The NASDAQ Global Select Market
	0,

Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(g) of the Act:

None

Indicate by check mark if the registrant is a well-known seasoned issuer, as defined in Rule 405 of the Securities Act. Yes 🗹 No 🗆

Indicate by check mark if the registrant is not required to file reports pursuant to Section 13 or Section 15(d) of the Act. Yes 🗆 No 🗹

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes 🗹 No 🗆

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically every Interactive Data File required to be submitted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T (§232.405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit such files). Yes 🗹 No 🗆

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, a smaller reporting company, or an emerging growth company. See the definitions of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer," "smaller reporting company," and "emerging growth company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.

Large accelerated filer	D	Accelerated filer	0
Non-accelerated filer	0	Smaller reporting company	
If an emerging growth compa	ny, indicate by check mark if the registrant has elected not to use the extended transition period for complying with	Emerging growth company any new or revised financial accounting sta	0 ndards

provided pursuant to Section 13(a) of the Exchange Act.

If securities are registered pursuant to Section 12(b) of the Act, indicate by check mark whether the financial statements of the registrant included in the filing reflect the correction of an error to previously issued financial statements.

Indicate by check mark whether any of those error corrections are restatements that required a recovery analysis of incentive-based compensation received by any of the registrant's executive officers during the relevant recovery period pursuant to §240.10D-1(b).

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act). Yes I No I

The aggregate market value of voting and non-voting common equity held by non-affiliates of the registrant on July 31, 2024, based on the closing price of \$78.48 for shares of the registrant's common stock as reported by the NASDAQ Global Select Market was approximately \$5.3 billion. For purposes of determining whether a stockholder was an affiliate of the registrant at July 31, 2024, the registrant as tockholder was an affiliate of the registrant at July 31, 2024 if such stockholder (i) beneficially owned 10% or more of the registrant's capital stock, as determined based on public filings, and/or (ii) was an executive officer or director, or was affiliated with an executive officer or director of the registrant, at July 31, 2024. This determination of affiliate status is not necessarily a conclusive determination for other purposes.

As of March 11, 2025, there were 86,496,449 shares of the registrant's common stock outstanding.

#### DOCUMENTS INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE

Portions of the Registrant's definitive proxy statement related to its 2025 annual meeting of stockholders (the "2025 Proxy Statement") are incorporated by reference into Part III of this Annual Report on Form 10-K where indicated. The 2025 Proxy Statement will be filed with the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission within 120 days after the end of the fiscal year to which this report relates.

52-2383166 (I.R.S. Employer Identification Number)

### HealthEquity, Inc. and subsidiaries Form 10-K annual report

### Table of contents

		Page
Part I.		
Item 1.	Business	2
Item 1A.	Risk factors	12
Item 1B.	Unresolved staff comments	26
Item 1C.	Cybersecurity	26
Item 2.	Properties	28
Item 3.	Legal proceedings	28
Item 4.	Mine safety disclosures	28
Part II.		
Item 5.	Market for registrant's common equity, related stockholder matters and issuer purchases of equity securities	29
Item 6.	Reserved	31
ltem 7.	Management's discussion and analysis of financial condition and results of operations	31
Item 7A.	Quantitative and qualitative disclosures about market risk	45
Item 8.	Financial statements and supplementary data	47
Item 9.	Changes in and disagreements with accountants on accounting and financial disclosure	74
Item 9A.	Controls and procedures	74
Item 9B.	Other information	75
Item 9C.	Disclosure regarding foreign jurisdictions that prevent inspections	75
Part III.		
Item 10.	Directors, executive officers and corporate governance	76
Item 11.	Executive compensation	76
Item 12.	Security ownership of certain beneficial owners and management and related stockholder matters	76
Item 13.	Certain relationships and related transactions, and director independence	76
Item 14.	Principal accounting fees and services	76
Part IV.		
Item 15.	Exhibits and financial statement schedules	77
Item 16.	Form 10-K Summary	80
	Signatures	81

[This page intentionally left blank]

#### SPECIAL NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This Annual Report on Form 10-K includes forward-looking statements that involve risks and uncertainties, including in the sections entitled "Business," "Risk factors," and "Management's discussion and analysis of financial condition and results of operations." Statements that are not purely historical are forward-looking statements within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"), and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"). These forward-looking statements include, without limitation, statements regarding our industry, business strategy, plans, goals, and expectations concerning our markets and market position, future operations, expenses and other results of operations, margins, profitability, tax rates, capital expenditures, liquidity and capital resources, and other financial and operating information. When used in this discussion, the words "may," "believes," "intends," "seeks," "anticipates," "plans," "estimates," "expects," "should," "assumes," "continues," "could," "will," "future," and the negative of these or similar terms and phrases are intended to identify forward-looking statements in this report.

Forward-looking statements reflect our current expectations regarding future events, results or outcomes. These expectations may or may not be realized. Although we believe the expectations reflected in the forward-looking statements are reasonable, we can give you no assurance these expectations will prove to be correct. Some of these expectations may be based upon assumptions, data or judgments that prove to be incorrect. Actual events, results and outcomes may differ materially from our expectations due to a variety of known and unknown risks, uncertainties, and other factors. Although it is not possible to identify all of these risks and factors, they include, among others, the risks identified in Item 1A. Risk factors.

Unless the context otherwise indicates or requires, the terms "we," "our," "us," "HealthEquity," and the "Company," as used in this Annual Report on Form 10-K, refer to HealthEquity, Inc. and its subsidiaries as a combined entity, except where otherwise stated or where it is clear that the terms mean only HealthEquity, Inc. exclusive of its subsidiaries.

### Part I

### Item 1. Business

### **Company overview**

We are a leader and an innovator in providing technology-enabled services that empower consumers to make healthcare saving and spending decisions. We use our innovative technology to manage consumers' taxadvantaged health savings accounts ("HSAs") and other consumer-directed benefits ("CDBs") offered by employers, including flexible spending accounts and health reimbursement arrangements ("FSAs" and "HRAs"), and to administer Consolidated Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act ("COBRA"), commuter and other benefits. As part of our services, we provide consumers with payment processing services, personalized benefit information, the ability to earn wellness incentives, and investment advice to grow their tax-advantaged healthcare savings. We believe the shift to greater consumer responsibility for healthcare costs will require a significant portion of consumers under the age of 65 with private health insurance in the United States to use offerings such as ours.

The core of our offerings is the HSA, a financial account through which consumers spend and save long-term for healthcare expenses on a tax-advantaged basis. As of January 31, 2025, we administered 9.9 million HSAs, with balances totaling \$32.1 billion, which we call HSA Assets, as well as 7.1 million complementary CDBs. We refer to the aggregate number of HSAs and other CDBs that we administer as Total Accounts, of which we had 17.0 million as of January 31, 2025.

We reach consumers primarily through relationships with their employers, which we call Clients. We reach Clients primarily through relationships with benefits brokers and advisors, integrated partnerships with a network of health plans, benefits administrators, benefits brokers and consultants, and retirement plan recordkeepers, which we call Network Partners, and a sales force that calls on Clients directly. As of January 31, 2025, our platforms were integrated with more than 200 Network Partners.

We have increased our share of the growing HSA market from 4% in December 2010 to 21% as of June 2024, measured by HSA Assets. According to the 2024 Midyear Devenir HSA Research Report, as of June 2024, we were the largest HSA provider by both accounts and HSA Assets. In addition, we believe we are the largest provider of other CDBs. We seek to differentiate ourselves through our service-driven culture, product breadth, ecosystem connectivity, and proprietary technology. Our proprietary technology allows us to help consumers optimize the value of their HSAs and other CDBs and gain confidence and skills in managing their healthcare costs as part of their financial security.

Our ability to assist consumers is enhanced by our capacity to securely share data in both directions with others in the health, benefits, and retirement ecosystems. Our commuter benefits offering also leverages connectivity to an ecosystem of mass transit, ride hailing, and parking providers.

Our business model provides strong visibility into our future operating performance, with the vast majority of our accounts opened before the start of our fiscal year.

We earn revenue primarily from three sources: service, custodial, and interchange. We earn service revenue mainly from fees paid by our Network Partners, Clients, and members for the administration services we provide in connection with the HSAs and other CDBs we offer. We earn custodial revenue primarily from HSA cash held by our federally insured bank and credit union partners, which we collectively call our Depository Partners, HSA cash held by our insurance company partners, and Client-held funds deposited with our Depository Partners. We earn interchange revenue mainly from fees paid by merchants on payments that our members make using our physical payment cards and on our virtual payment system. See "Key components of our results of operations" for additional information on our sources of revenue.

### **Recent acquisitions**

*HealthSavings HSA portfolio acquisition.* In March 2022, we acquired the Health Savings Administrators, L.L.C. ("HealthSavings") HSA portfolio, which consisted of \$1.3 billion of HSA Assets held in approximately 87,000 HSAs in exchange for a purchase price of \$60 million in cash.

**BenefitWallet HSA portfolio acquisition.** In fiscal 2025, we acquired the BenefitWallet HSA portfolio, comprised of approximately 616,000 HSAs plus other accounts and \$2.7 billion of HSA Assets, from Conduent Business Services, LLC ("Conduent") for a purchase price of \$425.0 million. We paid the purchase price using \$225.0 million of borrowings under our revolving credit facility, with the remainder paid using cash on hand.

### Our products and services

*Health savings accounts.* The Medicare Modernization Act of 2003 created HSAs, a tax-exempt trust or custodial account managed by a custodian that is a bank, an insurance company, or a non-bank custodian specifically authorized by the Internal Revenue Service, or IRS, as meeting certain ownership, capitalization, expertise, and governance requirements. We are an IRS-approved non-bank custodian of our members' HSAs, designated to serve as both a passive and non-passive non-bank custodian of HSAs.

To be eligible to contribute to an HSA, an individual must be covered under a high deductible healthcare plan, or HDHP, have no additional health coverage, not be enrolled in Medicare, and not be claimed as a dependent on someone else's tax return. HSAs have several tax-advantaged benefits, which we call the "triple tax savings": (1) individuals can claim a tax deduction for contributions they make to their HSAs, and contributions that their employers make to their HSAs may be excluded from their gross income for purposes of federal and most state income and employment tax; (2) the interest or earnings on the assets in the account, including reinvestment, accumulate without being subject to tax; and (3) distributions may be tax free if they are used to pay qualified medical expenses. There is no requirement to provide receipts to us to substantiate HSA distributions to members, whether made through our payment card or directly from our online HSA platform. Additionally, taxable distributions other than for qualified medical expenses are permitted without penalty (although subject to income tax) after age 65. Balances remain in the account until used, *i.e.*, there is no "use or lose" requirement. An HSA is owned by the account holder; it remains the account holder's property upon a change of employment, health plan or retirement.

**Investment platform and advisory services.** We offer an investment platform and access to an online-only automated investment advisory service to all of our members whose account balances exceed a stated threshold. These services are entirely elective to the member. The advisory service is delivered through a web-based tool, Advisor, which is offered and managed by HealthEquity Advisors, LLC, our SEC-registered investment adviser subsidiary. HealthEquity Advisors, LLC provides investment advice to its clients exclusively through the Advisor tool on an interactive website. Members who utilize our investment platform or subscribe for Advisor services pay assetbased fees, subject to a monthly fee cap, which include the cost of the advisory service and all other expenses associated with transactions made through these online tools.

Advisor provides investment education guidance and management, including maintaining HSA cash (liquidity) in amounts directed by the member, targeting risk appropriate portfolio diversification, and mutual fund selection.

We offer investors access to three levels of service:

- *Self-driven:* For members who do not subscribe for Advisor, we provide an investment platform to invest HSA balances. Neither we nor Advisor provides advice to members in respect of investments on the platform;
- GPS powered by HealthEquity Advisors, LLC: Advisor provides guidance and advice, but the member makes the final investment decisions and implements portfolio allocation and investment advice through the HealthEquity platform; and
- AutoPilot powered by HealthEquity Advisors, LLC: Advisor manages the account and implements portfolio allocation and investment advice automatically for the member.

Regardless of the level of service selected, members are responsible for their proportionate share of fees and expenses payable by the underlying mutual funds and other investment vehicles in which they invest.

*Healthcare flexible spending accounts.* Healthcare FSAs are employer-sponsored CDBs that enable employees to set aside pre-tax dollars to pay for eligible healthcare expenses that are not generally covered by insurance, such as co-pays, deductibles and over-the-counter medical products, as well as vision expenses, orthodontia, and medical devices. Healthcare FSAs can be customized by employers so they have the freedom to determine what eligible expenses may be reimbursed under these arrangements. Our employer Clients also realize payroll tax (i.e., FICA and Medicare) savings on the pre-tax contributions made by their employees.

The IRS imposes a limit, indexed to inflation, on pre-tax dollar employee contributions made to healthcare FSAs. The IRS also allows a carryover of up to 20% of the indexed contribution limit that does not count against or otherwise affect the indexed salary reduction limit applicable to each plan year. Employers are able to contribute additional amounts in excess of this statutory limit and may choose to do so in an effort to mitigate the impact of rising healthcare costs on their employees.

**Dependent care flexible spending accounts.** We also administer FSA programs for dependent care plans. These plans allow employees to set aside pre-tax dollars to pay for eligible dependent care expenses, which typically include child care or day care expenses but may also include expenses incurred from adult and elder care. Current laws and regulations impose a statutory limit on the amount of pre-tax dollars employees can contribute to dependent care FSAs with no carryover allowed. Like healthcare FSAs, employers can also contribute funds to employees' dependent care FSAs; however, these are subject to the statutory annual limit on total contributions. As with healthcare FSAs, employees.

*Health reimbursement arrangements.* Under HRAs, employers provide their employees with a specified amount of reimbursement funds that are available to help employees defray their out-of-pocket healthcare expenses, such as deductibles, co-insurance and co-payments. HRAs may only be funded by employers and there is no limitation on how much employers may contribute; however, similar to other CDBs that are funded with pre-tax dollars, employers are required to establish the programs in such a way as to prevent discrimination in favor of highly compensated employees. HRAs must either be considered an excepted benefit (for example, a dental-only HRA or a vision-only HRA), a retiree HRA or be integrated with another group health plan. HRAs can be customized by employers so employers have the freedom to determine what expenses are eligible for reimbursement under these arrangements. At the end of the plan year, employers have the option to allow all or a portion of the unused funds to roll over and accumulate year-to-year if not spent. All amounts paid by employers into HRAs are deductible for tax purposes by the employer and tax-free to the employee.

**COBRA.** We offer federal COBRA and state continuation services to employer clients to meet the employer's obligation to make available continuation of coverage for participants who are no longer eligible for the employer's COBRA covered benefits, which include medical, dental, vision, HRAs, and certain healthcare FSAs. COBRA requires employers to make health coverage available for qualified beneficiaries for a period of up to 36 months post-termination. As part of our COBRA program, we offer a direct billing service where former employee participants pay us directly as opposed to their employers for coverage they elect to continue. We handle the accounting and customer services for such terminated employees, as well as interfacing with the carrier regarding the employees' eligibility for participation in the COBRA program.

*Commuter programs.* We administer pre-tax commuter benefit programs through which employers are permitted to provide employees with commuter benefits including qualified transit and parking. The maximum monthly federal (and sometimes state) tax free exclusion is indexed for inflation. We also offer various other commuter services, including access to real-time commute data, to help employers design and implement flexible return-to-office and hybrid-workplace strategies and benefits.

### Our competitive landscape

Our direct competitors are HSA custodians and other CDB providers. Many of these are state or federally chartered banks and other financial institutions for which we believe benefits administration services are not a core business. Some of our direct competitors (including well-known retail investment companies, such as Fidelity Investments, and healthcare service companies such as UnitedHealth Group's Optum and Webster Bank) are in a position to devote more resources to the development, sale and support of their products and services than we have at our disposal. Our CDB administration competitors include health insurance carriers, human resources consultants and outsourcers, payroll providers, national CDB specialists, regional third-party administrators, and commercial banks. In addition, numerous indirect competitors, including benefits administration service providers, partner with banks and other HSA custodians to compete with us. Our Network Partners and ecosystem partners may also choose to offer competitive services directly, as some health plans have done. Our success depends on our ability to predict and react quickly to these and other industry and competitive dynamics.

### Our competitive strengths and strategy

We believe we are well-positioned to benefit from the transformation of the healthcare benefits market. Our technology platforms are aligned with a healthcare environment that rewards consumer engagement and fosters an integrated consumer experience.

*Market leadership.* We have established a leadership position in the HSA industry through our focus on innovation and differentiated capabilities. Our leadership position is evidenced by the increase in our market share (measured by HSA Assets), from 4% in December 2010 to 21% in June 2024, as reported in the 2024 Midyear Devenir HSA Research Report, which stated that we are the largest HSA custodian measured by both accounts and HSA Assets.

*Differentiated consumer experience.* We have designed our solution and support services to deliver a differentiated consumer experience, which is a function of our culture and technology. We believe this provides an advantage relative to legacy competitors.

- *Culture:* We seek to provide remarkable experiences for our members, Clients and Network Partners through what we call our "Purple" service. We believe our Purple culture is a significant factor in our ability to attract and retain customers and to address opportunities in the rapidly changing healthcare sector.
- *Technology:* We believe our technology helps us drive member outcomes and deliver on our commitment to provide Purple service. We tailor the content of our technology platforms and the guidance of our experts to be timely, personal, and relevant to each member. For example, our technology generates health savings strategies that are delivered to our members when they interact with our platforms or contact us.
- *Customer service and education:* As a key part of our strategy and commitment to provide Purple service, our team members work directly with our Network Partners, Clients, and members to engage with consumers, educating them about the benefits of our HSAs and our other products and providing personalized guidance. We employ individuals who provide real-time assistance to our members via telephone, email, or chat.

**Bundled solution for HSAs and complementary CDBs.** We are a market-share leader in each of the major categories of complementary CDBs, including FSAs and HRAs, COBRA and commuter benefits administration. Our Clients and their benefits advisors increasingly seek HSA providers that can deliver an integrated offering of HSAs and complementary CDBs. We believe that our ability to provide a combination of HSA and complementary CDB offerings significantly strengthens our value proposition to employers, health benefits brokers and consultants, and Network Partners as a leading single-source provider.

*Large and diversified channel access.* We believe our differentiated distribution platforms provide a competitive advantage by efficiently enabling us to reach a growing consumer market. Our solution is built on a business-to-business-to-consumer, or B2B2C, channel strategy, whereby we work with Network Partners and Clients to reach consumers in addition to marketing our services to these potential members directly. Reaching the consumer is critical in order for us to increase the number of our HSA members. Health plan Network Partners have been, and continue to be, a key channel through which we gain access to Clients and members.

We work directly with our Network Partners and Clients to reach the consumer in various ways. Our Network Partners collectively employ thousands of sales representatives and account managers who promote both the health plan and administrator partner's health insurance products, such as HDHPs, and our products and services. Our Clients collectively employ thousands of human resources professionals who are tasked with explaining the benefits of our HSAs to their employees. Our sales and account management teams work with and train the sales representatives and account management teams of our Network Partners and the human resource professionals of our Clients on the benefits of enrolling in, contributing to, and saving and spending through our HSAs, and our Network Partners and Clients then convey these benefits to prospective members. As a result of this collaboration, we develop relationships with each member who enrolls in an HSA with us. This personalized engagement with our members constitutes our B2B2C channel strategy.

*Proprietary and integrated technology solution.* We have a proprietary cloud-based technology solution, which we believe is differentiated in the marketplace for the key reasons described below. We are currently investing in a modernization of our proprietary technology platforms to support new opportunities and enhance security, privacy and platform infrastructure, while maintaining existing applications, features, and services.

- Complete solution for managing consumer healthcare saving and spending: We believe our technology platforms drive member outcomes by enabling our members to use this technology based on their own needs and desires. For example, our members utilize our HSA platform to evaluate and pay healthcare bills through the member portal, which allows members to pay their healthcare providers, receive reimbursements and learn of savings opportunities for prescription drugs. Members also utilize the platform's mobile app, which has been re-launched to drive better outcomes, to view and pay claims on-the-go, including uploading medical and insurance documentation to the platform with their mobile phone cameras.
- *Purpose-built technology:* Our technology solution was designed specifically to serve the needs of our members, Network Partners, other ecosystem partners and our Clients. We believe our technology enables us to both provide remarkable experiences and drive member outcomes by providing greater functionality and flexibility than the technologies used by our competitors, many of which were originally developed for banking, benefits administration or retirement services. We believe we are one of few providers with a

solution that encompasses all of the core functionality of healthcare saving and spending in one integrated, secure, and compliant system, including custodial administration of individual savings and investment accounts, card and electronic funds transaction processing, benefits enrollment and eligibility, electronic and paper medical claims processing, medical bill presentment, tax-advantaged reimbursement account and health incentive administration, HSA trust administration, online investment advice, and sophisticated analytics.

- Data integration: Our technology solution allows us to integrate data from disparate sources, which enables us to seamlessly incorporate personal health information and individually tailored strategies into the consumer experience. We utilize application programming interfaces (APIs) to integrate with health plans, pharmacy benefit managers, employers, and other benefits provider systems. A key part of our strategy is to integrate into our partners' ecosystems, rather than requiring them to conform to ours, as many of our partners' systems rely on custom data models, non-standard formats, complex business rules, and security protocols that are difficult or expensive to change. We believe that this integration enables us to deepen our partnerships with our Network Partners and other ecosystem partners.
- Configurability: Our flexible technology solution enables us to create a unique solution for each of our Network Partners. For example, a HealthEquity team member can configure product attributes, including integration with a partner's chosen healthcare price transparency or wellness tools, single sign on, sales and broker support sites, branding, member communication, custom fulfillment and payment card, savings options and interest rates, fees, and investment choices.
- Innovation: We continue to invest in technology solutions to meet the evolving needs of our Network Partners, Clients and members. Our current innovation efforts include, among others, increasing member and client self-service capabilities, developing APIs, driving electronic communication rather than paper, increasing straight-through processing, improving overall process times utilizing both traditional robotic process automation, and increasingly through artificial intelligence ("AI") tools including the Expedited Claims tool, leveraging chip-enabled stacked cards, and mobile wallet.

**Scalable operating model.** We believe that our model is scalable because our services are accessed primarily through our cloud-based technology platforms. After initial on-boarding and a period of education, our service costs for any given customer typically decline over time. Our opportunity to earn high-margin revenue from existing HSA members grows over time because as our HSA members' balances grow, our custodial revenue and recordkeeping and advisory service revenues are increased without equivalent incremental cost to us.

**Enhanced Rates.** We partner with large, highly rated insurance company partners to hold, through group annuity contracts or other similar arrangements, HSA cash. We refer to this as our "Enhanced Rates" offering. Enhanced Rates is our default HSA cash offering, and a significant portion of new HSA cash is placed in Enhanced Rates. An increase in the percentage of HSA cash held in our Enhanced Rates offering positively impacts our custodial revenue, as we generally receive a higher yield on HSA cash held by our insurance company partners compared to cash held by our Depository Partners. In addition, increased participation in our Enhanced Rates offering reduces our exposure to short-term fluctuations in prevailing interest rates because contract repricing occurs gradually, at approximately 10% per year. The percentage of HSA cash held in our Enhanced Rates offering has increased, and we expect that it will continue to increase. As our Basic Rates contracts expire, the HSA cash held in those Basic Rates contracts will transition to Enhanced Rates contracts, subject to our members retaining the right to keep their HSA cash in Basic Rates.

**Strong retention rates.** Retention of our HSA members has been strong over time. Individually owned trust accounts, including HSAs, have inherently high switching costs, as switching requires a certain amount of effort on the part of the account holder and may result in closure fees. We believe that our retention rates are also high due to our HSA platform's integration with the broader healthcare system used by our HSA members and our customer engagement and focus on the consumer experience.

**Selective acquisition strategy.** We have historically acquired HSA portfolios and businesses that strengthen our service offerings. We expect to continue this growth strategy and are regularly engaged in evaluating different opportunities. We have developed an internal capability to source, evaluate, and integrate acquisitions that have created value for stockholders. We believe the nature of our competitive landscape provides significant acquisition opportunities. Many of our competitors view their HSA businesses as non-core functions. We believe they may look to divest these assets and, in certain cases, be limited from making acquisitions due to depository capital requirements.

### **Our technology**

**Technology platforms.** We provide multiple cloud-based platforms, accessed by our members online via a desktop or mobile device, through which our members can make health saving and spending decisions, pay healthcare bills, receive personalized benefit information, earn wellness incentives, grow their savings, and make investment choices. The platforms provide users with access to services we provide as well as services provided by third parties selected by us or by our Network Partners. Our delivery model for these platforms eliminates the need for our Clients to install and maintain hardware and software in order to support HSA and other CDB programs and enables us to rapidly implement product enhancements across our entire user base.

Among other features, our HSA platform includes the capability to present to users medical bills upon adjudication by a health plan, including details such as the amount paid by insurance, specific nature of the medical service provided, and diagnostic code. Users of our HSA platform can pay these bills from an account of ours or from any bank account, online, via a mobile device, or using our payment card. All users of our HSA platform gain access to our healthcare consumer specialists, available every hour of every day, via a toll-free telephone number or email. Our specialists can assist users with such tasks as optimizing the use of tax-advantaged accounts to reduce medical spending or selecting from among medical plans offered by an employer or health plan.

Our commuter platform provides Clients with various commuter services, including access to real-time commute data, to help Clients design and implement flexible return-to-office and hybrid-workplace strategies and benefits.

We are working to phase out a technology platform that we acquired in the acquisition of Further, which requires us to migrate the associated Clients to one of our other technology platforms.

For a description of our cybersecurity risk management framework for our technology platforms, see Item 1C. Cybersecurity.

**Cloud-based solution.** Our proprietary technology is deployed as a cloud-based solution that is accessible to customers online and through our mobile app. We utilize a multi-tenant architecture that allows changes made for one Network Partner to be extended to all others. This architecture provides operating leverage by reducing costs and improving efficiencies, enabling us to maximize the utilization of our infrastructure capacity with a reduction in required maintenance. We are increasing investment in our technology and communications systems to support new opportunities and enhance security, privacy, and platform infrastructure.

Our solution is delivered via cloud-based services and hosted in third-party data centers or on a virtual private cloud with an ability to scale on demand. This allows us to quickly support our current and projected growth. We utilize regional cloud failover and multiple redundant third-party data centers to ensure continuous access and data availability. The data centers are purpose-built facilities for hosting mission critical systems with multiple built-in redundancy layers to minimize service disruptions and meet industry-standard measures.

### **Government regulation**

Our business is subject to extensive, complex, and rapidly changing federal and state laws and regulations.

#### **IRS regulations**

We are subject to applicable IRS regulations, which lay the foundation for tax savings and eligible expenses under the HSAs, HRAs, tax-advantaged commuter benefits, and FSAs we administer. The IRS issues guidance regarding these regulations regularly. In addition, we are subject to conflict of interest and other prohibited transaction rules that are enforced through excise taxes under the Internal Revenue Code. Although the excise taxes are enforced by the IRS, the underlying rules are promulgated by the Department of Labor.

In February 2006, HealthEquity, Inc. received designation by the U.S. Department of Treasury to act as a passive non-bank custodian, which allows HealthEquity, Inc. to custody HSA Assets for individual account holders. In July 2017, HealthEquity, Inc. received designation by the U.S. Department of Treasury to act as both a passive and non-passive non-bank custodian, which allows HealthEquity, Inc. to custody HSA Assets for individual account holders and use discretion to direct investment of such assets held. As a passive and non-passive non-bank custodial, the Company must maintain net worth (assets minus liabilities) greater than 2% of passive custodial funds held at each fiscal year-end and 4% of the non-passive custodial funds held at each fiscal year-end in order to take on additional custodial assets. As of January 31, 2025, the Company's year-end for trust and tax purposes, the net worth of the Company exceeded the required thresholds.

#### Privacy and data security regulations

In the provision of HSA custodial services and directed third-party administration services for FSAs and HRAs, we are subject to the Financial Services Modernization Act of 1999 (Gramm-Leach-Bliley Act or GLBA), the Health

Insurance Portability and Accountability Act of 1996 (HIPAA, as amended by the Health Information Technology for Economic and Clinical Health Act), and similar state laws.

GLBA imposes financial privacy and security requirements on financial institutions that relate to the collection, storage, use, and disclosure of an account holder's nonpublic personal information. Nonpublic personal information includes information that is collected or generated in the course of offering a financial product or service. For example, nonpublic personal information includes information submitted by a prospective account holder in an application, an account holder's name and contact information, and transaction information. Because part of our business is the administration of financial products such as HSAs, we are required under GLBA to send a notice of our privacy practices to account holders and to comply with restrictions on the disclosure of nonpublic personal information. We are also required under GLBA to establish reasonable administrative, technical, and physical safeguards to protect the security, confidentiality, and integrity of nonpublic personal information pursuant to the Federal Trade Commission's safeguards rule. Violations of GLBA can result in civil and criminal penalties.

HIPAA covered entities and their business associates are required to adhere to HIPAA privacy and security standards. Covered entities include most healthcare providers, health plans, and healthcare clearinghouses. Because we perform services (such as FSA services) for covered entities that include processing protected health information, we are a business associate and subject to HIPAA. The two rules that most significantly affect our business are: (i) the Standards for Privacy of Individually Identifiable Health Information, or the Privacy Rule; and (ii) the Security Standards for the Protection of Electronic Protected Health Information, or the Security Rule. The Privacy Rule restricts the use and disclosure of protected health information and requires us to safeguard that information and provide certain rights to individuals with respect to that information. The Security Rule establishes requirements for safeguarding protected health information transmitted or stored electronically. Both civil and criminal penalties apply for violating HIPAA, which may be enforced by both the Department of Health and Human Services' Office for Civil Rights and state attorneys general. Violations of HIPAA may also subject us to contractual remedies under the terms of business associate agreements with covered entities.

Various states also have laws and regulations that impose additional restrictions on our collection, storage, use, and disclosure of personal information. Privacy regulation in particular has become a priority issue in many states and with the federal government. For example, the California Consumer Privacy Act ("CCPA") protects certain privacy rights of California consumers and requires companies, such as ours, that process information on California residents, to make disclosures to consumers about their data collection, use, and sharing practices, and allows consumers to opt out of certain data sharing with third parties and provides a private right of action for data breaches. The CCPA does not generally apply to data subject to GLBA or HIPAA. We expect further privacy requirements to be applicable to us as a result of additional recently passed, and likely upcoming, state privacy laws similar to CCPA, which may expand consumers' rights with respect to their personal information. Several of these laws do not apply to entities or data subject to GLBA or HIPAA. The federal government is also considering legislative and regulatory proposals concerning privacy, data protection, and cybersecurity, which may require us to implement and maintain additional operational or compliance measures.

#### ERISA

Our private-sector clients' FSAs, HRAs, COBRA continuation insurance, and other account-based retirement plans are covered by the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended, or ERISA, which governs "employee benefits plans." Title I of ERISA does not generally apply to HSAs. ERISA generally imposes extensive reporting requirements on employers, as well as an obligation to provide various disclosures to covered employees and beneficiaries; and employers and third-party administrators that have authority or discretion over management, administration, or investment of plan assets are subject to fiduciary responsibility under ERISA. ERISA's requirements affect our FSAs, HRAs, and COBRA administration businesses. The Department of Labor can bring enforcement actions or assess penalties against employers, investment advisers, administrators, and other service providers for failing to comply with ERISA's requirements. Participants and beneficiaries may also file lawsuits against employers, investment advisers, administrators, and other service providers under ERISA.

#### Department of Labor

The Department of Labor, or the DOL, regulates plans that are subject to ERISA, including health FSAs, HRAs, and 401(k) and other retirement plans, as well as COBRA administration. The DOL also issues guidance related to fiduciary responsibility and prohibited transactions under ERISA and the Internal Revenue Code that affect administration of HSAs (as well as health FSAs, HRAs, and retirement plans).

The DOL issues regulations, technical releases, and other guidance that apply to employee benefit plans, taxfavored savings arrangements (including HSAs) and COBRA administration, generally. In addition, in response to a request by an individual or an organization, the DOL's Employee Benefits Security Administration may issue an advisory opinion that interprets and applies ERISA and/or corresponding prohibited transaction rules under the Internal Revenue Code to a specific situation, including issues related to consumer-centric healthcare accounts and retirement plans.

#### Healthcare reform

In March 2010, the federal government enacted significant reforms to healthcare benefits through the Affordable Care Act. The legislation amended various provisions in many federal laws, including the Internal Revenue Code and ERISA. The reforms included new excise taxes that incentivize employers to provide health benefits (including HSA-compatible benefits) to all full-time employees and new coverage mandates for health plans. The rules directly affect health FSAs and HRAs and have an indirect effect on HSAs. Further changes to the Affordable Care Act and related healthcare regulation remain under consideration, including "Medicare for all" plans. In addition, legislative proposals to either increase access to HSAs and similar accounts, and conversely legislation that would curtail them, are commonly introduced in both chambers of Congress and could be taken up at any time.

#### Investment Advisers Act of 1940

Our subsidiary HealthEquity Advisors, LLC is an SEC-registered investment adviser that provides web-only automated investment advisory services to members. As an SEC-registered investment adviser, it must comply with the requirements of the Investment Advisers Act of 1940, or the Advisers Act, and related Securities and Exchange Commission, or SEC, regulations and is subject to periodic inspections by the SEC staff. Such requirements relate to, among other things, fiduciary duties to clients, disclosure obligations, recordkeeping and reporting requirements, marketing restrictions limitations on agency cross and principal transactions between the adviser and its clients, and general anti-fraud prohibitions. The SEC is authorized to institute proceedings and impose sanctions for violations of the Advisers Act, ranging from fines and censure to termination of an investment adviser's registration. Investment advisers also are subject to certain state securities laws and regulations. Failure to comply with the Advisers Act or other federal and state securities and regulations could result in investigations, sanctions, profit disgorgement, fines or other similar consequences.

### Intellectual property

Intellectual property is important to our success. We rely on trademarks and other forms of intellectual property rights and measures, including trade secrets, know-how and other unpatented proprietary processes, and nondisclosure agreements, to maintain and protect proprietary aspects of our products and technologies. We require our team members and consultants to execute confidentiality agreements in connection with their employment or consulting relationships with us. We also require our team members and consultants to disclose and assign to us all inventions conceived during the term of their employment or engagement while using our property or which relate to our business.

### **Geographic areas**

Our sole geographic market is the U.S.

### Human capital

HealthEquity is comprised of people dedicated to empowering consumers to spend, save, and invest for healthcare by delivering Purple service. We believe that our culture is a key differentiator that drives the success of our company through, among other things, attracting and retaining top talent.

Our board of directors and its committees provide oversight on certain human capital matters. The Talent, Compensation and Culture Committee of our board of directors acts on behalf of the board to review and determine executive compensation plans, policies, and programs; oversee the Company's culture and related strategies, programs, and risks; and oversee the Company's talent management, development, and retention efforts.

As of January 31, 2025, we had 3,105 full-time team members and 15 part-time team members.

#### Talent acquisition and team member development

Our People team seeks to attract, hire, and develop the best, most qualified candidates and team members.

HealthEquity has taken, and continues to take, steps to strengthen our talent:

Our People team uses a hiring framework which seeks to improve candidate experience, ensure quality of hire, and increase our focus on hiring practices that meet or exceed industry and legal standards.

- We continued an early career internship program, offering positions across two key areas: corporate business functions and technology. We strive to attract candidates aligned with our vision and who will provide the unique viewpoints and experiences that help drive our success going forward, including by our engaging in outreach with universities where we have a strong regional presence.
- We offer a library of resources for our "Grow Your Career" series with the Talent Partner and Talent Operations teams. This includes guides on how to write resumes, create a social media presence, and prepare for interviews to support team member development.
- We run the Temporary On-Project Specialist (TOPS) program, which allows Member Service Specialists to
  experience working in other areas of the business. The program is open to all Member Service Specialists,
  and selected individuals who are able to support areas that need help while gaining experience that can
  assist with their personal and professional goals.
- We are implementing a broad leadership development program to improve team member engagement and productivity.
- We coordinate an annual company-wide learning series, Remarkable You. Open to all teammates, sessions
  include leadership development, emotional intelligence, technical skills, and other professional development
  topics.
- We also offer DEAL (Dedicated, Engaged, Authentic Leaders), an annual summit for all company leadership that provides an opportunity to discuss strategic priorities and initiatives and focus on leadership development and effective leadership workshops.

### Pay equity

Pay equity is a crucial metric in assessing equal opportunity at HealthEquity. We strive to provide a consistent and fair remuneration strategy for all team members through our Total Rewards package. This package includes:

- Base salary
- Incentive/bonus pay
- Stock-based compensation
- 401(k) with company matching
- Health benefits

The Total Rewards philosophy underlying this package is intended to promote fairness and simplicity so that team members and people leaders understand the performance goals they target during the year and the outcomes that result from achieving or exceeding those goals. We strive to administer the Total Rewards package consistently and to ensure equal opportunity as follows:

- · Maintaining competitive pay by reviewing market data annually
- Rewarding team members based on their abilities, competencies, experience, and performance levels
- · Effectively communicating our Total Rewards policies and practices
- · Complying with all applicable federal, state, and local laws and requirements

#### Team member engagement

We also consider team member engagement an important metric of our organizational health. We regularly seek team member feedback and measure engagement through a survey which contains three engagement key performance indicators (KPIs) that we believe provide a comprehensive measure of team member engagement. The KPIs are designed to determine whether our team members recommend HealthEquity as a great place to work, whether their work gives them a sense of accomplishment, and whether they are motivated to go above and beyond in their work.

As of January 31, 2025, our team member engagement score was 78% favorable, 15% neutral, and 7% unfavorable, based on a participation rate of 88%. We believe that our team member engagement impacts our ability to retain our team members. For the fiscal year ended January 31, 2025, our total team member turnover was 14% and our voluntary turnover was 8%.

### **Corporate information**

HealthEquity, Inc. was incorporated as a Delaware corporation on September 18, 2002. Our principal business office is located at 15 W. Scenic Pointe Dr., Ste. 100, Draper, Utah 84020. Our website address is www.healthequity.com. We do not incorporate the information contained on, or accessible through, our corporate website into this Annual Report on Form 10-K, and you should not consider it to be part of this report.

### Where you can find additional information

Our website is located at www.healthequity.com, and our investor relations website is located at ir.healthequity.com. Information on our website is not incorporated into this report. Copies of our Annual Reports on Form 10-K, Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q, Current Reports on Form 8-K, and any amendments to these reports filed or furnished pursuant to Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Exchange Act are available, free of charge, on our investor relations website as soon as reasonably practicable after we file such material electronically with or furnish it to the SEC. The SEC maintains an internet site that contains reports, proxy and information statements, and other information regarding issuers that file electronically with the SEC at www.sec.gov.

### Item 1A. Risk factors

You should carefully consider the risks described below together with the other information set forth in this Annual Report on Form 10-K. If any of the risks described below are realized, our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects could be materially and adversely affected. The risks described below are not the only risks facing our company. Risks and uncertainties not currently known to us or that we currently deem to be immaterial also may materially adversely affect our business, financial condition, and operating results.

#### Risks relating to our business and industry

### Any diminution in, elimination of, or change in the availability of tax benefits for HSAs and other CDBs would materially adversely affect us.

Substantially all of our revenue is earned from tax-advantaged HSAs and other CDBs. The efforts of governmental and third-party payers to raise revenue or contain or reduce healthcare or other costs could include restructuring the tax benefits available through HSAs and other CDBs, which may adversely affect our business, operating results, and financial condition. For example, the federal government or states may seek to raise revenues by enacting tax laws that limit or eliminate the tax deductions available to individuals who contribute to HSAs and other CDBs. We cannot predict if any new tax reforms will ultimately become law, or if enacted, what their terms or the regulations promulgated pursuant to such reforms will be. If the laws or regulations are changed to limit or eliminate the tax benefits available through these accounts, such a change would have a material adverse effect on our business.

## Failure to adequately place and safeguard HSA cash and Client-held funds, or the failure of any of our depository or insurance company partners, could materially and adversely affect our business, financial condition and results of operations.

As a non-bank custodian, we rely on our federally insured custodial Depository Partners and our insurance company partners to hold HSA cash that we custody. The portion of HSA cash held by our insurance company partners continues to increase with the increasing adoption of our Enhanced Rates program. The HSA cash held through our insurance company partners is not federally insured, and our members bear the risk of loss with respect to either the failure of the insurance company partner holding their HSA cash or the breach by the insurance company partner or pay interest thereon. In addition, we deposit Client-held funds with our Depository Partners in interest-bearing demand deposit accounts, and federal deposit insurance may not be available for certain Clients.

If any material adverse event were to affect one of our Depository Partners or our insurance company partners, including a significant decline in its financial condition, a decline in the quality of its service, a loss of deposits, its inability to comply with applicable banking, insurance or other regulatory requirements, systems failure or its inability to return principal or pay interest thereon, our business, financial condition and results of operations could be materially and adversely affected. In addition, in the event of such a failure of, or breach by, one of our insurance company partners, the HSA cash held through that insurance company partner would be at risk and no assurance can be given that our contractual arrangements with that insurance company partner would be sufficient for our members to fully recover their HSA cash, which would in turn result in reputational and financial harm to the Company.

In addition, certain of our insurance company partners have commitments to us with respect to the interest rates paid; however, some of these commitments are conditional upon certain market events and/or satisfaction of our obligations to the partner. A reduction of the interest rate payable, or a requirement that we post collateral in lieu of any such reduction, could have a material and adverse impact on our business, financial condition and results of operations.

## Failure to adequately manage the liquidity of the custodial assets held by our Depository Partners and insurance company partners could materially and adversely affect our business, financial condition, and results of operations.

Certain of our arrangements with our Depository Partners and insurance company partners require that we keep a minimum amount of HSA cash with such partner. If we fail to comply with those minimum HSA cash requirements, including as a result of withdrawals by our members, we may be subject to penalties payable to our partners or a reduction in the interest paid to us under such arrangements. Such penalties or reductions, if imposed, could have a material and adverse impact on our business, financial condition and results of operations, and we may not have sufficient capital on hand to pay such penalties.

### A decline in interest rates would reduce our income on our HSA Assets and Client-held funds and our ability to attract HSA contributions.

We partner with our Depository Partners and insurance company partners to hold our HSA Assets and other Clientheld funds. We earn a substantial portion of our revenue from fees we earn from our Depository Partners and insurance company partners, which comprised approximately 45%, 39%, and 30% of our revenues during the fiscal years ended January 31, 2025, 2024, and 2023, respectively. A decline in prevailing interest rates would negatively impact our business by reducing the yield we realize on our HSA Assets and other Client-held funds. In addition, if we do not offer competitive interest rates on HSA Assets, our members may choose another HSA custodian. Any such scenario could materially and adversely affect our business and results of operations.

#### A decline in the value of invested HSA Assets would adversely affect our results of operations.

If the value of the invested HSA Assets our members hold declines, whether due to market conditions or other factors, our fees, which are based on a percentage of the asset values, would be adversely affected, which would in turn negatively impact our results of operations.

### Integration of our acquisitions may not be successful, and we may not realize the synergies anticipated from our acquisitions.

The success of our acquisitions depends in part on our ability to realize the anticipated business opportunities from combining the operations of the acquired businesses with our business in an efficient and effective manner. Integration of our acquisitions could take longer and be more costly than anticipated, and it could result in the loss of key team members, the disruption of our ongoing business and the acquired business, tax costs or inefficiencies, or inconsistencies in standards, controls, information technology systems, procedures and policies, any of which could adversely affect our ability to maintain relationships with team members, Clients, Network Partners or other third parties, and could harm our financial performance. In addition, we may not realize the anticipated cost, revenue, and other synergies associated with successfully integrating our acquisitions.

Our management team and other team members continue to spend time on integration efforts relating to our recent acquisitions, including the Further acquisition. As part of that integration process, we are working to migrate certain Clients and Network Partners to different technology platforms. We have experienced challenges and increased costs related to Clients' and Network Partners' dissatisfaction as well as technological issues in integrating acquisitions, which could continue to occur as we continue integrating past and future acquisitions.

### If we are not successful in adapting to our rapidly evolving industry, our growth may be limited, and our business may be adversely affected.

The market for our products and services is subject to rapid and significant change and competition. The market for administering HSAs and other CDBs is characterized by rapid technological change, new product and service introductions, evolving industry standards, changing customer needs, existing competition, and the entrance of non-traditional competitors. In addition, there may be a limited-time opportunity to achieve and maintain a significant share of this market due in part to our rapidly evolving industry, industry consolidation, and the substantial resources available to our existing and potential competitors. In order to remain competitive, we are continually involved in a number of projects to develop new services or compete with these new market entrants. These projects carry risks, such as cost overruns, delays in delivery, performance problems, and lack of acceptance by our Clients, Network Partners and members.

#### Achieving our business strategy depends in large part on the success of our recent CEO transition.

On January 6, 2025, our longtime President and Chief Executive Officer, Jon Kessler, retired, at which time Scott Cutler joined the Company as his successor. Any significant leadership change involves inherent risk and can be difficult to manage. Our new CEO is critical to executing on and achieving our business strategy, and our success depends, in large part, on the effectiveness of this transition. If our new CEO is unsuccessful at leading the Company and our management team, or is unable to successfully execute the Company's strategy, our business may be harmed and our financial condition and results of operations may be adversely affected.

#### Any diminution in the use of HSAs or other CDBs would materially adversely affect us.

We believe that many consumers are not familiar with, or do not fully appreciate, the tax-advantaged benefits of HSAs and other CDBs. Our success depends on the willingness of consumers to increase their use of HSAs and other CDBs, our ability to increase engagement, and our ability to demonstrate the value of our services to our existing and potential Clients, Network Partners and members.

If our members do not fully use their HSAs or CDBs, if employers reduce or cease to offer HSAs or other CDB programs, if the rate of adoption of these accounts decreases, if existing Clients, Network Partners and members do not recognize or acknowledge the benefits of our services or we do not drive engagement, then the market for our services might decline or develop more slowly than we expect, which could adversely affect our operating results.

### The use or anticipated use of AI technologies, including generative AI, by us or third parties, may increase or create new operational and competitive risks.

Al technologies – including generative AI –present numerous opportunities, such as benefits from increased operational efficiencies and innovative new products. We expect the use of AI technologies in the marketplace to increase as we, our service providers, and our competitors seek to leverage and maximize those benefits. However, the development and deployment of such technologies also poses certain risks. For example, new products and services incorporating or utilizing AI and machine learning may raise technological, security, legal and other risks and challenges related to, among other items, the use of personal information or the information of clients who have not granted permission for the use of their data in such AI systems, flaws in our models or training datasets that may result in biased or inaccurate results or other unanticipated outcomes, ethical considerations regarding AI, potential infringement of third-party intellectual property rights, exposure of data, and our ability to safely deploy and implement governance and controls for AI systems. We are also exposed to risks arising from the use of AI technologies by bad actors, who may use such technologies to commit fraud, misappropriate funds, and facilitate cyberattacks. Further, our competitors may adopt AI or generative AI more quickly or more effectively than we do, causing competitive harm. Any of these risks could negatively impact our reputation, the demand for our products and services, our financial condition and results of operations, and otherwise draw adverse regulatory scrutiny.

#### We may be unable to compete effectively against our current and future competitors.

The market for our products and services is highly competitive. We view our competition in terms of direct and indirect competitors. Our direct HSA competitors are well-known retail investment companies, such as Fidelity Investments, HSA custodians and administrators that include state or federally chartered banks, such as Webster Bank and Optum Bank, insurance companies, and non-bank custodians approved by the U.S. Treasury. We also have numerous indirect HSA administration competitors, including benefits administrators and health plans, that license technology platforms and partner with other HSA custodians to provide "white label" HSA offerings. Our other CDB administration competitors include health insurance carriers, human resources consultants and outsourcers, payroll providers, national CDB specialists, regional third-party administrators, and commercial banks, and these competitors have entered, and others may also enter, the HSA market or expand existing HSA offerings to compete with us.

An increased focus on HSA-favorable healthcare regulatory reforms may create renewed interest and investment by our competitors in their HSA offerings and lead to greater competition, which could make it harder for us to maintain our growth trajectory. This risk would be compounded if legal requirements or administrative rules are interpreted in a way that makes compliance more onerous for us than for our competitors.

If one or more of our competitors were to merge or partner with another of our competitors, the change in the competitive landscape could materially adversely affect our ability to compete effectively. Our competitors have and may continue to establish or strengthen cooperative relationships with our current or future Network Partners or other strategic partners, thereby limiting our ability to promote our solution with these parties. We have seen an increase in Network Partners that have decided to offer HSAs or other CDBs directly to their customers, and a continuation of this trend would significantly reduce our channel partner opportunities and result in account attrition.

Well-known retail mutual fund companies, such as Fidelity Investments, have entered the HSA and CDB business and gained significant market share. Our market share could decline if Fidelity Investments and other mutual fund companies continue expanding their presence in the market. These investment companies have significant advantages over us in terms of brand name recognition, years of experience managing tax-advantaged retirement accounts (e.g., 401(k) and IRA), highly developed recordkeeping, trust functions, and fund advisory and customer relations management, among others. If we are unable to compete effectively with these mutual fund company competitors, our results of operations, financial condition, business, and prospects could be materially adversely affected.

Many of our competitors, in particular banks, insurance companies, and other financial institutions, have longer operating histories and significantly greater financial, technical, marketing, and other resources than we have. As a result, some of these competitors are in a position to devote greater resources to the development, promotion, sale, and support of their products and services and have offered, or may in the future offer, a wider range of products

and services that are increasingly desired by potential customers, and they have also used advertising and marketing strategies (including loss-leaders) that achieve broader brand recognition or acceptance.

Finally, our competitors may have the ability to devote more financial and operational resources than we can to developing new technologies and services, including services that provide improved operating functionality, and adding features to their existing service offerings. They may have a greater ability to use AI to provide enhanced products and service offerings. If successful, their development efforts could render our services less desirable, resulting in the loss of our existing customers or a reduction in the fees we earn from our products and services.

#### Developments in the rapidly changing healthcare industry could adversely affect our business.

Substantially all of our revenue is derived from healthcare-related saving and spending by consumers, which could be affected by changes affecting the broader healthcare industry, including decreased spending in the industry overall. General reductions in expenditures by healthcare industry participants could result from, among other things:

- government regulation or private initiatives that affect the manner in which healthcare industry participants interact with consumers and the general public;
- consolidation of healthcare industry participants;
- · reductions in governmental funding for healthcare; and
- adverse changes in general business or economic conditions affecting healthcare industry participants.

Even if general expenditures by industry participants remain the same or increase, developments in the healthcare industry may result in reduced spending in some or all of the specific market segments that we serve now or in the future. The healthcare industry has changed significantly in recent years, and we expect that significant changes will continue to occur. However, the timing and impact of developments in the healthcare industry are difficult to predict. There is no assurance that the demand for our products and services will continue to exist at current levels or that we will have adequate technical, financial, and marketing resources to react to changes in the healthcare industry.

### If our members do not continue to utilize our payment cards, our results of operations, business, and prospects would be materially adversely affected.

We derived 15%, 16%, and 17% of our total revenue during the fiscal years ended January 31, 2025, 2024, and 2023, respectively, from interchange fees that are paid to us when our customers utilize our payment cards. These fees represent a percentage of the expenses transacted on each card. For example, the COVID-19 pandemic had a materially adverse impact on the interchange fees generated due to decreased usage of our payment cards in our commuter product and in healthcare spending. If our customers do not use these payment cards at the rate we expect, if they elect to withdraw funds using a non-revenue generating mechanism such as direct reimbursement, or if other alternatives to these payment cards develop, our results of operations, business, and prospects would be materially adversely affected.

### Failure to maintain effective internal control over financial reporting could have a material adverse effect on our reputation, results of operations and financial condition.

Effective internal control over financial reporting is necessary for us to provide reliable financial reports, prevent fraud and operate successfully as a public company. Any failure, whether in connection with our growth, acquisitions, or otherwise, to execute on our internal controls and continue to maintain effective internal controls, to timely implement any necessary additional improvement to our internal controls or to effect remediation of any future material weakness or significant deficiency could, among other things, result in losses from fraud or error, harm our reputation or cause investors to lose confidence in our reported financial information, all of which could have a material adverse effect on our reputation, results of operations, or financial condition.

Management reviews and updates our systems of internal controls and procedures, as appropriate. Any system of controls is based in part on certain assumptions and can provide only reasonable, not absolute, assurances that the objectives of the system are met. Any failure or circumvention of our controls and procedures or failure to comply with regulations related to controls and procedures could have a material adverse effect on our reputation, results of operations and financial condition.

#### Data security, technological, and intellectual property risks

### Cyber-attacks, including ransomware attacks, or other privacy or data security incidents could materially adversely impact our business.

As one of the largest providers of HSAs and other CDBs, our proprietary technology platforms enable the exchange of, and access to, sensitive information. As a result, we are frequently the target of cyber-attacks, including ransomware attacks, which means we must continue to monitor and take steps to secure each of our technology platforms, making sure these platforms are aligned to our industry benchmark security posture. In addition, geopolitical events, including the war between Russia and Ukraine, have resulted in, and may continue to result in, an increase in cyber-attacks.

Substantially all of our workforce works remotely. This remote work environment increases the risk of cybersecurity breaches and incidents, and the potential impact of these on our operations is also higher while our team members log into our network remotely. In addition, we use third-party partners to service our members. These third-party partners must have access to member information in order to provide this service. Third-party partner remote access to our member information further increases the risk of cybersecurity breaches and incidents through those partners, and from time to time our third-party partners are also the victims of cybersecurity breaches and incidents that may involve member information.

Our ability to ensure the security of our technology platforms and sensitive customer and partner information is critical to our operations. We rely on standard Internet and other security systems to provide the security and authentication necessary to effect secure transmission of data. Despite our security measures, our information technology and infrastructure are vulnerable to cybersecurity threats, including attacks by hackers and other malfeasance. Such threats could result in actual security events that compromise our networks, or those of third-party service providers on which we rely, and result in the information stored or transmitted there to be accessed, modified or used in an unauthorized manner, publicly disclosed, lost, or stolen. Such access, use, disclosure, or other loss of information may result in regulatory scrutiny, and legal claims and liability, including under laws that protect the privacy of personal information, as it has in the past. Cybersecurity events disrupt our operations and the services we provide to our Clients, damage our reputation, and cause a loss of confidence in our products and services, which could adversely affect our business, operations, and competitive position.

Security breaches, including a major breach of our network security and systems, could result in serious negative consequences for our business, including the loss of sensitive information, theft or loss of actual funds, litigation, indemnity obligations to our Clients, fines, penalties and other liabilities, including under laws that protect the privacy of personal information, disrupt our operations and the services we provide to our members, Clients and Network Partners. We have been the victim of such breaches, which have damaged our reputation and caused a loss of confidence in our products and services, and may lead to a reduction in demand and result in an unwillingness of members, Clients, Network Partners and other data owners to provide us with their payment information or personal information, and otherwise harm our brand. Furthermore, when third parties improperly obtain and use the personal information of our members, we are required to expend significant resources to investigate and resolve these problems.

While we have security measures in place, we have experienced data privacy incidents in the past, including an incident in 2024 in which a business partner's user account containing personally identifiable information was breached. As a result of the incident, we are now subject to several putative class action lawsuits seeking unspecified damages, and we are subject to regulatory inquiries related to the incident. Whether as a result of these incidents, or if our security measures are breached again or unauthorized access to data is otherwise obtained as a result of third-party action, team member error or otherwise, our reputation could be significantly damaged, our business may suffer and we could incur substantial liability, which could result in loss of sales, Clients and Network Partners.

Because techniques used to obtain unauthorized access to or sabotage systems change frequently and such novel techniques may not be identified until they are launched against a target, we may be unable to anticipate, or to implement adequate preventative measures to address, these techniques. Any or all of these issues could negatively impact our ability to attract new, or increase engagement by, members, Clients and Network Partners, and subject us to third-party lawsuits, regulatory fines, contractual liability, and other action or liability, thereby harming our operating results or financial condition.

## Fraudulent activity, whether involving member accounts or our third-party service providers, has led, and could continue to lead, to financial and reputational damage to us and could reduce the use and acceptance of our products and services.

Criminals are using increasingly sophisticated methods to obtain personal information, which they then use to commit fraud. As a non-bank custodian of HSAs, we are frequently targeted by sophisticated and persistent bad actors for fraudulent activity, through various tactics such as high-volume credential stuffing attacks, denial of

service attacks, and social engineering attacks, among others. We have experienced a significant increase in the volume and sophistication of outside fraudulent activity targeting member accounts, resulting in a significant loss to us as we incurred service costs to reimburse and protect impacted members. Losses due to fraud committed against us and our Clients, members, and Network Partners may not be covered by insurance policies, and losses not covered by insurance may be material. Even in the event that losses relating to fraudulent activity are covered by insurance, premiums and/or deductibles related to our insurance coverage may increase or the scope of our coverage may decrease, any of which could have an adverse impact on our financial results.

We are also vulnerable to criminal fraudulent activity through our third-party service providers. We rely upon third parties to provide certain services, such as some transaction processing services and data feeds, and such reliance subjects us to risks related to the vulnerabilities of those third parties. For example, we are exposed to risks relating to the theft of payment card numbers housed in a merchant's point of sale systems if our members use our payment cards at a merchant whose systems are compromised. We may reimburse our members for losses sustained when using our payment cards, even in instances where we are not directly responsible for the underlying cause of such loss.

In addition, because of a significant increase in outside fraudulent member account activity, we have suffered reputational damage that could reduce the use and acceptance of our products and services, or cause our Clients, members, and Network Partners to look for alternative providers. Further fraud incidents, or increases in the overall level of fraud involving either member accounts, our reimbursement administrative services, or our third-party service providers, could result in financial and reputational damage to us. If we fail to successfully protect against fraud in the future, our business and financial results may be adversely affected.

### We rely on software licensed from third parties that may be difficult to replace or that could cause errors or failures of our technology platforms that could lead to lost customers or harm to our reputation.

We rely on certain cloud-based software licensed from third parties to run our business. This software may experience outages, may not continue to be available to us on commercially reasonable terms and any loss of the right to use any of this software could result in, among others, delays in producing our financial statements, risks to our security environment, or the provisioning of our products and services until equivalent technology is either developed by us, or, if available, identified, obtained, and integrated into our systems and processes, which would likely take a significant amount of time and harm our business. In addition, we have service level agreements with certain of our Clients and Network Partners for which the availability of this software is critical. Any decrease in the availability of our services as a result of errors, defects, a disruption or failure of our licensed software may require us to provide significant fee credits or refunds to our customers. Our software licensed from third parties is also subject to change or upgrade, which may result in us incurring significant costs to implement such changes or upgrades and interruptions or delays in our services as a result of such changes or upgrades.

## Developing and implementing new and updated applications, features, and services for our technology platforms may be more difficult than expected, may take longer and cost more than expected, or may result in the platforms not operating as expected.

Attracting and retaining new Clients and Network Partners requires us to continue to improve the technology underlying our proprietary technology platforms and requires our technology to operate as expected. In addition, potential Clients and Network Partners are increasingly seeking a bundled solution, encompassing a wide range of features. We are currently investing in a modernization of our proprietary technology platforms to support new opportunities and enhance security, privacy and platform infrastructure, while maintaining existing applications, features, and services. If we are unable to do so on a timely basis or if we are unable to implement this modernization without disruption to our existing applications, features and services, or if we encounter technical obstacles that result in the technology not operating properly, we may lose potential and existing Clients and Network Partners. We rely on a combination of internal development, strategic relationships, licensing, and acquisitions to develop our content offerings, products and services. These efforts may be more expensive than expected, take longer to develop and implement, and require additional personnel and resources.

The revenue opportunities earned from these efforts may fail to justify the effort or resources spent and may not have the anticipated returns on attracting and retaining new Clients and Network Partners. In addition, material performance problems, defects or errors in our existing or new software have occurred and may occur in the future. Similar challenges in the future may affect our reputation, the demand for our products and services, our financial condition and results of operations, and otherwise draw adverse regulatory scrutiny.

New products and services, including those incorporating or utilizing AI and machine learning, may raise technological, security, legal and other risks and challenges related to, among other items, the use of personal

information in such AI systems, flaws in our models or training datasets that may result in biased or inaccurate results or other unanticipated outcomes, ethical considerations regarding AI, potential infringement of third-party intellectual property rights, and our ability to safely deploy and implement governance and controls for AI systems. Realization of these risks could negatively impact our reputation, the demand for our products and services, our financial condition and results of operations, and otherwise draw adverse regulatory scrutiny.

## Disruptions of service at our facilities, our servers, our third-party data centers, or our cloud service providers have interrupted and delayed our customers' access to our products and services and will be harmful if repeated.

The ability of our team members, members, Network Partners, and Clients to access our technology platforms is critical to our business. We may experience disruptions to certain data centers and servers upon which we rely to provide timely services to our clients. For example, an unplanned storage service outage in 2024 led to multiple critical services for our members being unavailable and degraded. We cannot ensure that the measures we have taken to enable access to our technology platforms, including changes in response to previous disruptions to important platforms, will be effective to prevent or minimize interruptions to our operations. Our technology platforms are hosted by third-party data centers, and we increasingly rely on third-party cloud service providers to support our technology platforms. Our facilities, our third-party data centers, and our cloud service providers are vulnerable to interruption or damage from a number of sources, many of which are beyond our control, including, without limitation:

- extended power loss;
- telecommunications failures from multiple telecommunications providers;
- natural disaster or an act of terrorism;
- · software and hardware errors, or failures in our own systems or in other systems;
- mistakes in updating, maintaining, and accessing databases, data centers, and servers;
- network environment disruptions such as computer viruses, hacking and similar problems in our own systems and in other systems;
- · theft and vandalism of equipment; and
- actions or events caused by or related to third parties.

We attempt to mitigate these risks through various business continuity efforts, including redundant infrastructure, 24/7/365 system activity monitoring, backup and recovery procedures, use of a secure storage facility for backup media, separate production and test systems, and change management and system security measures, but our precautions, even after previous incidents, may not protect against all potential problems. Our data recovery centers are equipped with physical space, power, storage and networking infrastructure and Internet connectivity to support our technology platforms in the event of the interruption of services at our data centers. Even with these data recovery centers, our operations can be interrupted during transition processes when our primary and other data centers experienced failures. Disruptions at our data centers may cause disruptions to our technology platforms and lead to data loss or corruption. We have experienced interruptions and delays in service and availability for data centers, and bandwidth and other technology issues in the past. Frequent or persistent system failures that result in the unavailability of our technology platforms or slower response times could reduce our members', Clients' and Network Partners' ability to access our technology platforms, impair the delivery of our products and services, and harm the perception of our platforms as reliable, trustworthy, and consistent. Any future errors, failure, interruptions or delays experienced in connection with these third-party technologies could delay access to our products by members, Clients and Network Partners, which would harm our business. This could damage our reputation, subject us to potential liability or costs related to defending against claims or cause our members. Clients and Network Partners to cease doing business with us, any of which could negatively impact our financial results.

### Our technology platforms may link to or utilize open source software, and any failure to comply with the terms of one or more of these open source licenses could negatively affect our business.

Our technology platforms may incorporate software covered by open source licenses. The terms of various open source licenses have not been interpreted by United States courts, and there is a risk that such licenses could be construed in a manner that imposes unfavorable conditions on us. For example, by the terms of certain open source licenses, we could be required to offer our technology platforms that incorporate the open source software for no cost, that we make publicly available source code for modifications or derivative works that we created based upon, incorporating or using the open source software, and/or that we license such modifications or derivative works under the terms of the particular open source license. If portions of our proprietary software are determined to be subject to an open source license, then the value of our technologies and services could be reduced.

In addition to risks related to license requirements, usage of open source software may be riskier than use of thirdparty commercial software, as open source licensors generally do not provide warranties or controls on the origin of the software. Many of the risks associated with usage of open source software cannot be eliminated and could negatively affect our business.

#### Legal and regulatory risks

## The healthcare regulatory and political framework is uncertain and evolving, and we cannot predict the effect that further healthcare reform and other changes in government programs may have on our business, financial condition, or results of operations.

Healthcare laws and regulations are rapidly evolving and may change significantly, which could adversely affect our financial condition and results of operations. These changes may accelerate under the new U.S. administration (and through reactions to the administration) in ways we cannot predict. In addition, proposals to implement a single payer or "Medicare for all" system in the U.S. or in individual states, if adopted, could have a material adverse effect on our business. The full impact of healthcare reform and other changes in the healthcare industry and in healthcare spending is unknown. Accordingly, we are unable to predict what effect healthcare reform measures will have on our business.

### Changes in applicable federal and state laws relating to HSAs and other CDBs could materially adversely affect our business.

HSAs and other CDBs exist as a result of provisions in the Internal Revenue Code and other laws and regulations. Changes to the regulatory landscape impacting our products require substantial time and costs for us to ensure our products are compliant. For example, regulatory changes related to our FSA and COBRA products enacted in the wake of the COVID-19 pandemic created uncertainty and additional workload on our team members and resulted in additional costs. In addition, federal or state governments could impose laws that limit the eligibility requirements for our products, which could limit our ability to grow or cause us to lose existing members, or such governments could change the eligibility requirements we must meet to maintain the licenses we need to offer our products. We cannot predict if any new reforms will ultimately become law, or if enacted, what their terms or the regulations promulgated pursuant to such reforms will be, and such reforms could have a material adverse effect on our business.

## We are subject to privacy regulations, including regarding the access, use, and disclosure of personally identifiable information, and the privacy breaches that we or our third-party service providers have experienced or may experience in the future could result in substantial financial and reputational harm, including possible criminal and civil penalties.

State and federal laws and regulations govern the collection, dissemination, access, and use of personally identifiable information, including HIPAA and the Health Information Technology for Economic and Clinical Health Act ("HITECH"), which govern protected health information, and the Gramm-Leach-Bliley Act, which governs nonpublic personal information. In the provision of services, we and our third-party service providers collect, access, use, maintain, and transmit personally identifiable information in ways that are subject to these laws and regulations. Although we have implemented measures to comply with these privacy and data protection laws and regulations, we have experienced data privacy incidents, including an incident in 2024 in which a business partner's user account containing personally identifiable information was breached, though none have materially impacted our operations or financial condition. Any further unauthorized disclosure of personally identifiable information experienced by us or our third-party service providers that process such information on our behalf could result in substantial financial and reputational harm to us, including possible criminal and civil penalties. In situations where we are subject to HIPAA and HITECH, for which we are a business associate providing services to covered entities, the covered entities direct HIPAA compliance matters in the event of a security breach, which complicates our ability to address harm caused by the breach. Additionally, as we have in connection with prior security incidents, we may be required to notify impacted individuals, plan sponsors, and regulatory authorities depending on the severity of the breach, our role, legal requirements, and contractual obligations.

Privacy and data protection regulation have become priority issues in many states, and as such the regulatory environment is continually changing. For example, many states provide a private right of action for data breaches. Additional privacy requirements are expected as new state and federal privacy laws are enacted.

Compliance with current and potential new privacy and data protection laws and regulations, and meeting expectations with respect to the control of personal data in a rapidly changing technology environment, could result in higher compliance and technology costs for us, as well as costly penalties in the event we are deemed to not be in compliance with such laws and regulations.

### Legislative, regulatory, and legal developments involving taxes could adversely affect our results of operations and cash flows.

We are subject to U.S. federal and state income, payroll, property, sales and use, and other types of taxes in numerous jurisdictions. Significant judgment is required in determining our provisions for income taxes. Changes in tax rates, enactments of new tax laws, revisions of tax regulations, and claims or litigation with taxing authorities could result in substantially higher taxes.

We do not collect sales and use taxes in all jurisdictions in which our customers are located, other than from sales of certain commuter services, based on our belief that such taxes are generally not applicable to our services. Sales and use tax laws and rates vary by jurisdiction and such laws are subject to interpretation. In those jurisdictions and in those cases where we do believe sales taxes are applicable, we collect and file timely sales tax returns. Currently, such sales taxes apply to certain commuter services, but otherwise are minimal to the rest of our services. Jurisdictions in which we do not collect sales and use taxes may assert that such taxes are applicable, which could result in the assessment of such taxes, interest, and penalties, and we could be required to collect such taxes in the future. Such additional sales and use tax liability could adversely affect the results of our operations.

### Regulatory changes and changes in the enforcement environment under the new U.S. administration may have an adverse result on our business.

The new U.S. administration has already made, and expects to further make, many changes to the federal government and federal law and enforcement. These include changes to federal workforce headcount, a high volume of executive orders, and many new or modified regulations and guidance. Such changes create uncertainty around our business and our Clients. In addition, changes to the legal, regulatory or political environment may require management's attention, divert resources from other areas, and expose us to potential liability.

As a federal contractor, we are required to follow federal law, including executive orders, directed at federal contractors. We are unable to anticipate the scope of potential changes federal contractors will be required to comply with and cannot predict what impact any such changes may have on us or whether we will be able to implement adequate preventative measures to address any future requirements.

Additionally, we administer programs allowing eligible federal government employees access to our technology platforms and services. We generate revenue from this relationship, and in the event that the program or the number of federal employees who participate in the program change significantly, our financial results could be affected.

### Changes in laws and regulations relating to interchange fees on payment card transactions could adversely affect our revenue and results of operations.

Existing laws and regulations limit the fees or interchange rates that can be charged on payment card transactions. For example, the Federal Reserve Board has the power to regulate payment card interchange fees and has issued a rule setting a cap on the interchange fee an issuer can receive from a single payment card transaction. Our HSA-linked payment cards are exempt from this rule, although we are subject to a general requirement of reasonable compensation for services rendered. To the extent that our payment cards lose their exempt status, the interchange rates applicable to transactions involving our payment cards could be impacted, which could have a material adverse effect on our financial condition and results of operations.

## Failure to comply with, or changes in, payment card industry, credit card association or other network rules or standards set by Visa or changes in card association and debit network fees or products or interchange rates, could materially adversely affect us.

We, and the banks that issue our prepaid debit cards, are subject to Payment Card Industry Data Security Standards and Visa association rules that could subject us to a variety of fines or penalties that may be levied by the card associations or networks for acts or omissions by us or businesses that work with us, including card processors. Failure to comply with these rules and standards could result in significant fines, other penalties, or the termination of our interchange revenue agreements. The termination of the card association registrations held by us or any of the banks that issue our cards, or any changes in card association or other debit network rules or standards, including interpretation and implementation of existing rules, participants deciding to use PIN networks, standards or guidance that increase the cost of doing business or limit our ability to provide our products and services, or limit our ability to receive interchange fees, could have a material adverse effect on our results of operations, financial condition, business, and prospects. In addition, from time-to-time, card associations increase the organization or processing fees that they charge, which could increase our operating expenses, reduce our profit margin and materially adversely affect our results of operations, financial condition, business, and prospects.

### We are subject to complex regulation, and any compliance failures or regulatory action could adversely affect our business.

Our business, including HSAs and many of the CDBs we administer and our investment adviser and trust company subsidiaries, is subject to extensive, complex, and frequently changing federal and state laws and regulations, including IRS, Health and Human Services ("HHS"), and Department of Labor ("DOL") regulations; ERISA, HIPAA, HITECH, and other privacy and data security regulations; the Advisers Act; state banking laws; state third-party administrator laws; the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act; and developing regulation regimes for the use of AI.

Our subsidiary HealthEquity Advisors, LLC is an SEC-registered investment adviser that provides automated webonly investment advisory services. As such, it must comply with the requirements of the Advisers Act and related SEC regulations and is subject to periodic inspections by the SEC staff. Such requirements relate to, among other things, fiduciary duties to clients, disclosure obligations, recordkeeping and reporting requirements, marketing restrictions, limitations on agency cross and principal transactions between the adviser and its clients, and general anti-fraud prohibitions. The SEC is authorized to institute proceedings and impose sanctions for violations of the Advisers Act, ranging from fines and censure to termination of an investment adviser's registration. Investment advisers also are subject to certain state securities laws and regulations.

Our subsidiary HealthEquity Trust Company is a non-depository trust company and subject to regulation and supervision by the Wyoming Division of Banking.

As we continue to innovate and improve our products and services by leveraging automated decision making, machine learning and AI, our business model may be affected by global trends and laws that regulate the use of these developing technologies. Such laws or regulations may restrict or impose burdensome and costly requirements on our ability to use AI and machine learning and also may impact our ability to use certain data for developing our products and services.

Compliance with regulatory requirements requires resources and takes significant time and effort. Any claim of noncompliance, regardless of merit or ultimate outcome, could subject us to investigation by the HHS, the DOL, the SEC, the Wyoming Division of Banking, or other regulatory authorities. This in turn could result in additional claims or class action litigation brought on behalf of our members, Clients or Network Partners, any of which, regardless of merit or ultimate outcome, could result in substantial cost to us and divert management's attention and other resources away from our operations. Furthermore, investor perceptions of us may suffer, and this could cause a decline in the market price of our common stock. Our compliance processes may not be sufficient to prevent assertions that we failed to comply with any applicable law, rule or regulation. In addition, all of our business is subject, to varying degrees, to fiduciary and other service provider obligations under ERISA, the Internal Revenue Code, and underlying regulations. A failure to comply with these or other regulatory and compliance obligations could subject us to disgorgement of profits, excise taxes, civil penalties, private lawsuits, and other costs, including reputational harm.

### If we are unable to meet or exceed the net worth test required by the IRS, we could be unable to maintain our non-bank custodian status.

As a non-bank custodian, we are required to comply with Treasury Regulations Section 1.408-2(e), including the net worth requirements set forth therein. If we should fail to comply with the Treasury Regulations' non-bank custodian requirements, including the net worth requirements, such failure would materially and adversely affect our ability to maintain our current custodial accounts and grow by adding additional custodial accounts, and it could result in the institution of procedures for the revocation of our authorization to operate as a non-bank custodian.

#### Risks relating to our service and culture

### Any failure to offer high-quality member, Client and Network Partner support services could adversely affect our relationships with our members, Clients, and Network Partners and our operating results.

Our members, Clients and Network Partners depend on our support and education organizations to educate them about, and resolve technical issues relating to, our products and services. We may be unable to respond quickly

enough to accommodate short-term increases in demand for education and support services. Increased demand for these services, without a corresponding increase in revenue, could increase costs and adversely affect our operating results.

Our sales process is highly dependent on the reputation of our products, services, and business and on positive recommendations from our existing members, Clients and Network Partners. Further, we use third-party service providers for certain call centers and COBRA claims and transaction processing, including certain offshore service providers for member chat service, which service providers may not provide the same quality of support services for our Clients and members. Any failure to maintain high-quality education and technical support, or a market perception that we do not maintain high-quality education support, could adversely affect our reputation, our ability to sell our products and services to existing and prospective customers and our business and operating results. We promote 24/7/365 education and support along with our proprietary technology platforms. Interruptions or delays that inhibit our ability to meet that standard have hurt our reputation and ability to attract and retain customers, and any such interruptions or delays in the future would likely also do so.

### We rely on our management team (including our new CEO) and team members and our business could be harmed if we are unable to retain qualified personnel.

Our success depends, in part, on the skills, working relationships and continued services of our executive team, including our new CEO, and other key personnel. While we have entered into employment agreements with our executive officers, all of our team members are "at-will" employees, and their employment can be terminated by us or them at any time, for any reason, and without notice, subject, in certain cases, to severance payment rights. In order to retain valuable team members, in addition to salary and cash incentives, we provide equity-based awards that vest over time or based on performance. The value to team members of these awards will be significantly affected by movements in our stock price that are beyond our control and may at any time be insufficient to counteract offers from other organizations. The departure of key personnel could adversely affect the conduct of our business. In such event, we would be required to hire other personnel to manage and operate our business, and there can be no assurance that we would be able to employ a suitable replacement for the departing individual, or that a replacement could be hired on terms that are favorable to us. Volatility or lack of performance in our stock price may affect our ability to attract replacements should key personnel depart.

Our success also depends on our ability to attract, retain, and motivate additional skilled management personnel and other team members. For example, competition for qualified personnel in our field is intense due to the limited number of individuals who possess the skills and experience required by our industry. New hires require significant training and, in most cases, take significant time before they achieve full productivity. New team members may not become as productive as we expect, and we may be unable to hire or retain sufficient numbers of qualified individuals. If our retention efforts are not successful or our team member turnover rate increases, our business, results of operations and financial condition could be materially and adversely affected.

### If we cannot maintain our corporate culture as we grow, we could lose the innovation, teamwork, passion, and focus on execution that we believe contribute to our success.

We believe that a critical component to our success has been our corporate culture. We have invested substantial time and resources in building our team. As we continue to grow, including through the integration of team members joining us through our acquisitions, we have found it difficult to maintain these important aspects of our corporate culture. In addition, it is difficult to instill our culture in our now predominantly remote workforce. Any failure to preserve our culture could negatively affect our future success, including our ability to retain and recruit personnel and to effectively focus on and pursue our corporate objectives.

#### Risks relating to our partners and service providers

### If our Network Partners choose to partner with other providers of, or otherwise reduce offering or cease to offer, our products and services, our business could be materially and adversely affected.

Our business increasingly depends on our Network Partners' willingness to partner with us to offer their customers and/or employees our products and services. In particular, certain of our Network Partners enjoy significant market share in various geographic regions. In other geographies, we have multiple Network Partners that compete against each other for the same business, which at times results in our inability to bid for certain business or in us upsetting a Network Partner that we choose not to partner with in a certain bid or that expects us to bid exclusively with them. If these Network Partners choose to instead partner with our competitors, or otherwise reduce offering, or cease to offer, our products and services, our results of operations, business, and prospects could be materially adversely affected.

### A change in relationship with our bank identification number sponsor, or the failure by our sponsor to comply with certain banking regulations, could materially and adversely affect our business.

We rely on a single bank identification number ("BIN") sponsor in relation to the payment cards we issue. A BIN sponsor is a bank or credit union that provides the BIN that allows a prepaid card program to run on one of the major card brand networks (e.g., VISA, MasterCard, Discover or American Express). Our BIN sponsor enables us to link the payment cards that we offer our members to the VISA network, thereby allowing our members to use our payment cards to pay for expenses with a "swipe" of the card. If any material adverse event were to affect our BIN sponsor, including a significant decline in the financial condition of such BIN sponsor, a decline in the quality of service provided by our BIN sponsor, the inability of our BIN sponsor to comply with applicable banking and financial service regulatory requirements or industry standards, systems failure or the inability of our BIN sponsor to pay us fees, our business, financial condition, and results of operations could be materially and adversely affected because we may be forced to reduce the availability of, or eliminate entirely, our payment card offering, which would materially impact our interchange revenue. In addition, we do not have long-term contracts with our BIN sponsor, and our BIN sponsor may increase the fees charged to us or terminate our relationship. If we were required to change BIN sponsor, we could not accurately predict the success of such change or that the terms of our agreement with a new BIN sponsor would be as favorable to us, especially in light of the regulatory scrutiny of the payment card industry, which has rendered the market for BIN sponsor services less competitive.

#### Replacing our third-party service providers would be difficult and disruptive to our business.

We have entered into contracts with third-party service providers to provide critical services relating to our business, including the redesign of our technology platforms, fraud management and other customer verification services. transaction processing and settlement, telephony services, call centers and card production. In the past, certain of these service providers have failed to maintain adequate levels of support, did not provide high quality service to us and our members, increased the fees they charge us, discontinued their lines of business, terminated our contractual arrangements or ceased or reduce operations, and as a result, we suffered additional costs and were required to pursue new third-party relationships, which resulted in reputational harm, material disruption of our operations and our ability to provide our products and services, missed service-level agreements with Clients and Network Partners, and diverted management's time and resources, and these events and consequences could happen with our current service providers moving forward. Transitioning to a new service provider often takes a significant amount of time and resources and, if we are unable to complete a transition to a new provider on a timely basis, or at all, we could be forced to temporarily or permanently discontinue certain services, such as our payment card services, which could disrupt services to our customers and adversely affect our business, financial condition, reputation, and results of operations. We may also be unable to establish comparable new third-party relationships on as favorable terms or at all, which could materially and adversely affect our business, financial condition, and results of operations.

#### **Growth-related risks**

#### Our acquisition strategy may not be successful.

As a key part of our strategy, we seek to acquire or invest in assets, businesses, products, or technologies that we believe would complement or expand our products and services, enhance our technical capabilities, or otherwise offer growth opportunities. There is no assurance that we will be successful in consummating such acquisitions, or even if consummated, realize the anticipated benefits of these or any future acquisitions. The pursuit of potential acquisitions may divert the attention of management and cause us to incur various expenses related to identifying, investigating, and pursuing suitable acquisitions, whether or not they are consummated.

Acquisitions also increase the risk of unforeseen legal liability, including for potential violations of applicable law or industry rules and regulations, arising from prior or ongoing acts or omissions by the acquired businesses that are not discovered by due diligence during the acquisition process. Generally, if an acquisition fails to meet our expectations, our operating results, business, and financial condition may suffer. Certain of our past acquisitions also resulted in dilutive issuances of equity securities and the incurrence of additional debt, and future acquisitions could result in additional dilutive issuances of equity securities or the incurrence of additional debt, which could adversely affect our business, results of operations, or financial condition.

### Failure to manage future growth effectively could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, and results of operations.

The continued rapid expansion and development of our business has placed a significant strain upon our management and administrative, operational, and financial infrastructure. As of January 31, 2025, we had

approximately 9.9 million HSAs and \$32.1 billion in HSA Assets representing growth of 14% and 27%, respectively, from January 31, 2024. Our growth strategy contemplates further increasing the number of our HSAs, CDBs and our HSA Assets at relatively higher growth rates than industry averages. However, the rate at which we have been able to add new HSAs, CDBs and HSA Assets in the past may not be indicative of the rate at which we will be able to grow in the future.

Our success depends in part upon the ability of our executive officers to manage growth effectively. Our ability to grow also depends upon our ability to successfully hire, train, supervise, and manage new team members, obtain financing for our capital needs, expand our systems effectively, control increasing costs, allocate our human resources optimally, maintain clear lines of communication between our operational functions and our finance and accounting functions, and manage the pressures on our management and administrative, operational, and financial infrastructure. There can be no assurance that we will be able to accurately anticipate and respond to the changing demands we will face as we continue to expand our operations or that we will be able to manage growth effectively or to achieve further growth at all. If our business does not continue to grow or if we fail to effectively manage any future growth, our business, financial condition, and results of operations could be materially and adversely affected.

### We may not accurately estimate the impact on our business of developing, introducing, and updating new and existing products and services.

We intend to continue to invest in technology and development to create new and enhanced products and services to offer our customers and to enhance the capabilities of our platforms. We may not be able to anticipate or manage new risks and obligations or legal, compliance, or other requirements that may arise in these areas. The anticipated benefits of such new and improved products and services may not outweigh the costs and resources associated with their development. Some new services may be received negatively by our existing and/or potential customers and strategic partners and have to be put on hold or canceled entirely.

Our ability to attract and retain new customer revenue from existing customers will depend in large part on our ability to enhance and improve our existing products and services and to introduce new products and services. The success of any enhancement or new product or service depends on several factors, including the timely completion, introduction, and market acceptance of the enhancement or new product or service. Any new product or service we develop or acquire may not be introduced in a timely or cost-effective manner and may not achieve the broad market acceptance necessary to earn significant revenue. If we are unable to successfully develop or acquire new products or services or enhance our existing products or services to meet member or network partner requirements, our results of operations, financial condition, business or prospects may be materially adversely affected.

#### We may need to record write-downs from future impairments of identified intangible assets and goodwill.

Our consolidated balance sheet includes significant intangible assets, including approximately \$1.65 billion in goodwill and \$1.20 billion in intangible assets, together representing approximately 83% of our total assets as of January 31, 2025. The determination of related estimated useful lives and whether these assets are impaired involves significant judgments. We test our goodwill for impairment each fiscal year, but we also test goodwill and other intangible assets for impairment at any time when there is a change in circumstances that indicates that the carrying value of these assets may be impaired. This is particularly relevant to us given our recent acquisition history and the amount of goodwill and intangible assets on our balance sheet associated with those acquisitions. Any future determination that these assets are carried at greater than their fair value could result in substantial non-cash impairment charges, which could significantly impact our reported operating results.

#### Financing and related risks

## Our substantial debt could limit our ability to fund operations, expose us to interest rate volatility, limit our ability to raise additional capital and have a material adverse effect on our ability to fulfill our obligations under our Credit Agreement and Indenture and to our Network Partners, Clients and members.

We are party to a credit agreement (the "Credit Agreement"), which consists of a five-year senior secured revolving credit facility in the aggregate principal amount of \$1 billion (the "Revolving Credit Facility"), of which \$461.9 million was outstanding as of January 31, 2025. We have also issued \$600 million of 4.50% unsecured Senior Notes due 2029 (the "Notes"). Under the Credit Agreement, we have the right to request additional loans or commitments for in an amount up to \$450 million, plus (ii) an additional amount so long as the pro forma First Lien Net Leverage Ratio (as defined in the Credit Agreement) does not exceed 3.85 to 1.00 as of the date such loans or commitments are incurred. We also have the right to incur additional debt from time to time, subject to the restrictions contained in the Credit Agreement and the indenture under which the Notes were issued (the "Indenture"). The substantial debt we

have outstanding, combined with our other financial obligations and contractual commitments, has important consequences, including the following:

- our level of debt may make it more difficult for us to satisfy our obligations with respect to our debt, and any failure to comply with the obligations under any of our debt instruments, including restrictive covenants, could result in an event of default under the Credit Agreement or the Indenture and the agreements governing such other debt;
- we use a portion of our cash flow from operations to pay principal and interest on our debt, thereby reducing the availability of our cash flow to fund working capital, capital expenditures, strategic acquisitions, investments and alliances and other general corporate requirements;
- our interest expense has increased substantially, and could continue to increase if interest rates increase beyond current levels, because any outstanding borrowings under the Revolving Credit Facility are based on variable interest rates;
- the interest rate on our Revolving Credit Facility will depend on the level of its specified financial ratios, and therefore could increase if such specified financial ratios increase;
- such substantial debt could leave us vulnerable to general economic downturns and adverse competitive and industry conditions and could place us at a competitive disadvantage compared to those of our competitors that are less leveraged;
- our debt service obligations could limit our flexibility to plan for, or react to, changes in our business and the industry in which we operate;
- our level of debt may restrict us from raising additional financing on satisfactory terms to fund working capital, capital expenditures, strategic acquisitions, investments and joint ventures and other general corporate requirements;
- our level of debt may prevent us from raising the funds necessary to repurchase all of the Notes tendered to
  us upon the occurrence of a change of control, which would constitute an event of default under the
  Indenture; and
- a potential failure to comply with the financial and other restrictive covenants in any of our debt instruments, which, among other things, require us to maintain specified financial ratios, could, if not cured or waived, have a material adverse effect on our ability to fulfill our obligations under the Notes and on our business and prospects generally.

## The Indenture and the Credit Agreement contain covenants that impose significant operational and financial restrictions on us, and the failure to comply with these covenants would result in an event of default under these instruments.

The Indenture and the Credit Agreement impose on us operating and other restrictions. These restrictions affect, and in many respects limit or prohibit, among other things, our ability to:

- incur additional debt and issue certain capital stock;
- create liens;
- make investments or acquisitions;
- enter into transactions with affiliates;
- sell assets;
- guarantee debt;
- declare or pay dividends or other distributions to shareholders;
- repurchase equity interests;
- redeem debt that is subordinated in right of payment to certain debt instruments;
- enter into agreements that restrict dividends or other payments from subsidiaries; and
- consolidate, merge or transfer all or substantially all of our assets and the assets of our subsidiaries on a consolidated basis.

The terms of the Revolving Credit Facility in the Credit Agreement also require us to achieve and maintain compliance with specified financial ratios and contain the following restrictions:

- limit our ability to plan for or react to market conditions or meet capital needs or otherwise restrict our activities or business plans; and
- adversely affect our ability to finance our operations, strategic acquisitions, investments or alliances or other capital needs or to engage in other business activities that would be in our interest.

A breach of any of these restrictive covenants or our inability to comply with the required financial ratios would result in a default under some or all of the debt agreements. During the occurrence and continuance of a default, lenders under our Revolving Credit Facility may elect to declare all outstanding borrowings, together with accrued interest and other fees, to be immediately due and payable, which would result in an event of default under the Indenture. The lenders will also have the right in these circumstances to terminate any commitments they have to provide further borrowings. Additionally, our Credit Agreement contains a cross-default provision, which generally causes a default or event of default under the Credit Agreement upon a qualifying default or event of default under any other debt instrument (including under the Indenture) and the Indenture contains a cross-acceleration provision. If we are unable to repay outstanding borrowings when due, the lenders under our Revolving Credit Facility will also have the right to proceed against the collateral granted to them to secure the debt. If lenders under the Revolving Credit Facility accelerate the debt thereunder, then the obligations under the Notes would be accelerated. We cannot provide assurance that, if the indebtedness under our Revolving Credit Facility or the Notes were to be accelerated, our assets would be sufficient to repay in full that indebtedness and our other indebtedness. If not cured or waived, such acceleration could have a material adverse effect on our business and our prospects.

#### **General risk factors**

### Provisions in our charter documents and under Delaware law could discourage a takeover that stockholders may consider favorable.

Certain provisions in our governing documents could make a merger, tender offer or proxy contest involving us difficult; even if such events would be beneficial to the interests of our stockholders. These provisions include the inability of our stockholders to act by written consent and certain advance notice procedures with respect to stockholder proposals and nominations for candidates for the election of directors. In addition, because we are incorporated in Delaware, we are governed by the provisions of Section 203 of the Delaware General Corporation Law which, subject to certain exceptions, prohibits stockholders owning in excess of 15% of our outstanding voting stock from merging or combining with us. Accordingly, our board of directors could rely upon these or other provisions in our governing documents and Delaware law to prevent or delay a transaction involving a change in control of our company, even if doing so would benefit our stockholders.

## The exclusive forum provision in our amended and restated certificate of incorporation could limit our stockholders' ability to obtain a favorable judicial forum for disputes with us or our directors, officers or team members.

Our amended and restated certificate of incorporation provides that the Court of Chancery of the State of Delaware is the exclusive forum for any derivative action or proceeding brought on our behalf, any action asserting a claim for breach of a fiduciary duty owed by any of our directors and officers to us or our stockholders, any action asserting a claim arising pursuant to any provision of the Delaware General Corporation Law, our amended and restated certificate of incorporation or our amended and restated bylaws, or any action asserting a claim governed by the internal affairs doctrine. The choice of forum provision may limit a stockholder's ability to bring a claim in a judicial forum that it finds favorable for disputes with us or our directors, officers or other team members, which may discourage such lawsuits against us and our directors, officers, and other team members. Alternatively, if a court were to find the choice of forum provision contained in our amended and restated certificate of incorporation to be inapplicable or unenforceable in an action, we may incur additional costs associated with resolving such action in other jurisdictions, which could adversely affect our business and financial condition.

### Item 1B. Unresolved staff comments

None.

### Item 1C. Cybersecurity

#### Overview

Cybersecurity risk is the risk of compromising the confidentiality, integrity, or availability of our technology platforms, data, and other systems, which could have an adverse impact on us, our members, Clients, and Network Partners, and our relationships with them. As further described below, we take various steps designed to help ensure that our platforms, data, and other systems remain available, resilient, and secure in the face of risks presented both by inadvertent actions (e.g., software that fails to operate properly) and by malicious activities (e.g., threat actors deliberately seeking to steal data or otherwise cause disruption). In particular, our industry continues to be a target for increasingly sophisticated cyber threats, including those driven by the rapid advancement of AI, adoption of

public cloud environments, and reliance on third parties. We take a security-by-design and risk-based approach to our cybersecurity program, which emphasizes continual improvement to safeguard non-public information and enable our business operations.

Our cybersecurity program is structured to identify, assess, and mitigate risks through continuous monitoring, proactive threat intelligence, and a multi-layered defense strategy. We implement security controls, tools, and incident response procedures to prevent, detect, escalate, investigate, resolve, and recover from identified and reasonably anticipated vulnerabilities, including cybersecurity incidents. We emphasize fraud prevention, data protection, and securing our core platforms, while also prioritizing zero trust architecture, third-party risk management, immutable backups, training our staff and others who may have access to our data and systems, and improvement of our security personnel.

In the event of a security risk or breach, we are prepared with response protocols aligned with National Institute of Standards & Technology ("NIST") guidelines. Our Security Incident Response Plan defines roles and responsibilities, incident severity levels, key contacts, post-incident steps, and testing guidelines. Our procedures cover response steps for phishing attacks, ransomware, data breaches, and major vulnerabilities. In addition, we have an organic threat model to evaluate our security controls against attacker tactics, techniques, and procedures. This adaptive approach strengthens our ability to anticipate and counter emerging threats. See "Risk Factors" in Part I, Item 1A of this Form 10-K for further information about cybersecurity risk.

#### **Risk management and strategy**

We have implemented the Three Lines of Defense Model as the foundation of our risk management approach. Our information security team serves as a First Line, working with our Enterprise Risk Management & Compliance functions as a Second Line, and our Internal Audit function as the Third Line.

Cybersecurity is integrated into our operations, including through team member engagement, technology infrastructure, data fabric, and product development. Due to the sensitive nature of our customers' data that we hold, we have a heightened focus on data security and protection. We maintain administrative, technical, and physical safeguards designed to protect confidential data. Our security team seeks to identify security risks by working with state and federal law enforcement, security information-sharing organizations, and 24/7 system surveillance through internal and external detection and response teams. Additionally, to help ensure our approach to customer privacy and security is effective and in line with industry standards, we publish Service and SOC 2 attestation reports on our risk management standards established by the Statement on Standards for Attestation Engagements 18.

We regularly engage external and internal assessors and auditors to evaluate and audit our cybersecurity policies, procedures, standards, and practices. Results from these assessments are shared with management for remediation and with the Cybersecurity and Technology Committee of our board of directors on a regular basis. We have obtained, or are working toward obtaining, industry certifications and attestations and have aligned our cybersecurity program with the NIST Cybersecurity Framework and related controls.

As part of our Third Party Risk Management program, we perform initial risk assessments prior to engaging thirdparty service providers and ongoing risk assessments annually thereafter, which follow an established process designed to identify, assess, and periodically review our exposure to risk through our partners.

During the fiscal year ended January 31, 2025, no known cybersecurity threats materially affected, or we believe are reasonably likely to materially affect, our business, our business strategy, financial reporting, or results of operations.

#### Governance

The Cybersecurity and Technology Committee of our board of directors provides oversight of the Company's cybersecurity threat landscape, risks and data security programs, and the Company's management and mitigation of cybersecurity risks and potential breach incidents. The Audit and Risk Committee of our board of directors provides an additional layer of cybersecurity oversight, as it provides oversight of the Company's enterprise risk management program, which includes management of cybersecurity risks and the potential fraud and privacy risks that could arise from a cybersecurity incident.

The Chief Security Officer ("CSO") and his delegates meet with the Cybersecurity and Technology Committee at least quarterly to, among other items, review any cybersecurity incidents, review key risks and metrics on the Company's cybersecurity program and related risk management programs, and discuss the Company's cybersecurity programs and goals. The Cybersecurity and Technology Committee also participates in cybersecurity

tabletop exercises with management and receives training on cybersecurity trends and developments. The Cybersecurity and Technology Committee updates the full board of directors at each quarterly board meeting, or more frequently if needed.

Our enterprise cybersecurity program is led by the CSO, who brings more than two decades of cybersecurity leadership experience and oversees both information technology and information security functions. In order to assess and manage our material risks from cybersecurity threats, our CSO works with cross-functional teams, which are staffed with subject matter experts and leaders from each of the following areas:

- Threat & Vulnerability Management: We follow a defense-in-depth security model with a Joint Security
  Operations Center, Attack Surface Management, and Data Protection team working with security architects
  and engineers deploying controls designed to prevent or limit the success of an attack.
- Governance, Risk, and Compliance: Our Security Governance, Risk, and Compliance team helps drive trust, compliance, and data protection by managing risks, including supply chain risks, to strengthen customer confidence, support innovation, and protect our reputation.
- Fraud Prevention: Our Fraud Strategy and Prevention team seeks to employ industry best practices of fraud prevention, identity and access management ("IAM"), and cybersecurity monitoring to protect the transactions of our members and Clients. We continue to invest in people, processes, and technology solutions to enhance our fraud prevention program.
- Security Engineering & Architecture: Our Security Engineering & Architecture team designs and implements resilient security solutions, embedding security into cloud and on-premise environments while automating controls and integrating security into development lifecycles.
- Identity & Access Management: Our IAM team enforces zero trust principles, least privilege access, and adaptive authentication, managing multi-factor authentication, privileged access management, and just-in-time access to protect critical systems while ensuring seamless and compliant user access.

### Item 2. Properties

We do not currently own any of our facilities. Our principal executive offices are located in Draper, Utah. Since a majority of our workforce is now permanently working remotely, we no longer use portions of our office space and we have subleased, or are seeking opportunities to sublease, these offices.

### Item 3. Legal proceedings

For information regarding legal proceedings in which we are involved, refer to Note 6—Commitments and contingencies to our financial statements included in Part II, Item 8 of this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

### Item 4. Mine safety disclosures

Not applicable.
# Part II.

# Item 5. Market for registrant's common equity, related stockholder matters and issuer purchases of equity securities

#### **Market information**

Our common stock is listed on the NASDAQ Global Select Market under the symbol "HQY."

#### Holders

As of March 11, 2025, there were 22 holders of record of our common stock. This stockholder figure does not include a substantially greater number of holders whose shares are held of record by banks, brokers, and other financial institutions.

#### **Dividend policy**

We have no current plans to pay dividends on our common stock. Any decision to declare and pay dividends in the future will be made at the sole discretion of our board of directors and will depend on, among other things, our results of operations, cash requirements, financial condition, contractual restrictions, and other factors that our board of directors may deem relevant.

#### **Issuer Purchases of Equity Securities**

The following table presents information with respect to HealthEquity's repurchases of common stock during the three months ended January 31, 2025 (in thousands, except average price paid per share).

Period	Total number of shares purchased (1)	Average price   per share (2)	paid	Total number of shares purchased as part of publicly announced plans or programs	Approximate dollar value of shares that may yet be purchased under the plans or programs	
November 1 - 30	221	\$	97.44	221	\$	218,502
December 1 - 31	217	\$	96.96	217	\$	197,503
January 1 - 31	192	\$	102.54	192	\$	177,780
Total	630	-		630	-	

(1) Repurchases may be effected through open market purchases, privately negotiated transactions or otherwise, including through Rule 10b5-1 plans. For additional information related to our stock repurchase program, see Note 10—Stockholders' equity to our financial statements included in Part II, Item 8 of this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

(2) Average price paid per share includes costs associated with the repurchases.

#### Performance graph

This performance graph shall not be deemed "filed" for purposes of Section 18 of the Exchange Act or otherwise subject to the liabilities under that section and shall not be deemed to be incorporated by reference into any of our filings under the Securities Act or the Exchange Act, except as shall be expressly set forth by specific reference in such filing.

The following graph compares the cumulative total return of our common stock with the total return of the NASDAQ Composite Index (the "NASDAQ Composite") and the Russell 2000 Index (the "Russell 2000") from January 31, 2020 through January 31, 2025. The chart assumes \$100 was invested on January 31, 2020 in the common stock of HealthEquity, Inc., the NASDAQ Composite, and the Russell 2000, and assumes reinvestment of any dividends. The stock price performance on the following graph is not necessarily indicative of future stock price performance.



**Performance graph** 

Unregistered sales of equity securities

None.

## Item 6. Reserved

# Item 7. Management's discussion and analysis of financial condition and results of operations

The following discussion and analysis of our financial condition and results of operations should be read in conjunction with our consolidated financial statements and related notes appearing elsewhere in this Annual Report on Form 10-K. This discussion contains forward-looking statements that reflect our plans, estimates and beliefs, and involve risks and uncertainties. Our actual results and the timing of certain events could differ materially from those anticipated in these forward-looking statements as a result of several factors, including those discussed in the section titled "Risk factors" included under Part I, Item 1A and elsewhere in this report. See "Special note regarding forward-looking statements" on page 1 of this Annual Report.

### **Overview**

We are a leader and an innovator in providing technology-enabled services that empower consumers to make healthcare saving and spending decisions. We use our innovative technology to manage consumers' taxadvantaged HSAs and other CDBs offered by employers, including FSAs and HRAs, and to administer COBRA, commuter and other benefits. As part of our services, we provide consumers with payment processing services, personalized benefit information, the ability to earn wellness incentives, and investment advice to grow their taxadvantaged healthcare savings.

The core of our offerings is the HSA, a financial account through which consumers spend and save long-term for healthcare expenses on a tax-advantaged basis. As of January 31, 2025, we administered 9.9 million HSAs, with balances totaling \$32.1 billion, which we call HSA Assets, as well as 7.1 million complementary CDBs. We refer to the aggregate number of HSAs and other CDBs that we administer as Total Accounts, of which we had 17.0 million as of January 31, 2025.

We reach consumers primarily through relationships with their employers, which we call Clients. We reach Clients primarily through relationships with benefits brokers and advisors, integrated partnerships with a network of health plans, benefits administrators, benefits brokers and consultants, and retirement plan recordkeepers, which we call Network Partners, and a sales force that calls on Clients directly. As of January 31, 2025, our platforms were integrated with more than 200 Network Partners.

We have increased our share of the growing HSA market from 4% in December 2010 to 21% as of June 2024, measured by HSA Assets. According to the 2024 Midyear Devenir HSA Research Report, as of June 2024, we were the largest HSA provider by both accounts and HSA Assets. In addition, we believe we are the largest provider of other CDBs. We seek to differentiate ourselves through our service-driven culture, product breadth, ecosystem connectivity, and proprietary technology. Our proprietary technology allows us to help consumers optimize the value of their HSAs and other CDBs and gain confidence and skills in managing their healthcare costs as part of their financial security.

Our ability to assist consumers is enhanced by our capacity to securely share data in both directions with others in the health, benefits, and retirement ecosystems. Our commuter benefits offering also leverages connectivity to an ecosystem of mass transit, ride hailing, and parking providers.

We earn revenue primarily from three sources: service, custodial, and interchange. We earn service revenue mainly from fees paid by our Network Partners, Clients, and members for the administration services we provide in connection with the HSAs and other CDBs we offer. We earn custodial revenue primarily from HSA cash held by our federally insured bank and credit union partners, which we collectively call our Depository Partners, HSA cash held by our insurance company partners, and Client-held funds deposited with our Depository Partners. We earn interchange revenue mainly from fees paid by merchants on payments that our members make using our physical payment cards and on our virtual payment system. See "Key components of our results of operations" for additional information on our sources of revenue.

## **Recent acquisitions**

*HealthSavings HSA portfolio acquisition.* In March 2022, we acquired the HealthSavings HSA portfolio, which consisted of \$1.3 billion of HSA Assets held in approximately 87,000 HSAs in exchange for a purchase price of \$60 million in cash.

**BenefitWallet HSA portfolio acquisition.** In fiscal 2025, we acquired the BenefitWallet HSA portfolio, comprised of approximately 616,000 HSAs plus other accounts and \$2.7 billion of HSA Assets, from Conduent for a purchase price of \$425.0 million. We paid the purchase price using \$225.0 million of borrowings under our revolving credit facility, with the remainder paid using cash on hand.

# Key factors affecting our performance

We believe that our future performance will be driven by a number of factors, including those identified below. Each of these factors presents both significant opportunities and significant risks to our future performance. See also the section entitled "Risk factors" included in Part 1, Item 1A of this Annual Report on Form 10-K and our other reports filed with the SEC.

#### Our acquisition and integration strategy

We have historically acquired HSA portfolios and businesses that strengthen our service offerings. We plan to continue this growth strategy and are regularly engaged in evaluating different opportunities. We have developed an internal capability to source, evaluate, and integrate acquired HSA portfolios. Our success depends in part on our ability to successfully integrate acquired businesses and HSA portfolios with our business in an efficient and effective manner.

#### Structural change in U.S. health insurance

We derive revenue primarily from healthcare-related saving and spending by consumers in the U.S., which are driven by changes in the broader healthcare industry, including the structure of health insurance. The average family premium for employer-sponsored health insurance has risen by 24% since 2019 and 52% since 2014, resulting in increased participation in HSA-qualified health plans and HSAs and increased consumer cost-sharing in health insurance more generally. We believe that continued growth in healthcare costs and related factors will spur continued growth in HSA-qualified health plans and HSAs and may encourage policy changes making HSAs or similar vehicles available to new populations such as individuals in Medicare. However, the timing and impact of these and other developments in U.S. healthcare are uncertain. Moreover, changes in healthcare policy, such as "Medicare for all" plans, could materially and adversely affect our business in ways that are difficult to predict.

#### Trends in U.S. tax law

Tax law has a profound impact on our business. Our offerings to members, Clients, and Network Partners consist primarily of services enabled, mandated, or advantaged by provisions of U.S. tax law and regulations. Changes in tax policy are speculative and may affect our business in ways that are difficult to predict.

#### Our client base

Our business model is based on a B2B2C distribution strategy, whereby we work with Network Partners and Clients to reach consumers to increase the number of our members with HSA accounts and complementary CDBs. We believe that there are significant opportunities to expand the scope of services that we provide to our current Clients.

#### Broad distribution footprint

We believe we have a diverse distribution footprint to attract new Clients and Network Partners. Our sales force calls on enterprise and regional employers in industries across the U.S., as well as potential Network Partners from among health plans, benefits administrators, and retirement plan record keepers. Our Network Partners are a key channel through which we gain access to Clients and members. Our Network Partners collectively employ thousands of sales representatives and account managers who promote both the Network Partners' products and our products and services. Our sales representatives and account management teams work with and train the sales representatives and account management teams of our Network Partners.

#### Product breadth

We are the largest custodian and administrator of HSAs, as well as a market-share leader in each of the major categories of complementary CDBs, including FSAs and HRAs, COBRA and commuter benefits administration. Our Clients and their benefits advisors increasingly seek HSA providers that can deliver an integrated offering of HSAs and complementary CDBs. With our CDB capabilities, we can provide employers with a single partner for both HSAs and complementary CDBs, which is preferred by the vast majority of employers, according to research conducted for us by Aite Group. We believe that the combination of HSA and complementary CDB offerings significantly strengthens our value proposition to employers, health benefits brokers and consultants, and Network Partners as a leading single-source provider.

#### Interest rates

As a non-bank custodian, our members' custodial HSA cash assets are held by either our federally insured Depository Partners (our "Basic Rates" offering), pursuant to contractual arrangements we have with these Depository Partners, or by our insurance company partners through group annuity contracts or other similar arrangements (our "Enhanced Rates" offering). For the reasons described below, we have encouraged our members to place more of their HSA cash in our Enhanced Rates offering. As our Basic Rates contracts expire, the HSA cash held in those Basic Rates contracts will transition to Enhanced Rates contracts, subject to our members retaining the right to keep their HSA cash in Basic Rates.

The lengths of our agreements with Depository Partners typically range from three to five years and may have fixed or variable interest rate terms. The terms of new and renewing agreements with our Depository Partners are impacted by the then-prevailing interest rate environment, which in turn is driven by macroeconomic factors and government policies over which we have no control. Such factors, and the response of our competitors to them, also determine the amount of interest retained by our members.

HSA members who place their HSA cash into our Enhanced Rates offering retain a higher yield compared to our Basic Rates offering. An increase in the percentage of HSA cash held in our Enhanced Rates offering also positively impacts our custodial revenue, as we generally receive a higher yield on HSA cash held by our insurance company partners compared to cash held by our Depository Partners. As with our Depository Partners, yields paid by our insurance company partners are impacted by the prevailing interest rate environment, which in turn is driven by macroeconomic factors and government policies over which we have no control. Such factors, and the response of our competitors to them, also determine the amount of interest retained by our members.

We believe that increased participation in our Enhanced Rates offering, diversification of Depository Partners and insurance company partners, varied contract terms, and other factors reduce our exposure to short-term fluctuations in prevailing interest rates and mitigate the short-term impact of sustained increases or declines in prevailing interest rates on our custodial revenue. Over longer periods, sustained shifts in prevailing interest rates affect the amount of custodial revenue we can realize on custodial assets and the interest retained by our members.

Interest on our revolving credit facility changes frequently due to variable interest rate terms, and as a result, our interest expense is expected to fluctuate based on changes in prevailing interest rates.

#### Our proprietary technology

We believe that innovations incorporated in our technology differentiate us from our competitors and help drive our growth by enabling us to better assist consumers to make healthcare saving and spending decisions and maximize the value of their tax-advantaged benefits. Our full suite of CDB offerings complements our HSA solution and enhances our leadership position within the HSA sector. We are currently investing in a modernization of our proprietary technology platforms to support new opportunities and enhance security, privacy and platform infrastructure, while maintaining existing applications, features, and services. For example, we are making investments in the architecture and infrastructure of the technology that we use to provide our services to improve our transaction processing capabilities and support continued account and transaction growth, as well as in data-driven personalized engagement to help our members spend less, save more, and build wealth for retirement. In addition, we are investing in technology solutions to meet the evolving needs of our members, Clients and Network Partners. Our current innovation efforts include, among others, increasing member and client self-service capabilities, developing APIs, driving electronic communication rather than paper, increasing straight-through processing, improving overall process times utilizing both traditional robotic process automation, and increasingly through AI tools including the Expedited Claims tool, leveraging chip-enabled stacked cards, and mobile wallet.

#### **Our Purple culture**

A successful healthcare consumer needs education and guidance delivered by people as well as by technology. The education and customer service we provide is driven by our Purple culture, which we believe is a significant factor in our ability to attract and retain customers and to address opportunities in the rapidly changing healthcare sector. We invest in and intend to continue to invest in human capital through technology-enabled training, career development, and advancement opportunities.

#### Our competition and industry

Our direct competitors are HSA custodians and other CDB providers. Many of these are state or federally chartered banks and other financial institutions for which we believe benefits administration services are not a core business. Some of our direct competitors (including well-known retail investment companies, such as Fidelity Investments, and healthcare service companies such as UnitedHealth Group's Optum and Webster Bank) are in a position to

devote more resources to the development, sale, and support of their products and services than we have at our disposal. Our other CDB administration competitors include health insurance carriers, human resources consultants and outsourcers, payroll providers, national CDB specialists, regional third-party administrators, and commercial banks. In addition, numerous indirect competitors, including benefits administration service providers, partner with banks and other HSA custodians to compete with us. Our Network Partners and ecosystem partners may also choose to offer competitive services directly, as some health plans have done. Our success depends on our ability to predict and react quickly to these and other industry and competitive dynamics.

#### Regulatory environment

Federal law and regulations, including the Affordable Care Act, the Internal Revenue Code, the Employee Retirement Income Security Act and Department of Labor regulations, and public health regulations that govern the provision of health insurance and provide the tax advantages associated with our services, play a pivotal role in determining our market opportunity. Privacy and data security-related laws such as the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act, or HIPAA, and the Gramm-Leach-Bliley Act, laws governing the provision of investment advice to consumers, such as the Investment Advisers Act of 1940, or the Advisers Act, the USA PATRIOT Act, antimoney laundering laws, and the Federal Deposit Insurance Act, all play a similar role in determining our competitive landscape. In addition, state-level regulations also have significant implications for our business in some cases. For example, our subsidiary HealthEquity Trust Company is regulated by the Wyoming Division of Banking, and several states are considering, or have already passed, new privacy regulations that can affect our business. Various states also have laws and regulations that impose additional restrictions on our collection, storage, and use of personally identifiable information. Privacy regulation in particular has become a priority issue in many states, including, for example, the California Privacy Rights Act. Our ability to predict and react quickly to relevant legal and regulatory trends and to correctly interpret their market and competitive implications is important to our success.

### Key financial and operating metrics

We regularly review a number of key operating and financial metrics to evaluate our business, determine the allocation of our resources, make decisions regarding corporate strategies, and evaluate forward-looking projections and trends affecting our business. We discuss certain of these key financial metrics, including revenue, below in the section entitled "Key components of our results of operations." In addition, we utilize other key metrics as described below.

For a discussion related to key financial and operating metrics for fiscal year 2024 compared to fiscal year 2023, refer to Part II, Item 7. Management's discussion and analysis of financial condition and results of operations in our fiscal year 2024 Form 10-K, filed with the SEC on March 22, 2024.

#### **Total Accounts**

The following table sets forth our HSAs, CDBs, and Total Accounts as of and for the periods indicated:

(in thousands, except percentages)	January 31, 2025	January 31, 2024	% Change
HSAs	9,889	8,692	14 %
New HSAs from sales - Quarter-to-date	471	497	(5)%
New HSAs from sales - Year-to-date	1,040	949	10 %
New HSAs from acquisitions - Year-to-date	616	_	*
HSAs with investments	753	610	23 %
CDBs	7,144	7,006	2 %
Total Accounts	17,033	15,698	9 %
Average Total Accounts - Quarter-to-date	16,677	15,318	9 %
Average Total Accounts - Year-to-date	16,302	15,105	8 %

\* Not meaningful

The number of our HSAs and CDBs are key metrics because our revenue is driven by the amount we earn from them. The number of our HSAs increased by 1.2 million, or 14%, from January 31, 2024 to January 31, 2025, driven by new HSAs from sales and new HSAs added through the BenefitWallet HSA portfolio acquisition. The number of our CDBs increased by 0.1 million, or 2%, from January 31, 2024 to January 31, 2025, primarily driven by an increase in HRA accounts.

The following table sets forth HSA Assets as of and for the periods indicated:

(in millions, except percentages)	January 31, 2025 January 31, 2024		% Change
HSA cash	\$ 17,435	\$ 15,006	16 %
HSA investments	14,676	10,208	44 %
Total HSA Assets	 32,111	25,214	27 %
Average daily HSA cash - Quarter-to-date	16,634	14,210	17 %
Average daily HSA cash - Year-to-date	\$ 16,206	\$ 14,071	15 %

HSA Assets includes our HSA members' custodial assets, which consists of the following components: (i) HSA cash, which includes member cash held by our Depository Partners and our insurance company partners, and (ii) HSA investments, which includes member investments held by our custodial investment partner. Measuring HSA Assets is important because our custodial revenue is directly affected by average daily custodial balances for HSA Assets that are revenue generating.

HSA cash increased by \$2.4 billion, or 16%, from January 31, 2024 to January 31, 2025, due to HSA cash added through the BenefitWallet HSA portfolio acquisition and net HSA contributions from new and existing HSA members, partially offset by transfers to HSA investments.

HSA investments increased by \$4.5 billion, or 44%, from January 31, 2024 to January 31, 2025, due to the increased market value of invested balances, transfers from HSA cash, and HSA investments added through the BenefitWallet HSA portfolio acquisition.

Total HSA Assets increased by \$6.9 billion, or 27%, from January 31, 2024 to January 31, 2025, primarily due to the increased market value of invested balances, HSA Assets added through the BenefitWallet HSA portfolio acquisition, and net HSA contributions from new and existing HSA members.

The following table summarizes the amount of HSA cash held by our Depository Partners and insurance company partners that is expected to reprice by fiscal year and the respective average annualized yield currently earned on that HSA cash as of January 31, 2025:

Year ending January 31, (in billions, except percentages)	HSA cas	HSA cash expected to reprice			
2026	\$	2.3	2.5 %		
2027		4.1	1.9 %		
2028		2.1	4.0 %		
2029		1.5	3.6 %		
Thereafter		6.6	4.4 %		
Total (1)	\$	16.6	3.4 %		
(1) Excludes \$0.8 billion of HSA cash held in floating-rate contracts as of Jan	uary 31, 2025.				

**Client-held funds** 

(in millions, except percentages)	January 31, 2025		January 31, 2024	% Change
Client-held funds	\$	896	\$ 842	6 %
Average daily Client-held funds - Quarter-to-date		798	791	1 %
Average daily Client-held funds - Year-to-date		817	845	(3)%

Client-held funds are interest-earning deposits from which we generate custodial revenue. These deposits are amounts remitted by Clients and held by us on their behalf to pre-fund and facilitate administration of CDBs. We deposit the Client-held funds with our Depository Partners in interest-bearing demand deposit accounts that have a floating interest rate and no set term or duration. Client-held funds fluctuate depending on the timing of funding and spending of CDB balances and the number of CDBs we administer.

#### Adjusted EBITDA

We define Adjusted EBITDA, which is a non-GAAP financial metric, as earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization, amortization of acquired intangible assets, stock-based compensation expense, merger integration expenses, acquisition costs, gains and losses on equity securities, amortization of incremental costs to obtain a contract, costs associated with unused office space, and certain other non-operating items. We believe that Adjusted EBITDA provides useful information to investors and analysts in understanding and evaluating our operating results in the same manner as our management and our board of directors because it reflects operating profitability before consideration of non-operating expenses and non-cash expenses and serves as a basis for comparison against other companies in our industry.

The following table presents a reconciliation of net income, the most comparable GAAP financial measure, to Adjusted EBITDA for the periods indicated:

		Year en	ded January 31,
(in thousands)	2025		2024
Net income	\$ 96,703	\$	55,712
Interest income	(13,914)		(12,138)
Interest expense	60,634		55,455
Income tax provision	19,331		19,328
Depreciation and amortization	50,573		60,315
Amortization of acquired intangible assets	111,878		92,763
Stock-based compensation expense	96,425		77,151
Merger integration expenses	40,535		10,435
Amortization of incremental costs to obtain a contract	6,745		5,435
Costs associated with unused office space	3,244		4,179
Other	(403)		538
Adjusted EBITDA	\$ 471,751	\$	369,173

The following table sets forth our net income as a percentage of revenue:

	Year ended January 31,									
(in thousands, except percentages)		2025	2024	\$ Change	% Change					
Net income	\$	96,703 \$	55,712 \$	40,991	74%					
As a percentage of revenue		8 %	6 %							

The \$41.0 million, or 74%, increase in net income from the fiscal year ended January 31, 2024 to the fiscal year ended January 31, 2025 was primarily due to an increase in total revenue, partially offset by an increase in operating expenses, including the settlement of a lawsuit related to a lease termination (the "Lease Settlement"), as described in Note 6—Commitments and contingencies to our financial statements included in Part II, Item 8 of this Annual Report on Form 10-K, and an increase in cost of revenue, including increased costs incurred to reimburse and protect members from outside fraud activity. For additional information, refer to the section entitled "Results of operations."

The following table sets forth our Adjusted EBITDA as a percentage of revenue:

Year ended January 31,								
(in thousands, except percentages)		2025		2024		\$ Change	% Change	
Adjusted EBITDA	\$	471,751	\$	369,173	\$	102,578	28 %	
As a percentage of revenue		39 %	)	37 %	, D			

The \$102.6 million, or 28%, increase in Adjusted EBITDA from the fiscal year ended January 31, 2024 to the fiscal year ended January 31, 2025 was primarily due to an increase in total revenue, partially offset by increases in personnel-related costs, professional fees, and costs incurred to reimburse and protect members from outside fraud activity.

Our use of Adjusted EBITDA, including as a percentage of revenue, has limitations as an analytical tool and should not be considered in isolation or as a substitute for analysis of our results as reported under GAAP.

#### Non-GAAP net income

Non-GAAP net income is calculated by adding back to GAAP net income before income taxes the following items: amortization of acquired intangible assets, stock-based compensation expense, merger integration expenses, acquisition costs, gains and losses on equity securities, costs associated with unused office space, and losses on extinguishment of debt, and subtracting a non-GAAP tax provision using a normalized non-GAAP tax rate. We believe that non-GAAP net income and non-GAAP net income per diluted share provide useful information to investors and analysts in understanding and evaluating our operating results in the same manner as our management and our board of directors because these non-GAAP metrics reflect operating profitability before

consideration of certain non-operating expenses and non-cash expenses and serve as a basis for comparison against other companies in our industry.

The following table presents a reconciliation of net income, the most comparable GAAP financial measure, to non-GAAP net income for the periods indicated:

		Year e	ended January 31,
(in thousands, except per share data)	2025		2024
Net income	\$ 96,703	\$	55,712
Income tax provision	19,331		19,328
Income before income taxes - GAAP	116,034		75,040
Non-GAAP adjustments:			
Amortization of acquired intangible assets	111,878		92,763
Stock-based compensation expense	96,425		77,151
Merger integration expenses	40,535		10,435
Costs associated with unused office space	3,244		4,179
Loss on extinguishment of debt	1,576		1,157
Total adjustments to income before income taxes - GAAP	253,658		185,685
Income before income taxes - Non-GAAP	369,692		260,725
Income tax provision - Non-GAAP (1)	92,423		65,180
Non-GAAP net income	277,269		195,545
Diluted weighted-average shares	88,828		86,957
GAAP net income per diluted share	\$ 1.09	\$	0.64
Non-GAAP net income per diluted share	\$ 3.12	\$	2.25

(1) The Company utilizes a normalized non-GAAP tax rate to provide better consistency across the interim reporting periods within a given fiscal year by eliminating the effects of non-recurring and period-specific items, which can vary in size and frequency, and which are not necessarily reflective of the Company's longer-term operations. The normalized non-GAAP tax rate applied to each period presented was 25%. The Company may adjust its non-GAAP tax rate as additional information becomes available and in conjunction with any other significant events occurring that may materially affect this rate, such as merger and acquisition activity, changes in business outlook, or other changes in expectations regarding tax regulations.

The \$81.7 million, or 42%, increase in non-GAAP net income from the fiscal year ended January 31, 2024 to the fiscal year ended January 31, 2025 was primarily due to an increase in total revenue, partially offset by increases in personnel-related costs, professional fees, and costs incurred to reimburse and protect members from outside fraud activity.

Our use of non-GAAP net income has limitations as an analytical tool and should not be considered in isolation or as a substitute for analysis of our results as reported under GAAP.

## Key components of our results of operations

#### Revenue

We generate revenue from three primary sources: service revenue, custodial revenue, and interchange revenue.

*Service revenue.* We earn service revenue from the fees we charge our Network Partners, Clients, and members for the administration services we provide in connection with the HSAs and other CDBs we offer. With respect to our Network Partners and Clients, our fees are generally based on a fixed tiered structure for the duration of the relevant service agreement and are paid to us on a monthly basis. In addition, once a member's HSA cash balance reaches a certain threshold, the member is able to invest his or her HSA Assets through our investment partner from which we earn recordkeeping and advisory fees, calculated as a percentage of the member's HSA investments. We recognize revenue on a monthly basis as services are rendered to our members and Clients.

*Custodial revenue.* We earn custodial revenue primarily from HSA cash held by our Depository Partners or our insurance company partners and Client-held funds held by our Depository Partners. HSA cash is held by our Depository Partners pursuant to contracts that (i) typically have terms ranging from three to five years, (ii) provide for a fixed or variable interest rate payable on the average daily cash balances held by the relevant Depository Partner, and (iii) have minimum and maximum required balances. HSA cash held by our insurance company partners is held in group annuity contracts or similar arrangements. Client-held funds held by our Depository

Partners are held in interest-bearing demand deposit accounts that have a floating interest rate and no set term or duration. We earn custodial revenue on HSA cash and Client-held funds that is based on the interest rates offered to us by these Depository Partners and insurance company partners.

*Interchange revenue.* We earn interchange revenue each time one of our members uses one of our physical payment cards or virtual platforms to make a purchase. This revenue is collected each time a member "swipes" our payment card to pay expenses. We recognize interchange revenue monthly based on reports received from third parties, namely, the card-issuing banks and card processors.

#### Cost of revenue

*Service costs.* Service costs are comprised of costs related to servicing accounts, managing Client and Network Partner relationships and processing reimbursement claims. Expenditures include personnel-related costs, depreciation, amortization, stock-based compensation, common expense allocations (such as office rent, supplies, and other overhead expenses), costs to reimburse members from outside fraud activity, new member and participant supplies, and other operating costs related to servicing our members.

*Custodial costs.* Custodial costs are comprised of interest retained by our HSA members on HSA cash and fees we pay to banking consultants whom we use to help secure agreements with our Depository Partners. Interest retained by HSA members is calculated on a tiered basis. The interest rates retained by HSA members can change based on a formula or upon required notice.

*Interchange costs.* Interchange costs are comprised of costs we incur in connection with processing payment transactions initiated by our members. Due to the substantiation requirement on FSA/HRA-linked payment card transactions, payment card costs are higher for FSA and HRA transactions than for HSA transactions. In addition to fixed per card fees, we are assessed additional transaction costs determined by the amount of the transaction.

#### Gross profit and gross margin

Our gross profit is our total revenue minus our total cost of revenue, and our gross margin is our gross profit expressed as a percentage of our total revenue. Our gross margin has been and will continue to be affected by a number of factors, including interest rates, the amount we charge our Network Partners, Clients, and members, the mix of our sources of revenue, how many services we deliver per account, and payment processing costs per account.

#### **Operating expenses**

*Sales and marketing.* Sales and marketing expenses consist primarily of personnel and related expenses for our sales and marketing staff, including sales commissions for our direct sales force, external agent/broker commission expenses, marketing expenses, depreciation, amortization, stock-based compensation, and common expense allocations.

*Technology and development.* Technology and development expenses include personnel and related expenses for software development and delivery, licensed software, information technology, data management, product, and security. Technology and development expenses also include software engineering services, the costs of operating our technology infrastructure, depreciation, amortization of capitalized software development costs, stock-based compensation, and common expense allocations.

*General and administrative*. General and administrative expenses include personnel and related expenses of, and professional fees incurred by our executive, finance, legal, internal audit, corporate development, compliance, and people departments. They also include depreciation, amortization, stock-based compensation, and common expense allocations.

Amortization of acquired intangible assets. Amortization of acquired intangible assets results primarily from intangible assets acquired in connection with business combinations. The assets include acquired customer relationships, acquired developed technology, and acquired trade names and trademarks, which we amortize over the assets' estimated useful lives, estimated to be 7-15 years, 2-5 years, and 3 years, respectively. We also acquired intangible HSA portfolios from third-party custodians. We amortize these assets over the assets' estimated useful life of 15 years. We evaluate our acquired intangible assets for impairment annually, or at a triggering event.

*Merger integration.* Merger integration expenses include personnel and related expenses, including severance, professional fees, legal expenses and settlements, and facilities and technology expenses directly related to integration activities to merge operations as a result of acquisitions.

#### Interest expense

Interest expense consists primarily of accrued interest expense and amortization of deferred financing costs associated with our long-term debt. Interest on our revolving credit facility changes frequently due to variable interest rate terms, and as a result, our interest expense is expected to fluctuate based on changes in prevailing interest rates.

#### Other income, net

Other income, net, consists of interest income earned on corporate cash and other miscellaneous income and expense.

#### Income tax provision

We are subject to federal and state income taxes in the United States based on a January 31 fiscal year end. We use the asset and liability method to account for income taxes, under which current tax liabilities and assets are recognized for the estimated taxes payable or refundable on the tax returns for the current fiscal year. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are recognized for the future tax consequences attributable to differences between the financial statement carrying amounts of existing assets and liabilities and their respective tax bases, net operating loss carryforwards, and tax credit carryforwards. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are measured using enacted statutory tax rates expected to apply to taxable income in the years in which those temporary differences are expected to be realized or settled. Valuation allowances are established when necessary to reduce net deferred tax assets to the amount expected to be realized. As of January 31, 2025, we have not recorded a valuation allowance on federal deferred tax assets, but we have recorded a valuation allowance on certain state deferred tax assets. We maintain an overall net federal and state deferred tax liability on our consolidated balance sheet.

We evaluate our tax positions in accordance with Accounting Standards Codification ("ASC") 740-10-25, Accounting for Uncertainty in Income Taxes, which prescribes a recognition threshold and measurement attribute for a tax position taken or expected to be taken in a tax return.

## **Results of operations**

For a discussion related to results of operations for the fiscal year ended January 31, 2024 compared to the fiscal year ended January 31, 2023, refer to Part II, Item 7. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended January 31, 2024, filed with the SEC on March 22, 2024.

#### Revenue

The following table sets forth our revenue for the periods indicated:

	Year ended January 31,							
(in thousands, except percentages)		2025		2024		\$ change	% change	
Service revenue	\$	478,317	\$	455,690	\$	22,627	5 %	
Custodial revenue		545,414		386,594		158,820	41 %	
Interchange revenue		176,043		157,303		18,740	12 %	
Total revenue	\$	1,199,774	\$	999,587	\$	200,187	20 %	

*Service revenue.* The \$22.6 million, or 5%, increase in service revenue from the fiscal year ended January 31, 2024 to the fiscal year ended January 31, 2025 was primarily due to the increases in the number of HSAs and the amount of HSA investments, partially offset by lower average service fees per account.

We expect service revenue to continue to increase, primarily due to an increase in Total Accounts, partially offset by lower average service fees per account.

*Custodial revenue.* The \$158.8 million, or 41%, increase in custodial revenue from the fiscal year ended January 31, 2024 to the fiscal year ended January 31, 2025 was primarily due to an increase in average annualized yield on HSA cash from 2.49% for the fiscal year ended January 31, 2024 to 3.11% for the fiscal year ended January 31, 2025 (due to both higher market interest rates and an increase in participation in our Enhanced Rates offering from 32% of HSA cash as of January 31, 2024 to 49% as of January 31, 2025), the \$2.1 billion, or 15%, increase in the average daily balance of HSA cash, as described above, and an increase in interest rates on the portion of our Client-held funds held by our Depository Partners in interest-bearing demand deposit accounts that have a floating interest rate.

Assuming the current interest rate environment continues, we expect our average annualized yield on HSA cash to further increase as our existing agreements with our Depository Partners are renewed or replaced with agreements

with higher rates, resulting in higher custodial revenue. In addition, we expect an increase in the percentage of HSA cash held in our Enhanced Rates offering to continue to positively impact our average annualized yield and thus our custodial revenue. As Basic Rates contracts mature, we intend to transfer the associated HSA cash into Enhanced Rates contracts unless the HSA member affirmatively opts to remain in the Basic Rates offering.

*Interchange revenue.* The \$18.7 million, or 12%, increase in interchange revenue from the fiscal year ended January 31, 2024 to the fiscal year ended January 31, 2025 was primarily due to an increase in Total Accounts and an increase in spend per account using our payment cards.

We expect interchange revenue to continue to increase, primarily due to an increase in Total Accounts.

*Total revenue.* Total revenue increased by \$200.2 million, or 20%, from the fiscal year ended January 31, 2024 to the fiscal year ended January 31, 2025, due to the increases in custodial, service, and interchange revenues, described above.

#### Cost of revenue

The following table sets forth our cost of revenue for the periods indicated:

	Year ended January 31,							
(in thousands, except percentages)		2025		2024		\$ change	% change	
Service costs	\$	351,588	\$	317,357	\$	34,231	11 %	
Custodial costs		39,675		32,502		7,173	22 %	
Interchange costs		31,252		27,091		4,161	15 %	
Total cost of revenue	\$	422,515	\$	376,950	\$	45,565	12 %	

*Service costs.* The \$34.2 million, or 11%, increase in service costs from the fiscal year ended January 31, 2024 to the fiscal year ended January 31, 2025 was primarily due to a \$19.1 million increase in costs incurred to reimburse members impacted by outside fraud activity and increases in costs to support the increase in Total Accounts and member interactions, partially offset by efficiencies resulting from our technology investments.

For the fiscal year ending January 31, 2026, we expect service costs to decrease as a result of our technology investments in security and further operational efficiencies, partially offset by costs resulting from an increase in Total Accounts.

*Custodial costs.* The \$7.2 million, or 22%, increase in custodial costs from the fiscal year ended January 31, 2024 to the fiscal year ended January 31, 2025 was primarily due to the \$2.1 billion, or 15% increase in the average daily balance of HSA cash, as described above, an increase in fees charged by our Depository Partners, and an increase in the average annualized rate of interest retained by HSA members on HSA cash, from 0.22% during the fiscal year ended January 31, 2024 to 0.23% during the fiscal year ended January 31, 2025.

On an annual basis, we expect custodial costs to increase due to an increase in the year-over-year average daily balance of HSA cash, an increase in fees charged by our Depository Partners, and an increase in the average annualized rate of interest retained by HSA members on HSA cash.

*Interchange costs.* The \$4.2 million, or 15%, increase in interchange costs from the fiscal year ended January 31, 2024 to the fiscal year ended January 31, 2025 was primarily due to an increase in Total Accounts and certain costs associated with our transition to a single card processor during the fiscal year ended January 31, 2025, partially offset by efficiencies resulting from the transition.

*Total cost of revenue.* For the fiscal year ending January 31, 2026, we expect that our cost of revenue will decrease in dollar amount, primarily due to a decrease in service costs. We expect our cost of revenue to decrease as a percentage of our total revenue, primarily due to an increase in custodial revenue and a decrease in service costs, partially offset by costs resulting from an increase in Total Accounts. Cost of revenue as a percentage of total revenue decreased to 35% for the fiscal year ended January 31, 2025 compared to 38% for the fiscal year ended January 31, 2024, due to total revenue increasing at a significantly higher rate (20%) than total cost of revenue (12%). Cost of revenue will continue to be affected by a number of different factors, including our ability to scale our service delivery, Network Partner implementation, and account management functions.

#### **Operating expenses**

The following table sets forth our operating expenses for the periods indicated:

	Year ended January 31,						
(in thousands, except percentages)	2025		2024		\$ change	% change	
Sales and marketing	\$ 90,739	\$	79,273	\$	11,466	14 %	
Technology and development	239,513		218,811		20,702	9 %	
General and administrative	132,260		103,656		28,604	28 %	
Amortization of acquired intangible assets	111,878		92,763		19,115	21 %	
Merger integration	40,535		10,435		30,100	288 %	
Total operating expenses	\$ 614,925	\$	504,938	\$	109,987	22 %	

*Sales and marketing.* The \$11.5 million, or 14%, increase in sales and marketing expenses from the fiscal year ended January 31, 2024 to the fiscal year ended January 31, 2025 was primarily due to an increase in personnel-related expenses.

We expect our sales and marketing expenses to increase as we continue to focus on our cross-selling and member engagement programs. On an annual basis, we expect our sales and marketing expenses to remain relatively steady as a percentage of our total revenue. However, our sales and marketing expenses may fluctuate as a percentage of our total revenue from period to period due to the seasonality of our total revenue and the timing and extent of our sales and marketing expenses.

*Technology and development.* The \$20.7 million, or 9%, increase in technology and development expenses from the fiscal year ended January 31, 2024 to the fiscal year ended January 31, 2025 was primarily due to increases in personnel-related expenses and software costs.

We expect our technology and development expenses to increase as we continue to invest in the development and security of our proprietary technology, including our ongoing modernization project described earlier. On an annual basis, we expect our technology and development expenses to remain relatively steady as a percentage of our total revenue. However, our technology and development expenses may fluctuate as a percentage of our total revenue from period to period due to the seasonality of our total revenue and the timing and extent of our technology and development expenses.

*General and administrative.* The \$28.6 million, or 28%, increase in general and administrative expenses from the fiscal year ended January 31, 2024 to the fiscal year ended January 31, 2025 was primarily due to accelerated stock-based compensation expense recognized with respect to certain performance restricted stock units granted during the current fiscal year, as described in Note 9—Stock-based compensation to our financial statements included in Part II, Item 8 of this Annual Report on Form 10-K, and increases in professional services expense.

For the fiscal year ending January 31, 2026, we expect our general and administrative expenses to decrease, primarily due to a decrease in stock-based compensation expense, partially offset by additional demands on our legal, compliance, and finance functions as we continue to grow our business. We expect our general and administrative expenses to decrease as a percentage of our total revenue. However, our general and administrative expenses may fluctuate as a percentage of our total revenue from period to period due to the seasonality of our total revenue and the timing and extent of our general and administrative expenses.

*Amortization of acquired intangible assets.* The \$19.1 million, or 21%, increase in amortization of acquired intangible assets from the fiscal year ended January 31, 2024 to the fiscal year ended January 31, 2025 was primarily due to the new intangible assets added through the BenefitWallet HSA portfolio acquisition.

On an annual basis, we expect amortization of acquired intangible assets to decrease, primarily due to a smaller carrying amount of intangible assets that have not been fully amortized.

*Merger integration.* The \$30.1 million, or 288%, increase in merger integration expense from the fiscal year ended January 31, 2024 to the fiscal year ended January 31, 2025 was primarily due to the Lease Settlement, as described in Note 6—Commitments and contingencies to our financial statements included in Part II, Item 8 of this Annual Report on Form 10-K. Other merger integration expenses during the fiscal year ended January 31, 2025 consisted of professional fees, including expenses incurred in conjunction with the migration of accounts, technology-related expenses directly related to the Further acquisition and certain ongoing merger integration expenses related to the acquisition of WageWorks, Inc. ("WageWorks").

On an annual basis, we expect merger integration expense to decrease as we complete the remaining merger integration activities.

#### Interest expense

The \$5.2 million, or 9%, increase in interest expense from the fiscal year ended January 31, 2024 to the fiscal year ended January 31, 2025 was primarily due to a higher average principal balance and a \$0.4 million increase in losses on extinguishment of debt. The increase was partially offset by a lower average interest rate on borrowings with variable interest rate terms.

On August 23, 2024, we entered into the Credit Agreement pursuant to which the Company established a new fiveyear senior secured revolving credit facility (the "Revolving Credit Facility") in an aggregate principal amount of up to \$1.0 billion, a portion of which was used to repay all outstanding obligations under our prior credit agreement (the "Prior Credit Agreement").

As of January 31, 2025, borrowings under our Revolving Credit Facility were \$461.9 million and had a stated interest rate of 5.91%. As of January 31, 2024, borrowings under our Prior Credit Agreement were \$286.9 million and had a stated interest rate of 6.69%. The increase in principal was due to \$225.0 million of borrowings to pay a portion of the BenefitWallet HSA portfolio acquisition purchase price, partially offset by prepayments of \$50.0 million during the fiscal year ended January 31, 2025.

The interest rate on our Revolving Credit Facility is variable and, accordingly, we may incur additional expense if interest rates increase in future periods.

#### Other income, net

The \$1.5 million increase in other income, net, was due to an increase in interest income on corporate cash, partially offset by a decrease in other miscellaneous income, net.

#### Income tax provision

We recorded an income tax provision of \$19.3 million in each of the fiscal years ended January 31, 2025 and 2024. Relative to the year ended January 31, 2024, we had an increase in pre-tax book income, an increase in nondeductible executive compensation, and increased expense from deferred tax rate adjustments due to state apportionment changes, which were offset by an increase in tax deductible stock-based compensation compared to GAAP stock-based compensation expense and a decrease in expense from unrecognized tax benefits.

#### Seasonality

Seasonal concentration of our growth combined with our recurring revenue model create seasonal variation in our results of operations. Revenue results are seasonally impacted due to ancillary service fees, timing of HSA contributions, and timing of card spend. Cost of revenue is seasonally impacted as a significant number of new and existing Network Partners bring us new HSAs and CDBs beginning in January of each year concurrent with the start of many employers' benefit plan years. Before we realize any revenue from these new accounts, we incur costs related to implementing and supporting our new Network Partners and new accounts. These costs of services relate to activating accounts and hiring additional staff, including seasonal help to support our member support center. These expenses begin to ramp up during our third fiscal quarter, with the majority of seasonal expenses incurred in our fourth fiscal quarter.

#### Liquidity and capital resources

For a discussion related to liquidity and capital resources for the fiscal year ended January 31, 2024 compared to the fiscal year ended January 31, 2023, refer to Part II, Item 7. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended January 31, 2024, filed with the SEC on March 22, 2024.

#### Cash and cash equivalents overview

Our principal sources of liquidity are our current cash and cash equivalents balances, collections from our custodial, service, and interchange revenue activities, and availability under our Revolving Credit Facility. We rely on cash provided by operating activities to meet our short-term liquidity requirements, which primarily relate to the payment of corporate payroll and other operating costs, interest payments on our long-term debt, and capital expenditures.

As of January 31, 2025 and January 31, 2024, cash and cash equivalents were \$295.9 million and \$404.0 million, respectively.

#### **Capital resources**

We maintain a "shelf" registration statement on Form S-3 on file with the SEC. A shelf registration statement, which includes a base prospectus, allows us at any time to offer any combination of securities described in the prospectus in one or more offerings. Unless otherwise specified in a prospectus supplement accompanying the base prospectus, we would use the net proceeds from the sale of any securities offered pursuant to the shelf registration statement for general corporate purposes, including, but not limited to, working capital, sales and marketing activities, general and administrative matters, capital expenditures, and repayment of indebtedness, and if opportunities arise, for the acquisition of, or investment in, assets, technologies, solutions or businesses that complement our business. Pending such uses, we may invest the net proceeds in interest-bearing securities. In addition, we may conduct concurrent or other financings at any time.

On August 23, 2024, we entered into the Credit Agreement, which includes a five-year senior secured Revolving Credit Facility in an aggregate principal amount of up to \$1.0 billion, a portion of which was used to refinance our Prior Credit Agreement. The Revolving Credit Facility may be used in the future for working capital and general corporate purposes, including the financing of acquisitions and other investments. For a description of the terms of the Credit Agreement, refer to Note 7—Indebtedness to our financial statements included in Part II, Item 8 of this Annual Report on Form 10-K. As of January 31, 2025, the outstanding balance under the Revolving Credit Facility was \$461.9 million. We were in compliance with all covenants under the Credit Agreement as of January 31, 2025, and for the period then ended.

#### Use of cash

During the fiscal year ended January 31, 2025, we used \$452.2 million of cash, which includes \$225.0 million borrowed under our prior revolving credit facility, to pay for the BenefitWallet HSA portfolio acquisition.

In August 2024, in connection with our entry into the Credit Agreement, we repaid all outstanding obligations in the amount of \$511.9 million under the Prior Credit Agreement and terminated all commitments thereunder. During the fiscal year ended January 31, 2025, we prepaid \$50.0 million under the Credit Agreement.

During the fiscal year ended January 31, 2025, we used \$121.5 million of cash for common stock repurchases. See Note 10—Stockholders' equity to our financial statements included in Part II, Item 8 of this Annual Report on Form 10-K for additional information related to our stock repurchase program.

Capital expenditures for the fiscal years ended January 31, 2025 and 2024 were \$53.2 million and \$42.8 million, respectively. We expect to continue our current level of capital expenditures during the fiscal year ending January 31, 2026 as we continue to invest in improving the architecture and functionality of our proprietary systems. Capital expenditures to improve the architecture of our proprietary systems include computer hardware, personnel and related costs for software engineering, and outsourced software engineering services.

We believe our existing cash, cash equivalents, and Revolving Credit Facility will be sufficient to meet our operating and capital expenditure requirements for at least the next 12 months. To the extent these current and anticipated future sources of liquidity are insufficient to fund our future business activities and requirements, we may need to raise additional funds through public or private equity or debt financing. In the event that additional financing is required, we may not be able to raise it on favorable terms, if at all.

The following table shows our cash flows from operating activities, investing activities, and financing activities for the stated periods:

		Year end	led January 31,
(in thousands)	2025		2024
Net cash provided by operating activities	\$ 339,856	\$	242,826
Net cash used in investing activities	(505,454)		(46,074)
Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities	57,567		(47,039)
Increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents	(108,031)	-	149,713
Beginning cash and cash equivalents	403,979		254,266
Ending cash and cash equivalents	\$ 295,948	\$	403,979

**Cash flows from operating activities.** Net cash provided by operating activities increased by \$97.0 million, primarily due to increased cash receipts with respect to our custodial, service, and interchange revenues and a decrease in income tax payments, partially offset by an increase in cash payments with respect to operating expenses, cost of revenue, and interest on our long-term debt.

*Cash flows from investing activities.* Net cash used in investing activities increased by \$459.4 million, primarily due to a \$449.0 million increase in cash used to acquire HSA portfolios and a \$10.0 million increase in cash used for purchases of software and capitalized software development costs.

**Cash flows from financing activities.** Net cash provided by financing activities was \$57.6 million during the fiscal year ended January 31, 2025, compared to \$47.0 million of net cash used in financing activities during the fiscal year ended January 31, 2024. The change was due to a \$736.9 million increase in proceeds from long-term debt and a \$3.0 million increase in proceeds from the exercise of common stock options, partially offset by a \$511.2 million increase in cash used for principal payments and debt issuance costs associated with our long-term debt, a \$121.5 million increase in cash used for repurchases of common stock, and a \$2.5 million increase in net cash used in the settlement of client-held funds obligations.

# **Contractual obligations**

See Note 6—Commitments and contingencies to our financial statements included in Part II, Item 8 of this Annual Report on Form 10-K for information about our contractual obligations.

# **Off-balance sheet arrangements**

As of January 31, 2025, we did not have any off-balance sheet arrangements that have, or are reasonably likely to have, a current or future material effect on our consolidated financial condition, results of operations, liquidity, capital expenditures, or capital resources.

# Critical accounting policies and significant management estimates

Our consolidated financial statements are prepared in accordance with GAAP. The preparation of these consolidated financial statements requires us to make estimates and judgments that affect the reported amounts of assets, liabilities, revenues, and expenses. We base our estimates on historical experience and on various other assumptions that we believe to be reasonable in the circumstances. In many instances, we could have reasonably used different accounting estimates, and in other instances, changes in the accounting estimates are reasonably likely to occur from period to period. Accordingly, actual results could differ significantly from the estimates made by our management. To the extent that there are material differences between these estimates and actual results, our future financial statement presentation, financial condition, results of operations and cash flows will be affected.

In many cases, the accounting treatment of a particular transaction is specifically dictated by GAAP and does not require management's judgment in its application, while in other cases, management's judgment is required in selecting among available alternative accounting standards that allow different accounting treatment for similar transactions. We believe that there are several accounting policies that are critical to understanding our business and prospects for future performance, as these policies affect the reported amounts of revenue and other significant areas that involve management's judgment and estimates. These significant policies and our procedures related to these policies are described in detail below.

#### Capitalized software development costs

We account for the costs of computer software developed or obtained for internal use in accordance with Accounting Standards Codification, or ASC, 350-40, *Internal-Use Software*. Costs incurred during operation and post-implementation stages are charged to expense. Costs incurred that are directly attributable to developing or obtaining software for internal use incurred in the application development stage are capitalized. Management's judgment is required in determining the point when various projects enter the stages at which costs may be capitalized, in assessing the ongoing value of the capitalized costs and in determining the estimated useful lives over which the costs are amortized.

#### Valuation of goodwill and other long-lived assets

We review goodwill for impairment at least annually or more frequently if events or changes in circumstances would more likely than not reduce the fair value of our single reporting unit below its carrying value. The Company's annual goodwill impairment test resulted in no impairment charges in any of the periods presented in the accompanying consolidated financial statements.

Long-lived assets, including property and equipment and intangible assets are reviewed for possible impairment whenever events or circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of such assets may not be recoverable. The evaluation is performed at the lowest level for which identifiable cash flows are largely independent of the cash flows of other assets and liabilities. Recoverability of these assets is measured by a comparison of the carrying

amounts to the future undiscounted cash flows the assets are expected to generate from the use and eventual disposition. If such review indicates that the carrying amount of property and equipment and intangible assets is not recoverable, the carrying amount of such assets is reduced to fair value. We have not recorded any significant impairment charges during the years presented.

#### Recent accounting pronouncements

See Note 1—Summary of business and significant accounting policies within the financial statements included in this Form 10-K for further discussion.

### Item 7A. Quantitative and qualitative disclosures about market risk

#### Market risk

**Concentration of market risk.** We derive a substantial portion of our revenue from providing services to taxadvantaged healthcare account holders. A significant downturn in this market or changes in state and/or federal laws impacting the preferential tax treatment of healthcare accounts such as HSAs could have a material adverse effect on our results of operations. During the fiscal years ended January 31, 2025, 2024, and 2023, no customer accounted for greater than 10% of our total revenue. We monitor market and regulatory changes regularly and make adjustments to our business if necessary.

*Inflation.* Inflationary factors may adversely affect our operating results. Although we do not believe that inflation has had a material impact on our financial position or results of operations to date, a high rate of inflation in the future may have an adverse effect on our ability to maintain current levels of expenses as a percentage of revenue if our revenue does not correspondingly increase with inflation.

#### Concentration of credit risk

Financial instruments, which potentially subject us to concentrations of credit risk, consist primarily of cash and cash equivalents. We maintain our cash and cash equivalents in bank and other depository accounts, which frequently exceed federally insured limits. Our cash and cash equivalents as of January 31, 2025 and 2024 were \$295.9 million and \$404.0 million, respectively, the vast majority of which was not covered by federal depository insurance. We have not experienced any material losses in such accounts. Our accounts receivable balance as of January 31, 2025 and 2024 was \$118.0 million and \$104.9 million, respectively. We have not experienced any significant write-offs to our accounts receivable and believe that we are not exposed to significant credit risk with respect to our accounts receivable. We continue to monitor our credit risk and place our cash and cash equivalents with reputable financial institutions.

#### Interest rate risk

**HSA Assets and Client-held funds.** HSA Assets consist of custodial HSA funds we hold in custody on behalf of our members. As of January 31, 2025 and 2024, we held in custody HSA Assets of \$32.1 billion and \$25.2 billion, respectively. As a non-bank custodian, we contract with our Depository Partners and insurance company partners to hold HSA cash on behalf of our members, and we earn a significant portion of our total revenue from interest paid to us by these partners. HSA cash held by our insurance company partners is held in group annuity contracts or similar arrangements. The lengths of our agreements with Depository Partners typically range from three to five years and have either fixed or variable interest rates.

As HSA Assets increase and existing contracts with Depository Partners expire, we seek to enter into new contracts with Depository Partners and insurance company partners, the terms of which are impacted by the then-prevailing interest rate environment. We believe that increased participation in our Enhanced Rates offering, diversification of Depository Partners and insurance company partners, and varied contract terms, substantially reduces our exposure to short-term fluctuations in prevailing interest rates and mitigates the short-term impact of a sustained increase or decline in prevailing interest rates on our custodial revenue.

A sustained decline in prevailing interest rates may negatively affect our business by reducing the size of the interest rate yield, or yield, available to us and thus the amount of the custodial revenue we can realize. Conversely, a sustained increase in prevailing interest rates can increase our yield. An increase in our yield would increase our custodial revenue as a percentage of total revenue. In addition, if our yield increases, we expect the spread to also increase between the interest offered to us by our Depository Partners and insurance company partners and the interest retained by our members, thus increasing our profitability. However, we may be required to increase the interest retained by our members in a rising prevailing interest rate environment. Changes in prevailing interest rates are driven by macroeconomic trends and government policies over which we have no control.

Client-held funds are interest earning deposits from which we generate custodial revenue. As of January 31, 2025 and 2024, we held Client-held funds of \$896 million and \$842 million, respectively. These deposits are amounts remitted by Clients and held by us on their behalf to pre-fund and facilitate administration of our other CDBs. These deposits are held with Depository Partners. We deposit the Client-held funds with our Depository Partners in interest-bearing demand deposit accounts that have a floating interest rate and no set term or duration. A sustained decline in prevailing interest rates may negatively affect our business by reducing the size of the yield available to us and thus the amount of the custodial revenue we can realize from Client-held funds. Conversely, a sustained increase in prevailing interest rates may increase our yield. Changes in prevailing interest rates are driven by macroeconomic trends and government policies over which we have no control.

*Cash and cash equivalents.* We consider all highly liquid investments purchased with an original maturity of three months or less to be unrestricted cash equivalents. Our unrestricted cash and cash equivalents are held in institutions in the U.S. and include deposits in a money market account that is unrestricted as to withdrawal or use. As of January 31, 2025 and 2024, we had unrestricted cash and cash equivalents of \$295.9 million and \$404.0 million, respectively. Due to the short-term nature of these instruments, we believe that we do not have any material exposure to changes in the fair value of our cash and cash equivalents as a result of changes in interest rates.

**Long-term debt.** As of January 31, 2025 and 2024, we had \$461.9 million and \$286.9 million, respectively, outstanding under our Revolving Credit Facility and our Prior Credit Facilities, respectively. The stated interest rate on our Revolving Credit Facility is variable and was 5.91% as of January 31, 2025. Our overall interest rate sensitivity under the Revolving Credit Facility is primarily influenced by any amounts borrowed and prevailing interest rates. For example, a one percent increase in the interest rate on the amount outstanding under our Revolving Credit Facility as of January 31, 2025 would result in approximately \$4.7 million of additional interest expense over the next 12 months. The interest rate on our \$600 million of unsecured Senior Notes due 2029 is fixed at 4.50%.

# Item 8. Financial statements and Supplementary Data

# HealthEquity, Inc. and subsidiaries Index to consolidated financial statements

	Page
Report of independent registered public accounting firm (PCAOB ID 238)	48
Consolidated balance sheets as of January 31, 2025 and 2024	50
Consolidated statements of operations and comprehensive income (loss) for the years ended January 31, 2025, 2024 and 2023	51
Consolidated statements of stockholders' equity for the years ended January 31, 2025, 2024 and 2023	52
Consolidated statements of cash flows for the years ended January 31, 2025, 2024 and 2023	53
Notes to consolidated financial statements	55

# **Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm**

To the Board of Directors and Stockholders of HealthEquity, Inc.

#### **Opinions on the Financial Statements and Internal Control over Financial Reporting**

We have audited the accompanying consolidated balance sheets of HealthEquity, Inc. and its subsidiaries (the "Company") as of January 31, 2025 and 2024, and the related consolidated statements of operations and comprehensive income (loss), of stockholders' equity and of cash flows for each of the three years in the period ended January 31, 2025, including the related notes (collectively referred to as the "consolidated financial statements"). We also have audited the Company's internal control over financial reporting as of January 31, 2025, based on criteria established in *Internal Control - Integrated Framework* (2013) issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission (COSO).

In our opinion, the consolidated financial statements referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of the Company as of January 31, 2025 and 2024, and the results of its operations and its cash flows for each of the three years in the period ended January 31, 2025 in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America. Also in our opinion, the Company maintained, in all material respects, effective internal control over financial reporting as of January 31, 2025, based on criteria established in *Internal Control - Integrated Framework* (2013) issued by the COSO.

#### **Basis for Opinions**

The Company's management is responsible for these consolidated financial statements, for maintaining effective internal control over financial reporting, and for its assessment of the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting, included in Management's Report on Internal Control over Financial Reporting appearing under Item 9A. Our responsibility is to express opinions on the Company's consolidated financial statements and on the Company's internal control over financial reporting based on our audits. We are a public accounting firm registered with the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States) (PCAOB) and are required to be independent with respect to the Company in accordance with the U.S. federal securities laws and the applicable rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission and the PCAOB.

We conducted our audits in accordance with the standards of the PCAOB. Those standards require that we plan and perform the audits to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the consolidated financial statements are free of material misstatement, whether due to error or fraud, and whether effective internal control over financial reporting was maintained in all material respects.

Our audits of the consolidated financial statements included performing procedures to assess the risks of material misstatement of the consolidated financial statements, whether due to error or fraud, and performing procedures that respond to those risks. Such procedures included examining, on a test basis, evidence regarding the amounts and disclosures in the consolidated financial statements. Our audits also included evaluating the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall presentation of the consolidated financial statements. Our audit of over financial reporting included obtaining an understanding of internal control over financial reporting, assessing the risk that a material weakness exists, and testing and evaluating the design and operating effectiveness of internal control based on the assessed risk. Our audits also included performing such other procedures as we considered necessary in the circumstances. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinions.

#### Definition and Limitations of Internal Control over Financial Reporting

A company's internal control over financial reporting is a process designed to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles. A company's internal control over financial reporting includes those policies and procedures that (i) pertain to the maintenance of records that, in reasonable detail, accurately and fairly reflect the transactions and dispositions of the assets of the company; (ii) provide reasonable assurance that transactions are recorded as necessary to permit preparation of financial statements in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, and that receipts and expenditures of the company are being made only in accordance with authorizations of management and directors of the company; and (iii) provide reasonable assurance regarding prevention or timely detection of unauthorized acquisition, use, or disposition of the company's assets that could have a material effect on the financial statements.

Because of its inherent limitations, internal control over financial reporting may not prevent or detect misstatements. Also, projections of any evaluation of effectiveness to future periods are subject to the risk that controls may become inadequate because of changes in conditions, or that the degree of compliance with the policies or procedures may deteriorate.

#### **Critical Audit Matters**

The critical audit matter communicated below is a matter arising from the current period audit of the consolidated financial statements that was communicated or required to be communicated to the audit committee and that (i) relates to accounts or disclosures that are material to the consolidated financial statements and (ii) involved our especially challenging, subjective, or complex judgments. The communication of critical audit matters does not alter in any way our opinion on the consolidated financial statements, taken as a whole, and we are not, by communicating the critical audit matter below, providing a separate opinion on the critical audit matter or on the accounts or disclosures to which it relates.

#### Service Revenue Recognition

As described in Note 1 to the consolidated financial statements, the Company's primary sources of revenue are service, custodial, and interchange revenue. The Company's service revenue was \$478.3 million for the year ended January 31, 2025. To generate service revenue, the Company administers its platforms, prepares statements, provides a mechanism for spending funds, and provides customer support services. In addition, once a member's HSA cash balance reaches a certain threshold, the member is able to invest his or her HSA assets through the Company's investment partner from which the Company earns recordkeeping fees, calculated as a percentage of the member's HSA investments. All of these services are consumed as they are received. The Company recognizes service revenue, in an amount that reflects the consideration it expects to be entitled to in exchange for those services, on a monthly basis as it satisfies its performance obligations.

The principal consideration for our determination that performing procedures relating to service revenue recognition is a critical audit matter is a high degree of auditor effort in performing procedures related to the Company's revenue recognition.

Addressing the matter involved performing procedures and evaluating audit evidence in connection with forming our overall opinion on the consolidated financial statements. These procedures included testing the effectiveness of controls relating to the revenue recognition process for service revenue. These procedures also included, among others, evaluating the recognition of service revenue for a sample of revenue transactions by obtaining confirmation from customers or obtaining and inspecting source documents, including invoices, sales contracts, and cash receipts.

/s/ PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP

Salt Lake City, Utah March 18, 2025

We have served as the Company's auditor since 2013.

# HealthEquity, Inc. and subsidiaries Consolidated balance sheets

(in thousands, except par value)	January 31, 2025	January 31, 2024
Assets		
Current assets		
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 295,948	\$ 403,979
Accounts receivable, net of allowance for doubtful accounts of \$2,070 and \$3,947 as of January 31, 2025 and 2024, respectively	118,006	104,893
Other current assets	63,795	48,564
Total current assets	 477,749	 557,436
Property and equipment, net	 3,239	 6,013
Operating lease right-of-use assets	43,185	48,380
Intangible assets, net	1,204,658	835,948
Goodwill	1,648,145	1,648,145
Other assets	71,574	67,868
Total assets	\$ 3,448,550	\$ 3,163,790
Liabilities and stockholders' equity		
Current liabilities		
Accounts payable	\$ 14,361	\$ 12,041
Accrued compensation	69,330	49,608
Accrued liabilities	62,631	46,038
Operating lease liabilities	10,001	9,404
Total current liabilities	156,323	117,091
Long-term liabilities		
Long-term debt, net of issuance costs	1,056,301	874,972
Operating lease liabilities, non-current	42,219	48,766
Other long-term liabilities	22,962	19,270
Deferred tax liability	55,834	68,670
Total long-term liabilities	1,177,316	 1,011,678
Total liabilities	 1,333,639	 1,128,769
Commitments and contingencies (see Note 6)		
Stockholders' equity		
Preferred stock, \$0.0001 par value, 100,000 shares authorized, no shares issued and outstanding as of January 31, 2025 and 2024	_	_
Common stock, \$0.0001 par value, 900,000 shares authorized, 86,536 and 86,127 shares issued and outstanding as of January 31, 2025 and 2024, respectively	9	9
Additional paid-in capital	1,905,628	1,829,384
Accumulated earnings	209,274	205,628
Total stockholders' equity	2,114,911	2,035,021
Total liabilities and stockholders' equity	\$ 3,448,550	\$ 3,163,790

# HealthEquity, Inc. and subsidiaries Consolidated statements of operations and comprehensive income (loss)

		Yea	r er	nded January 31,
(in thousands, except per share data)	 2025	2024		2023
Revenue				
Service revenue	\$ 478,317	\$ 455,690	\$	452,026
Custodial revenue	545,414	386,594		261,282
Interchange revenue	 176,043	 157,303		148,440
Total revenue	1,199,774	999,587		861,748
Cost of revenue				
Service costs	351,588	317,357		318,516
Custodial costs	39,675	32,502		26,101
Interchange costs	31,252	27,091		25,196
Total cost of revenue	422,515	376,950		369,813
Gross profit	777,259	 622,637		491,935
Operating expenses				
Sales and marketing	90,739	79,273		68,849
Technology and development	239,513	218,811		193,375
General and administrative	132,260	103,656		97,472
Amortization of acquired intangible assets	111,878	92,763		94,586
Merger integration	40,535	10,435		28,596
Total operating expenses	 614,925	 504,938		482,878
Income from operations	162,334	 117,699		9,057
Other expense				
Interest expense	(60,634)	(55,455)		(48,424
Other income, net	14,334	12,796		1,271
Total other expense	(46,300)	 (42,659)		(47,153
Income (loss) before income taxes	116,034	 75,040		(38,096
Income tax provision (benefit)	19,331	19,328		(11,953
Net income (loss) and comprehensive income (loss)	\$ 96,703	\$ 55,712	\$	(26,143
Net income (loss) per share:				
Basic	\$ 1.11	\$ 0.65	\$	(0.31
Diluted	\$ 1.09	\$ 0.64	\$	(0.31
Weighted-average number of shares used in computing net income (loss) per share:				
Basic	86,870	85,564		84,442
Diluted	88,828	86,957		84,442

# HealthEquity, Inc. and subsidiaries Consolidated statements of stockholders' equity

		Cor	mmon stock	Additional paid-in		Accumulated	-	Total ockholders
(in thousands)	Shares		Amount	capital		earnings	St	equity
Balance as of January 31, 2022	83,780	\$	8	\$ 1,676,508	\$	176,059	\$	1,852,575
Issuance of common stock	978		_	6,594		_		6,594
Stock-based compensation	_		_	62,614		_		62,614
Net loss	_		_	_		(26,143)		(26,143)
Balance as of January 31, 2023	84,758	\$	8	\$ 1,745,716	\$	149,916	\$	1,895,640
Issuance of common stock	1,369		1	 6,517		_		6,518
Stock-based compensation	_		_	77,151		_		77,151
Net income	_		_	_		55,712		55,712
Balance as of January 31, 2024	86,127	\$	9	\$ 1,829,384	\$	205,628	\$	2,035,021
Issuance of common stock	1,770		_	 9,009		_		9,009
Stock-based compensation	_		_	96,425		_		96,425
Repurchases of common stock	(1,361)		_	(29,190)		(93,057)		(122,247)
Net income	_		_	—		96,703		96,703
Balance as of January 31, 2025	86,536	\$	9	\$ 1,905,628	\$	209,274	\$	2,114,911

# HealthEquity, Inc. and subsidiaries Consolidated statements of cash flows

			Yea	r ende	ed January 31,
(in thousands)		2025	2024		2023
Cash flows from operating activities:					
Net income (loss)	\$	96,703	\$ 55,712	\$	(26,143)
Adjustments to reconcile net income (loss) to net cash provided by operatinactivities:	ng				
Depreciation and amortization		162,451	153,078		161,201
Stock-based compensation		96,425	77,151		62,614
Amortization of debt issuance costs		2,067	2,852		3,261
Loss on extinguishment of debt		1,576	1,157		_
Other non-cash items		_	_		268
Deferred taxes		(12,836)	(13,995)		(17,181
Changes in operating assets and liabilities:					
Accounts receivable		(13,113)	(8,058)		(9,570)
Other assets		(11,790)	(32,790)		4,620
Operating lease right-of-use assets		6,664	10,190		8,244
Accrued compensation		17,758	2,951		(1,282
Accounts payable, accrued liabilities, and other current liabilities		8,888	(204)		(26,673
Operating lease liabilities, non-current		(7,779)	(11,780)		(7,232
Other long-term liabilities		(7,158)	6,562		(1,477
Net cash provided by operating activities		339,856	242,826		150,650
Cash flows from investing activities:					
Purchases of software and capitalized software development costs		(51,129)	(41,123)		(45,173
Acquisitions of HSA portfolios		(452,241)	(3,257)		(70,583
Purchases of property and equipment		(2,084)	(1,694)		(3,371
Net cash used in investing activities		(505,454)	(46,074)		(119,127
Cash flows from financing activities:					
Principal payments on long-term debt		(561,875)	(54,375)		(8,750
Proceeds from long-term debt		736,875	_		_
Payment of debt issuance costs		(3,748)	_		_
Repurchases of common stock		(121,493)	_		_
Settlement of client-held funds obligation, net		(1,620)	865		(603
Proceeds from exercise of common stock options		9,428	6,471		6,682
Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities		57,567	(47,039)		(2,671
Increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents		(108,031)	149,713		28,852
Beginning cash and cash equivalents		403,979	254,266		225,414
Ending cash and cash equivalents	\$	295,948	\$ 403,979	\$	254,266

# HealthEquity, Inc. and subsidiaries Consolidated statements of cash flows (continued)

		Y	ear e	ended January 31,
(in thousands)	2025	202	4	2023
Supplemental cash flow data:				
Interest expense paid in cash	\$ 58,587	\$ 49,560	) (	\$ 43,570
Income tax payments, net	26,069	35,352	2	1,526
Supplemental disclosures of non-cash investing and financing activities:				
Non-cash purchase consideration related to acquisitions of HSA portfolios	20,325	_	-	_
Purchases of software and capitalized software development costs included in accounts payable, accrued liabilities, or accrued compensation	5,971	3,14	5	3,595
Repurchases of common stock included in accrued liabilities	754	-	-	—
Purchases of property and equipment included in accounts payable or accrued liabilities	45	263	3	69
Increase in goodwill due to measurement period adjustments, net	_	-	-	2,309
Exercise of common stock options receivable	10	429	)	382

# HealthEquity, Inc. and subsidiaries Notes to consolidated financial statements

# Note 1. Summary of business and significant accounting policies

#### Business

HealthEquity, Inc. ("HealthEquity" or the "Company") was incorporated in the state of Delaware on September 18, 2002. HealthEquity is a leader in administering health savings accounts ("HSAs") and complementary consumerdirected benefits ("CDBs"), which empower consumers to access tax-advantaged healthcare savings while also providing corporate tax advantages for employers.

The accompanying financial statements have been prepared in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America, or GAAP. The financial statements and notes are representations of the Company's management, which is responsible for their integrity and objectivity. These accounting policies conform to accounting principles generally accepted in the United States and have been consistently applied in the preparation of the consolidated financial statements.

#### Principles of consolidation

The Company consolidates entities in which the Company has a controlling financial interest, which includes all of its wholly owned direct and indirect subsidiaries. All significant intercompany accounts and transactions have been eliminated in consolidation.

#### Segments

The Company is managed as a single operating segment that provides administration services in connection with HSAs and other CDBs, which reflects the way in which its chief operating decision maker ("CODM"), the Chief Executive Officer, reviews the Company's financial performance and makes decisions about resource allocation. The CODM assesses the performance of the Company, monitors actual financial results against budgets, and makes resource allocation decisions with a focus on the Company's consolidated results as presented in the consolidated statements of operations and comprehensive income (loss). The Company's measure of profitability is net income (loss). Single segment-level financial information, including total assets, significant non-cash transactions, and capital expenditures, is contained in the accompanying consolidated financial statements and related notes.

The Company does not generate material international revenues. All long-lived assets are maintained in the United States of America.

#### Cash and cash equivalents

The Company considers all highly liquid investments purchased with an original maturity of three months or less to be cash equivalents. The Company's cash and cash equivalents were held in institutions in the U.S. and include deposits in a money market account that was unrestricted as to withdrawal or use.

#### **Client-held funds**

Many of the Company's client services agreements with employers (referred to as "Clients") provide that Clients remit funds to the Company to pre-fund Client and employee participant contributions related to flexible spending accounts and health reimbursement arrangements ("FSAs" and "HRAs," respectively) and commuter accounts. These Client-held funds remitted to the Company do not represent cash assets of the Company to the extent that they are not combined with corporate cash and accordingly are not included in cash and cash equivalents on the Company's consolidated balance sheets.

#### Accounts receivable

Accounts receivable represent monies due to the Company for monthly service revenue, custodial revenue and interchange revenue. The Company maintains an allowance for doubtful accounts to reserve for expected credit losses from trade receivables considering past events, current conditions, and reasonable and supportable forecasts of future economic conditions. In evaluating the Company's ability to collect outstanding receivable balances, the Company considers various factors including macroeconomic variables, the age of the balance, the creditworthiness of the customer, which is assessed based on ongoing credit evaluations and payment history, and the customer's current financial condition.

#### Other assets

Other assets consist primarily of contract costs, prepaid expenditures, debt issuance costs, income tax receivables, and various other assets. Amounts expected to be recouped or recognized over a period of twelve months or less have been classified as current in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets.

#### Leases

The Company determines if a contract contains a lease at inception or any modification of the contract. A contract contains a lease if the contract conveys the right to control the use of an identified asset for a specified period in exchange for consideration. Control over the use of the identified asset means the lessee has both (a) the right to obtain substantially all of the economic benefits from the use of the asset and (b) the right to direct the use of the asset.

Leases with an expected term of 12 months or less at commencement are not accounted for on the balance sheet. All operating lease expense is recognized on a straight-line basis over the expected lease term. Certain leases also include obligations to pay for non-lease services, such as utilities and common area maintenance. The services are accounted for separately from lease components, and the Company allocates payments to the lease and other services components based on estimated stand-alone prices.

Operating lease right-of-use ("ROU") assets and liabilities are recognized based on the present value of future minimum lease payments over the expected lease term at commencement date. As the rate implicit in each lease is not readily determinable, management uses the Company's incremental borrowing rate based on the information available at commencement date in determining the present value of future payments.

#### **Property and equipment**

Property and equipment, including leasehold improvements, are stated at cost less accumulated depreciation. Depreciation is determined using the straight-line method over the estimated useful lives of individual assets. The useful life for leasehold improvements is the shorter of the estimated useful life or the term of the lease ranging from 3-5 years. The useful life used for computing depreciation for all other asset classes is described below:

Computer equipment	3-5 years
Furniture and fixtures	5 years

Maintenance and repairs are expensed when incurred, and improvements that extend the economic useful life of an asset are capitalized. Gains and losses on the disposal of property and equipment are reflected in operating expenses.

#### Intangible assets, net

Intangible assets are carried at cost and amortized, typically, on a straight-line basis over their estimated useful lives. The useful life used for computing amortization for all intangible asset classes is described below:

Software and software development costs	3 years
Acquired customer relationships	7-15 years
Acquired developed technology	2-5 years
Acquired trade names and trademarks	3 years
Acquired HSA portfolios	15 years

The Company accounts for the costs of computer software developed or obtained for internal use in accordance with Accounting Standards Codification ("ASC") 350-40, *Internal-Use Software*. Costs incurred during operation and post-implementation stages are charged to expense. Costs incurred during the application development stage that are directly attributable to developing or obtaining software for internal use are capitalized. Management's judgment is required in determining the point when various projects enter the stages at which costs may be capitalized, in assessing the ongoing value of the capitalized costs and in determining the estimated useful lives over which the costs are amortized.

Acquired customer relationships, developed technology, and trade names and trademarks are valued utilizing the discounted cash flow method, a form of the income approach. The useful lives of acquired customer relationships were estimated based on discount rates and revenue growth rates, net of attrition. The useful lives of developed technology and trade names were estimated based on expected obsolescence. The Company expenses the assets straight-line over the useful lives and determined that this amortization method is appropriate to reflect the pattern over which the economic benefits of these acquired assets are realized.

Acquired HSA portfolios consist of the contractual rights to administer the activities related to the individual HSAs acquired. The Company used its HSA customer relationship period assumption and the historical attrition rates of member accounts to determine that an average useful life of 15 years and the use of a straight-line amortization method are appropriate to reflect the pattern over which the economic benefits of existing member assets are realized.

The Company reviews identifiable amortizable intangible assets to be held and used for impairment whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying value of the assets may not be recoverable. Determination of recoverability is based on the lowest level of identifiable estimated undiscounted cash flows resulting from use of the asset and its eventual disposition. Measurement of any impairment loss is based on the excess of the carrying value of the asset over its fair value.

#### Goodwill

Goodwill represents the excess of the purchase price over the fair value of the net tangible and intangible assets acquired in a business combination. Goodwill is not amortized but is tested for impairment annually on January 31 or more frequently if events or changes in circumstances indicate that the asset may be impaired. The Company's impairment tests are based on a single operating segment and reporting unit structure. The goodwill impairment test involves a qualitative assessment to compare a reporting unit's fair value to its carrying value. If it is determined that it is more likely than not that a reporting unit's fair value is less than its carrying value, a quantitative comparison is made between the Company's market capitalization and the carrying value of the reporting unit, including goodwill. If the carrying value of the reporting unit exceeds its fair value, an impairment charge is recognized for the excess of the carrying value of goodwill over its implied fair value.

#### Self-insurance

The Company is self-insured for medical insurance up to certain annual stop-loss limits. The Company establishes a liability as of the balance sheet date for claims, both reported and incurred but not reported, using currently available information as well as historical claims experience.

#### Other long-term liabilities

Other long-term liabilities consists of long-term deferred revenue and other liabilities that the Company does not expect to settle within one year.

#### **Revenue recognition**

The Company recognizes revenue when control of the promised goods or services is transferred to its customers, in an amount that reflects the consideration it expects to be entitled to in exchange for those goods or services.

The Company determines revenue recognition through the following steps:

- identification of the contract, or contracts, with a customer;
- · identification of the performance obligations in the contract;
- determination of the transaction price;
- allocation of the transaction price to the performance obligations in the contract; and
- recognition of revenue when, or as, the Company satisfies a performance obligation.

**Disaggregation of revenue.** The Company's primary sources of revenue are service, custodial, and interchange revenue and are disclosed in the consolidated statements of operations and comprehensive income (loss). All of the Company's sources of revenue are deemed to be revenue contracts with customers. Each revenue source is affected differently by economic factors as it relates to the nature, amount, timing and uncertainty.

**Costs to obtain a contract.** ASC 606, *Revenue from contracts with customers*, requires capitalizing the costs of obtaining a contract when those costs are expected to be recovered.

In order to determine the amortization period for sales commissions contract costs, the Company applied the portfolio approach. Accordingly, the amortization period of the assets has been determined to be the average economic life of an HSA or other CDB relationship, which is estimated to be 15 years and 7 years, respectively. Amortization of capitalized sales commission contract costs is included in sales and marketing expenses in the consolidated statements of operations and comprehensive income (loss). The Company has applied the practical expedient which allows an entity to account for incremental costs of obtaining a contract at a portfolio level. The Company has also applied the practical expedient to recognize incremental costs of obtaining contracts as an expense when incurred if the amortization period would have been one year or less.

**Performance obligations.** ASC 606 requires disclosure of the aggregate amount of the transaction price allocated to unsatisfied performance obligations; however, as permitted by ASC 606, the Company has elected to exclude from this disclosure any contracts with an original duration of one year or less and any variable consideration that meets specified criteria.

*Service revenue.* The Company administers its platforms, prepares statements, provides a mechanism for spending funds, and provides customer support services. In addition, once a member's HSA cash balance reaches a certain threshold, the member is able to invest his or her HSA assets through the Company's investment partner from which the Company earns recordkeeping and advisory fees, calculated as a percentage of the member's HSA investments. All of these services are consumed as they are received. The Company recognizes service revenue, in an amount that reflects the consideration it expects to be entitled to in exchange for those services, on a monthly basis as it satisfies its performance obligations.

*Custodial revenue.* The Company earns custodial revenue primarily from HSA assets deposited with depository partners or placed in group annuity contracts or similar arrangements with insurance company partners and Client-held funds deposited with depository partners. The placement of funds represents a service that is simultaneously received and consumed by the depository partners and insurance company partners. The Company recognizes custodial revenue each month, in an amount that reflects the consideration it expects to be entitled to in exchange for the service.

*Interchange revenue.* The Company satisfies its interchange performance obligation each time payments are made with its cards via payment networks. The Company recognizes interchange revenue, in an amount that reflects the consideration it expects to be entitled to in exchange for the service, in the month the payment transaction occurs.

**Contract balances.** The Company does not recognize revenue until its right to consideration is unconditional and therefore has no related contract assets. The Company records a receivable when revenue is recognized prior to payment and the Company has unconditional right to payment. Alternatively, when payment precedes the related services, the Company records a contract liability, or deferred revenue, until its performance obligations are satisfied.

*Significant judgments.* The Company makes no significant judgments in determining the amount or timing of revenue recognition. The Company has estimated the average economic life of an HSA or CDB customer relationship, which has been determined to be the amortization period for capitalized sales commissions and other contract costs.

#### Cost of revenue

The Company incurs cost of revenue related to servicing member accounts, managing customer and partner relationships, and processing reimbursement claims. Expenditures include personnel-related costs, depreciation, amortization, stock-based compensation, common expense allocations, new member and participant supplies, and other operating costs of the member account servicing departments. Other components of the Company's cost of revenue include interest retained by members on custodial assets held and interchange costs incurred in connection with processing card transactions initiated by members.

#### Stock-based compensation

The Company grants restricted stock units ("RSUs") to certain team members, executive officers, and directors. Historically, the Company also granted stock options and restricted stock awards ("RSAs"). The Company recognizes compensation expense for stock-based awards based on the grant date estimated fair value. Expense for stock-based awards is generally recognized on a straight-line basis over the requisite service period and is reversed as pre-vesting forfeitures occur. The fair value of RSUs is based on the current value of the Company's closing stock price on the date of grant less the present value of future expected dividends discounted at the risk-free interest rate.

For stock-based awards with performance conditions, the Company evaluates the probability of achieving the performance criteria and of the number of shares that are expected to vest, and compensation expense is then adjusted to reflect the number of shares expected to vest and recorded over the requisite service period. For awards with performance conditions, compensation expense is recognized using the graded-vesting attribution method in accordance with the provisions of ASC 718, *Compensation—Stock Compensation* ("Topic 718"). Compensation expense related to stock-based awards with market conditions is recorded on a straight-line basis over the requisite service period regardless of whether the market condition is satisfied.

Upon the exercise of a stock option or release of an RSU, common shares are issued from authorized, but not outstanding, common stock.

#### Interest expense

Interest expense consists primarily of accrued interest expense and amortization of deferred financing costs associated with the Company's long-term debt.

#### Other income, net

Other income, net, consists of interest income earned on corporate cash and other miscellaneous income and expense.

#### Income tax provision (benefit)

The Company accounts for income taxes and the related accounts under the asset and liability method as set forth in ASC 740, *Income Taxes*. Under this method, current tax liabilities and assets are recognized for the estimated taxes payable or refundable on the tax returns for the current fiscal year. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are recognized for the future tax consequences attributable to differences between the financial statement carrying amounts of existing assets and liabilities are measured using enacted statutory tax rates expected to apply to taxable income in the years in which those temporary differences are expected to be realized or settled. The effect on deferred tax assets and liabilities of changes in tax rates is recognized in income in the period that includes the enactment date. A valuation allowance is provided for when it is more likely than not that some or all of the deferred tax assets may not be realized in future years.

The Company recognizes the tax benefit from an uncertain tax position taken or expected to be taken in a tax return using a two-step approach. The first step is to evaluate the tax position taken or expected to be taken in a tax return by determining if the weight of available evidence indicates that it is more likely than not that the tax position will be sustained upon examination by the relevant taxing authorities, based on the technical merits of the position. For tax positions that are more likely than not to be sustained upon audit, the second step is to measure the tax benefit in the financial statements as the largest benefit that has a greater than 50% likelihood of being sustained upon settlement. The Company recognizes interest and penalties, if any, related to unrecognized tax benefits as a component of other income, net in the consolidated statements of operations and comprehensive income (loss). Changes in facts and circumstances could have a material impact on the Company's effective tax rate and results of operations.

#### Asset acquisitions

The Company routinely acquires rights to be the custodian of HSA portfolios, in which substantially all of the fair value of the gross portfolio assets acquired is concentrated in a group of similar HSA assets and therefore the acquisitions do not constitute a business. Accordingly, the acquisitions are accounted for under the asset acquisition method of accounting in accordance with ASC 805-50, *Business Combinations—Related Issues*. Under the asset acquisition method of accounting, the Company is required to fair value the assets transferred. The cost of the assets acquired, including transaction costs incurred in conjunction with an asset acquisition, is allocated to the individual assets acquired based on their relative fair values and does not give rise to goodwill.

#### **Business combinations**

Consideration paid for the acquisition of a business as defined by ASC 805-10 is allocated to the tangible and intangible assets acquired and liabilities assumed based on their fair values as of the acquisition date.

Acquisition-related expenses incurred in conjunction with the acquisition of a business are recognized in earnings in the period in which they are incurred and are included in other income, net on the consolidated statements of operations and comprehensive income (loss).

#### Use of estimates

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with GAAP requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the financial statements and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting period. Management has made estimates for the allowance for doubtful accounts, capitalized software development costs, evaluating goodwill and long-lived assets for impairment, useful lives of property and equipment and intangible assets, accrued compensation, accrued liabilities, grant date fair value of performance restricted stock units, and income taxes. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

#### Recently adopted accounting pronouncements

In November 2023, the Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") issued Accounting Standards Update ("ASU") 2023-07, *Segment Reporting (Topic 280): Improvements to Reportable Segment Disclosures.* The ASU expands public entities' segment disclosures by requiring disclosure of significant segment expenses that are regularly provided to the CODM and included within each reported measure of segment profit or loss, an amount and description of other segment items, interim disclosure of a reportable segment's profit or loss and assets, the title and position of the CODM, and an explanation of how the CODM uses the reported measure(s) of segment profit or loss in assessing segment performance and deciding how to allocate resources. The ASU requires public companies with a single reportable segment to provide the segment disclosures required by Topic 280. The Company adopted ASU 2023-07 during the fiscal year ended January 31, 2025. The adoption of this guidance did not have a material impact to our consolidated financial statements or disclosures given our consolidated statements of operations and comprehensive income (loss) already include disclosure of our significant segment expenses that are regularly provided to our CODM.

#### Recently issued accounting pronouncements not yet adopted

In December 2023, the FASB issued ASU 2023-09, *Income Taxes (Topic 740): Improvements to Income Tax Disclosures*, which improves the transparency of income tax disclosures by requiring consistent categories and greater disaggregation of information in the effective tax rate reconciliation and income taxes paid disaggregated by jurisdiction. It also includes certain other amendments to improve the effectiveness of income tax disclosures. This guidance will be effective for annual periods beginning after December 15, 2024. Early adoption is permitted. Upon adoption, the guidance can be applied prospectively or retrospectively. We are currently evaluating the ASU to determine its impact on our income tax disclosures; however, the impact is not expected to be material.

In November 2024, the FASB issued ASU 2024-03, *Income Statement - Reporting Comprehensive Income - Expense Disaggregation Disclosures (Subtopic 220-40): Disaggregation of Income Statement Expenses.* The ASU requires disaggregated information about certain income statement expense line items on an annual and interim basis. This guidance will be effective for annual reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2026, and interim reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2027. The new standard permits early adoption and can be applied prospectively or retrospectively. We are evaluating the effect that this guidance will have on our consolidated financial statements and related disclosures.

## Note 2. Net income (loss) per share

The following table sets forth the computation of basic and diluted net income (loss) per share:

			Yea	r en	ded January 31,
(in thousands, except per share data)		2025	2024		2023
Numerator (basic and diluted):	-				
Net income (loss)	\$	96,703	\$ 55,712	\$	(26,143)
Denominator (basic):					
Weighted-average common shares outstanding		86,870	85,564		84,442
Denominator (diluted):					
Weighted-average common shares outstanding		86,870	85,564		84,442
Weighted-average dilutive effect of stock options and restricted stock units		1,958	1,393		_
Diluted weighted-average common shares outstanding		88,828	86,957	_	84,442
Net income (loss) per share:					
Basic	\$	1.11	\$ 0.65	\$	(0.31)
Diluted	\$	1.09	\$ 0.64	\$	(0.31)

For the fiscal years ended January 31, 2025, 2024 and 2023, 0.1 million, 0.6 million, and 2.5 million shares, respectively, attributable to outstanding stock options and restricted stock units were excluded from the calculation of diluted net income (loss) per share as their inclusion would have been anti-dilutive.

# Note 3. Supplemental financial statement information

Selected consolidated balance sheet and consolidated statement of operations and comprehensive income (loss) components consisted of the following:

#### Allowance for doubtful accounts

As of January 31, 2025 and 2024, the Company had an allowance for doubtful accounts of \$2.1 million and \$3.9 million, respectively. During the fiscal years ended January 31, 2025, 2024, and 2023, the Company recorded credit losses from trade receivables of \$0.2 million, \$1.7 million, and \$2.1 million, respectively.

#### Prepaid expenses

As of January 31, 2025 and 2024, the Company had prepaid expenses of \$32.5 million and \$31.2 million, respectively, which are included within other current assets on the Company's consolidated balance sheets.

#### Costs to obtain a contract

As of January 31, 2025 and 2024, the net amount capitalized as contract costs was \$60.3 million and \$52.1 million, respectively, which is included in other current assets and other assets. Amortization of capitalized contract costs during the fiscal years ended January 31, 2025, 2024, and 2023 was \$6.7 million, \$5.4 million, and \$4.4 million, respectively.

#### **Property and equipment**

Property and equipment consisted of the following as of January 31, 2025 and 2024:

(in thousands)	January 31, 2025	January 31, 2024
Leasehold improvements	\$ 13,966	\$ 14,455
Furniture and fixtures	6,708	7,087
Computer equipment	19,218	25,489
Property and equipment, gross	39,892	47,031
Accumulated depreciation	(36,653)	(41,018)
Property and equipment, net	\$ 3,239	\$ 6,013

Depreciation expense for the fiscal years ended January 31, 2025, 2024 and 2023 was \$4.6 million, \$8.8 million and \$12.3 million, respectively.

#### **Contract balances**

As of January 31, 2025 and 2024, the balance of deferred revenue was \$17.1 million and \$6.2 million, respectively. The balance as of January 31, 2025 relates primarily to a contract with a depository partner, which the Company assumed in conjunction with the BenefitWallet HSA portfolio acquisition, as described in Note 5—Intangible assets and goodwill. The remainder of the balances as of January 31, 2025 and 2024 relates to cash received in advance for interchange and custodial revenue arrangements, other up-front fees and other commuter deferred revenue. The Company expects to recognize approximately 70% of its balance of deferred revenue as revenue over the next 12 months and the remainder thereafter. Amounts expected to be recognized as revenue within a period of twelve months or less are classified as accrued liabilities in the Company's consolidated balance sheets, with the remainder included within other long-term liabilities. Revenue recognized during the fiscal year that was included in the beginning balance of deferred revenue was \$4.8 million. The Company expects to satisfy its remaining obligations for these arrangements.

#### Other income, net

Other income, net, consisted of the following:

		Year ended January 3				
(in thousands)	2025		2024		2023	
Interest income	\$ 13,914	\$	12,138	\$	1,763	
Acquisition costs	_		_		(53)	
Other miscellaneous income (expense)	420		658		(439)	
Total other income, net	\$ 14,334	\$	12,796	\$	1,271	

#### Interest expense

Based on the application of ASC 470-50, Debt - Modifications and Extinguishments, the Company recorded debt extinguishment losses of \$1.6 million and \$1.2 million during the fiscal years ended January 31, 2025 and 2024, respectively, which are included within interest expense in the consolidated statements of operations and comprehensive income (loss).

### Note 4. Leases

The Company has entered into various non-cancelable operating lease agreements for office space, data storage facilities, and other leases with remaining lease terms of approximately 1 to 6 years, often with one or more Company options to renew. These renewal terms can extend the lease term from 5 to 10 years and are included in the lease term when it is reasonably certain that the Company will exercise the option.

The components of operating lease expense were as follows:

		Yea	Year ended January 3					
(in thousands)	2025	2024		2023				
Operating lease expense	\$ 9,125	\$ 9,437	\$	11,371				
Sublease income	(4,097)	(2,680)		(2,187)				
Net operating lease expense	\$ 5,028	\$ 6,757	\$	9,184				

Weighted average lease term and discount rate were as follows:

	January 31, 2025	January 31, 2024
Weighted average remaining lease term	5.7 years	6.7 years
Weighted average discount rate	4.4 %	4.3 %

Lease liabilities were as follows:

(in thousands)	January 31, 2025	January 31, 2024
Gross lease liabilities	\$ 59,209	\$ 67,269
Less: imputed interest	(6,989)	(9,099)
Present value of lease liabilities	52,220	58,170
Less: current portion of lease liabilities	(10,001)	(9,404)
Lease liabilities, non-current	\$ 42,219	\$ 48,766

Supplemental cash flow information related to the Company's operating leases was as follows:

	•	Year ended January 31
(in thousands)	2025	2024
Cash paid for amounts included in the measurement of lease liabilities:		
Operating cash flows from operating leases	\$ 9,874	\$ 10,900
Right-of-use assets obtained in exchange for lease obligations	\$ 1,469	\$ 2,109

## Note 5. Intangible assets and goodwill

#### BenefitWallet HSA portfolio acquisition

During the fiscal year ended January 31, 2025, the Company acquired the BenefitWallet HSA portfolio from Conduent Business Services, LLC ("Conduent"). The transfer closed in a series of three tranches, as follows:

	Transfe	rs to	HealthEquity	Applicable purchase price						
– (in thousands, except HSA Assets)	HSA Assets Paid using ca A Assets) HSAs (in millions) on ha								Total purchase price	
March 7, 2024	266	\$	1,071	ç	\$ 163,974	\$	_	\$	163,974	
April 11, 2024	134		555		34,925		50,000		84,925	
May 9, 2024	216		1,047		1,101		175,000		176,101	
Total	616	\$	2,673	ę	\$ 200,000	\$	225,000	\$	425,000	

The acquisition was accounted for as an asset acquisition, and related acquisition costs were capitalized as part of the cost of the asset, which is included within intangible assets, net, on the Company's consolidated balance sheet. The Company capitalized \$27.2 million of transaction costs associated with the acquisition during the fiscal year ended January 31, 2025, which includes the reimbursement of \$20.0 million of Conduent's transfer-related expenses. In addition, in May 2024, the Company assumed a contract with a depository partner representing approximately 7% of the total HSA Assets added through the acquisition, which provides a custodial yield that is below current market rates and expires in June 2026. The Company recorded deferred revenue of \$20.3 million in May 2024 as a result of the assumed contract, which will be recorded as an increase to custodial revenue over the life of the assumed contract.

#### Intangible assets

The gross carrying amount and associated accumulated amortization of intangible assets were as follows:

	January 31, 2025								
_(in thousands)	Gross of amount	carrying t		mulated tization	Net c amou	arrying int			
Amortizable intangible assets:									
Software and software development costs	\$	312,234	\$	(234,102)	\$	78,132			
Acquired HSA portfolios		737,011		(124,606)		612,405			
Acquired customer relationships		759,782		(256,820)		502,962			
Acquired developed technology		132,825		(121,666)		11,159			
Acquired trade names		12,900		(12,900)		_			
Total amortizable intangible assets	\$	1,954,752	\$	(750,094)	\$	1,204,658			

	January 31, 2024								
(in thousands)		Gross carrying amount			mulated tization	Net ca amou	arrying nt		
Amortizable intangible assets:									
Software and software development costs	:	\$	267,498	\$	(197,388)	\$	70,110		
Acquired HSA portfolios			264,445		(81,059)		183,386		
Acquired customer relationships			759,782		(205,127)		554,655		
Acquired developed technology			132,825		(105,049)		27,776		
Acquired trade names			12,900		(12,879)		21		
Total amortizable intangible assets		\$	,437,450	\$	(601,502)	\$	835,948		

During the fiscal years ended January 31, 2025 and 2024, the Company capitalized \$472.6 million and \$3.3 million, respectively, to acquire the rights to act as a custodian of HSA portfolios.

Amortization expense for the fiscal years ended January 31, 2025, 2024, and 2023 was \$157.8 million, \$144.3 million and \$148.9 million, respectively. Estimated amortization expense for the fiscal years ending January 31 is as follows:

Year ending January 31, (in thousands)	
2026	\$ 146,511
2027	129,812
2028	111,644
2029	98,155
2030	97,130
Thereafter	 621,406
Total	\$ 1,204,658

#### Goodwill

The Company's annual goodwill impairment test resulted in no impairment charges in any of the periods presented in the accompanying consolidated financial statements. There were no changes to the carrying value of goodwill during the fiscal years ended January 31, 2025 or 2024.

#### Note 6. Commitments and contingencies

#### Commitments

The following table summarizes the payments due by fiscal year for the Company's outstanding contractual obligations as of January 31, 2025:

	Payments due by fiscal year											
(in thousands)		2026		2027		2028		2029	2030	Т	hereafter	Total
4.50% Senior Notes due 2029 (1)	\$	_	\$	_	\$	_	\$	_	\$ 600,000	\$	—	\$ 600,000
Revolving Credit Facility (1)		_		_		_		_	461,875		_	461,875
Interest on long-term debt obligations (2)		54,679		54,679		54,679		54,755	31,422		—	250,214
Operating lease obligations (3)		10,245		10,159		10,323		10,553	10,789		7,139	59,208
Other contractual obligations (4)		30,927		26,172		12,176		1,163	247		_	70,685
Total	\$	95,851	\$	91,010	\$	77,178	\$	66,471	\$ 1,104,333	\$	7,139	\$ 1,441,982

(1) As of January 31, 2025, the outstanding combined principal of \$1,061.9 million is presented net of debt issuance costs on the consolidated balance sheets. The debt issuance costs are not included in the table above.

(2) Estimated interest payments assume the stated interest rates applicable to the Notes and Revolving Credit Facility as of January 31, 2025, which were 4.50% and 5.91% per annum, respectively.

(3) The Company leases office space and data storage facilities and has other non-cancelable operating leases expiring at various dates through 2030. These amounts exclude contractual sublease income of \$17.6 million, which is expected to be received through December 2030.

(4) Other contractual obligations consist of processing services agreements, software subscriptions, and other contractual commitments.

#### Contingencies

In the normal course of business, the Company enters into contracts and agreements that contain a variety of representations and warranties and provide for general indemnifications. The Company's exposure under these agreements is unknown because it involves claims that may be made against the Company in the future but have not yet been made. The Company accrues a liability for such matters when it is probable that future expenditures will be made and such expenditures can be reasonably estimated.

#### Legal matters

In April 2021, WageWorks, Inc. ("WageWorks"), a wholly owned subsidiary of the Company, exercised its right to terminate a lease for office space in Mesa, Arizona that had not yet commenced, with aggregate lease payments of \$63.1 million and a term of approximately 11 years, following the landlord's failure to fulfill its obligations under the lease agreement (the "Lease"). WageWorks' right to terminate the Lease was disputed by the landlord, Union Mesa 1, LLC ("Union Mesa"), which claimed that the Lease had commenced on December 1, 2020. On November 5, 2021, Union Mesa notified WageWorks that it was in default of the Lease for failure to pay rent, which Union Mesa
claimed was due beginning in November 2021, after 11 months of abated rent. On November 24, 2021, Union Mesa drew \$2.8 million, the full amount under the letter of credit that WageWorks had posted to secure its obligations under the Lease.

On December 1, 2021, WageWorks filed a lawsuit against Union Mesa in the Maricopa County Superior Court in the State of Arizona. On January 4, 2022, WageWorks filed an amended complaint, seeking a declaratory judgment that the Lease was properly terminated and recourse against Union Mesa for breach of contract, breach of the duty of good faith and fair dealing, and conversion, including return of the funds drawn under the letter of credit. On November 27, 2024, the parties agreed to settle the lawsuit, with Union Mesa retaining the \$2.8 million from the letter of credit and HealthEquity and WageWorks agreeing to pay an additional \$30.0 million to Union Mesa. The \$30.0 million settlement amount was recorded as merger integration expense and paid during the fiscal year ended January 31, 2025. The \$2.8 million letter of credit was previously recorded as merger integration expense during the period in which it was drawn by Union Mesa.

As a result of a cybersecurity incident earlier in 2024 in which a business partner's user account containing personally identifiable information was breached, the Company is subject to multiple legal actions, including a consolidated putative class action lawsuit in federal court in the District of Utah, an individual lawsuit filed in Florida state court, and a mass arbitration action. The plaintiffs in these legal actions allege that the Company failed to implement reasonable data security practices, which resulted in a breach and disclosure of plaintiffs' and others' personally identifiable information and protected health information. The plaintiffs are seeking, among other damages, unspecified monetary damages, equitable relief, costs and attorneys' fees arising out of the incident. With respect to the consolidated putative class action lawsuit, on August 22, 2024, the court issued an order granting a motion to consolidate the class action lawsuits, on October 15, 2024, a consolidated class action amended complaint was filed, and on December 13, 2024, the Company filed a motion to dismiss the class action and a motion to compel arbitration. The Company intends to vigorously defend these legal actions. In addition, the Company is subject to several regulatory inquiries related to the cybersecurity incident. The amount of the potential loss associated with these lawsuits and any potential regulatory action cannot be reasonably estimated based on currently available information.

The Company and its subsidiaries are involved in various other litigation, governmental proceedings and claims, not described above, that arise in the normal course of business. It is not possible to determine the ultimate outcome or the duration of such litigation, governmental proceedings or claims, or the impact that such litigation, proceedings and claims will have on the Company's financial position, results of operations, and cash flows.

As required under GAAP, the Company records a provision for contingent losses when it is both probable that a liability has been incurred and the amount of the loss can be reasonably estimated. Except with respect to the settlement of the Lease litigation, described above, no loss accrual relating to these matters was recorded because, based on currently available information, the Company does not believe that any contingent liabilities relating to these matters are probable or that the amount of any resulting loss is estimable. However, litigation is subject to inherent uncertainties and the Company's view of these matters may change. Were an unfavorable outcome to occur, there exists the possibility of a material adverse impact on the Company's financial position, results of operations and cash flows for the period in which the unfavorable outcome occurs, and potentially in future periods.

# Note 7. Indebtedness

Long-term debt consisted of the following:

(in thousands)	January 31, 2025	January 31, 2024
4.50% Senior Notes due 2029	\$ 600,000	\$ 600,000
Revolving Credit Facility	461,875	_
Prior Term Loan Facility	_	286,875
Principal amount	 1,061,875	886,875
Less: unamortized discount and issuance costs (1)	5,574	11,903
Total debt, net	 1,056,301	874,972
Less: current portion of long-term debt	_	_
Long-term debt, net	\$ 1,056,301	\$ 874,972

(1) In addition to the \$5.6 million and \$11.9 million of unamortized discount and issuance costs related to long-term debt as of January 31, 2025 and 2024, respectively, \$7.7 million and \$2.5 million of unamortized issuance costs related to the Company's Revolving Credit Facility and

Prior Revolving Credit Facility (as defined below) are included within other assets on the consolidated balance sheets as of January 31, 2025 and January 31, 2024, respectively.

#### 4.50% Senior Notes due 2029

On October 8, 2021, the Company completed its offering of \$600 million aggregate principal amount of its 4.50% Senior Notes due 2029 (the "Notes"). The Notes were issued under an indenture (the "Indenture"), dated October 8, 2021, among the Company, the guarantors party thereto, and Wells Fargo Bank, National Association, as trustee.

The Notes are guaranteed by each of the Company's existing, wholly owned domestic subsidiaries that guarantees its obligations under the Credit Agreement (as defined below) and are required to be guaranteed by any of the Company's future subsidiaries that guarantee its obligations under the Credit Agreement or certain of its other indebtedness. The Notes will mature on October 1, 2029. Interest on the Notes is payable on April 1 and October 1 of each year. As of January 31, 2025, the balance of accrued interest on the Notes was \$9.0 million, which is included within accrued liabilities on the Company's consolidated balance sheets. The effective interest rate on the Notes is 4.72%.

The Notes are unsecured senior obligations of the Company and rank equally in right of payment to all of its existing and future senior unsecured debt and senior in right of payment to all of its future subordinated debt.

The Notes are redeemable at the Company's option, in whole or in part, at any time on or after October 1, 2024, at a redemption price if redeemed during the 12 months beginning (i) October 1, 2024 of 102.250%, (ii) October 1, 2025 of 101.125%, and (iii) October 1, 2026 and thereafter of 100.000%, in each case of the principal amount of the Notes being redeemed, and together with accrued and unpaid interest, if any, to, but excluding, the date of redemption. The Company may be required to make an offer to purchase the Notes upon the sale of certain assets or upon specific kinds of changes of control.

The Indenture contains covenants that impose significant operational and financial restrictions on the Company; however, these covenants generally align with the covenants contained in the Credit Agreement. See "Credit Agreement" below for a description of these covenants.

#### **Credit Agreement**

On August 23, 2024, the Company entered into a Credit Agreement (the "Credit Agreement") among the Company, as borrower, each lender from time to time party thereto (the "Lenders"), JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as administrative agent and the Swing Line Lender (as defined in the Credit Agreement), and each L/C Issuer (as defined therein) party thereto, pursuant to which the Company established a new five-year senior secured revolving credit facility (the "Revolving Credit Facility") in an aggregate principal amount of up to \$1.0 billion (with a \$25 million sub-limit for the issuance of letters of credit). The Company borrowed \$511.9 million under the Revolving Credit Facility to refinance the Prior Credit Agreement (as defined below). The Revolving Credit Facility may be used in the future for working capital and general corporate purposes, including the financing of acquisitions and other investments. As of January 31, 2025, the outstanding balance under the Revolving Credit Facility was \$461.9 million, which is included within long-term debt, net of issuance costs, on the consolidated balance sheet. The maturity date of the Revolving Credit Facility is August 23, 2029.

Subject to the terms and conditions set forth in the Credit Agreement (including obtaining additional commitments from one or more new or existing lenders), the Company may in the future incur additional loans or commitments under the Credit Agreement in an aggregate principal amount of up to \$450 million, plus an additional amount so long as the Company's pro forma first lien net leverage ratio would not exceed 3.85 to 1.00 as of the date such loans or commitments are incurred.

Borrowings under the Revolving Credit Facility bear interest at an annual rate equal to, at the Company's option, either (i) the secured overnight financing rate published by the CME Group Benchmark Administration Limited ("Term SOFR") (subject to a 0.10% "credit spread adjustment") plus a margin ranging from 1.25% to 2.50% or (ii) an alternate base rate plus a margin ranging from 0.25% to 1.50%, with the applicable margin determined by reference to a leverage-based pricing grid set forth in the Credit Agreement. The Company is also required to pay certain fees to the Lenders, including, among others, a quarterly commitment fee on the average unused amount of the Revolving Credit Facility at a rate ranging from 0.25% to 0.50%, with the applicable rate also determined by reference to a leverage-based pricing grid set forth in the Credit Agreement. As of January 31, 2025, the interest rate on the Revolving Credit Facility was 5.91%.

The loans under the Revolving Credit Facility may be prepaid, and the commitments thereunder may be reduced by the Company without penalty or premium, subject to the reimbursement of customary "breakage costs."

The Credit Agreement contains customary affirmative and negative covenants, including covenants that limit, among other things, the ability of the Company and its subsidiaries to incur additional indebtedness, create liens, merge or dissolve, make investments, dispose of assets, engage in sale and leaseback transactions, make distributions and dividends and prepayments of junior indebtedness, engage in transactions with affiliates, enter into restrictive agreements, amend documentation governing junior indebtedness, modify its fiscal year and modify its organizational documents, in each case, subject to customary exceptions, thresholds, qualifications and "baskets." In addition, the Credit Agreement contains financial performance covenants, which require the Company to maintain (i) a maximum total net leverage ratio, measured as of the last day of each fiscal quarter, of no greater than 5.00 to 1.00 beginning with the fiscal quarter ended January 31, 2025, and (ii) a minimum consolidated interest coverage ratio, measured as of the last day of each fiscal quarter ended January 31, 2025, and (ii) a minimum consolidated interest coverage ratio, measured as of the last day of each fiscal quarter ended January 31, 2025, and (ii) a minimum consolidated interest coverage ratio, measured as of the last day of each fiscal quarter ended January 31, 2025, and (ii) a minimum consolidated interest coverage ratio, measured as of the last day of each fiscal quarter, of no less than 3.00 to 1.00 beginning with the fiscal quarter ended.

The repayment obligation under the Credit Agreement may be accelerated upon the occurrence of an event of default thereunder, including, among other things, failure to pay principal, interest or fees on a timely basis, material inaccuracy of any representation or warranty, failure to comply with covenants, cross-default to other material debt, material judgments, change of control and certain insolvency or bankruptcy-related events, in each case, subject to any certain grace and/or cure periods.

The Company's obligations under the Credit Agreement are required to be unconditionally guaranteed by each of its existing or subsequently acquired or organized direct and indirect domestic subsidiaries and are secured by security interests in substantially all assets of the Company and the guarantors, in each case, subject to certain customary exceptions.

#### **Prior Credit Agreement**

On October 8, 2021, the Company entered into a credit agreement (as amended, the "Prior Credit Agreement") among the Company, as borrower, each lender from time to time party thereto (the "Prior Lenders"), JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as administrative agent and the Swing Line Lender (as defined in the Prior Credit Agreement), and each L/C Issuer (as defined therein) party thereto, pursuant to which the Company established:

- (i) a five-year senior secured term loan A facility (the "Prior Term Loan Facility"), in an aggregate principal amount of \$350 million; and
- (ii) a five-year senior secured revolving credit facility (the "Prior Revolving Credit Facility" and, together with the Prior Term Loan Facility, the "Prior Credit Facilities"), in an aggregate principal amount of up to \$1.0 billion (with a \$25 million sub-limit for the issuance of letters of credit).

Prior to June 1, 2023, borrowings under the Prior Credit Facilities bore interest at an annual rate equal to, at the option of the Company, either (i) LIBOR (adjusted for reserves) plus a margin ranging from 1.25% to 2.25% or (ii) an alternate base rate plus a margin ranging from 0.25% to 1.25%, with the applicable margin determined in either scenario by reference to a leverage-based pricing grid set forth in the Prior Credit Agreement.

On June 1, 2023, the Company entered into an amendment to the Prior Credit Agreement which replaced interest rate provisions based on LIBOR with the forward-looking term rate based on Term SOFR. As a result, borrowings under the Prior Credit Agreement as so amended bore interest at an annual rate equal to, at the option of the Company, either (i) Term SOFR, plus a 0.10% credit spread adjustment, plus a margin ranging from 1.25% to 2.25%, or (ii) an alternate base rate, plus a margin ranging from 0.25% to 1.25%, with the applicable margin determined in either scenario by reference to a leverage-based pricing grid set forth in the Prior Credit Agreement (as amended).

The Company was also required to pay certain fees to the Prior Lenders, including, among others, a quarterly commitment fee on the average unused amount of the Prior Revolving Credit Facility at a rate ranging from 0.20% to 0.40%, with the applicable rate also determined by reference to a leverage-based pricing grid set forth in the Prior Credit Agreement.

On August 23, 2024, in connection with the entry into the Credit Agreement, the Company repaid all outstanding obligations in the amount of \$511.9 million under the Prior Credit Agreement and terminated all commitments thereunder.

# Note 8. Income taxes

The income tax provision (benefit) consisted of the following:

				Year	r en	ded January 31,
(in thousands)		2025		2024		2023
Current:	<u>.</u>		-		-	
Federal	\$	25,949	\$	29,376	\$	3,260
State		6,211		3,947		1,968
Total current tax provision	\$	32,160	\$	33,323	\$	5,228
Deferred:						
Federal	\$	(11,886)	\$	(11,004)	\$	(14,382)
State		(943)		(2,991)		(2,799)
Total deferred tax benefit	\$	(12,829)	\$	(13,995)	\$	(17,181)
Total income tax provision (benefit)	\$	19,331	\$	19,328	\$	(11,953)

Total income tax provision (benefit) differed from the amounts computed by applying the U.S. federal statutory tax rate to income before income taxes as a result of the following:

		Yea	r enc	led January 31,
(in thousands)	2025	2024		2023
Federal income tax provision (benefit) at the statutory rate	\$ 24,367	\$ 15,759	\$	(8,000)
State income tax provision (benefit), net of federal tax provision (benefit)	4,365	5,382		(1,021)
Other non-deductible or non-taxable items, net	1,194	447		225
Excessive employee remuneration	6,782	2,939		3,246
Excess tax (benefit) shortfall on stock-based compensation expense, net	(12,102)	304		(2,479)
Federal research and development credits	(7,955)	(9,202)		(1,341)
Change in uncertain tax position reserves, net of indirect benefits	3,227	6,137		(2,970)
Deferred tax rate adjustment due to state apportionment changes	1,504	(1,039)		(30)
Adjustment from settlement of IRS examination	_	2,461		_
Return-to-provision adjustments	(1,155)	(433)		(38)
Change in valuation allowance	(96)	(3,129)		733
Other items, net	(800)	(298)		(278)
Total income tax provision (benefit)	\$ 19,331	\$ 19,328	\$	(11,953)

The Company's effective tax rate for the fiscal years ended January 31, 2025, 2024, and 2023 was 16.7%, 25.8%, and 31.4%, respectively. The difference between the effective tax rate and the U.S. federal statutory tax rate each period is impacted by a number of factors, including the relative mix of earnings among state jurisdictions, credits, excess tax benefits or shortfalls on stock-based compensation expense, changes in unrecognized tax benefits and valuation allowance, and other items. The decrease in the effective tax rate for the fiscal year ended January 31, 2024 was primarily due to an increase in tax deductible stock-based compensation expense and a decrease in expense from unrecognized tax benefits, partially offset by an increase in pre-tax book income, an increase in nondeductible executive compensation, and increased expense from deferred tax rate adjustments due to state apportionment changes. The increase in the effective tax rate for the fiscal year ended January 31, 2023 was primarily due to an increase in pre-tax book income, an increase in unrecognized tax benefits, adjustments from settlement of an IRS examination, and a decrease in tax deductible stock-based compensation compared to GAAP stock-based compensation expense, partially offset by an increase in an development tax credits and a decrease in valuation allowance.

Deferred tax assets and liabilities consisted of the following:

(in thousands)	January 31, 2025		January 31, 2024
Deferred tax assets:		•	
Net operating loss carryforward	\$ 1,120	\$	1,730
Stock compensation	11,937		14,069
Research and development credits	4,160		3,796
Lease liabilities	13,245		14,371
Capitalized research and development	53,238		33,474
Fixed assets	1,083		939
Accruals and reserves	5,099		3,557
Other, net	6,632		1,937
Total gross deferred tax assets	\$ 96,514	\$	73,873
Less valuation allowance	(1,066)		(1,164)
Deferred tax assets, net of valuation allowance	95,448		72,709
Deferred tax liabilities:			
Intangible assets	(84,120)		(86,195)
Incremental contract costs	(15,282)		(12,887)
Right-of-use assets	(10,926)		(11,949)
Goodwill	(38,205)		(28,691)
Other, net	(2,749)		(1,657)
Total gross deferred tax liabilities	(151,282)		(141,379)
Net deferred tax liabilities	\$ (55,834)	\$	(68,670)

Management considered whether it is more likely than not that some portion or all of the deferred tax assets would be realized. The ultimate realization of deferred tax assets is dependent upon the generation of future taxable income during the periods in which those temporary differences become deductible. Management considered the scheduled reversal of deferred tax liabilities in making this assessment and determined that based on the weight of all available evidence, it is more likely than not (i.e., a likelihood of more than 50%) that the Company will be able to realize all of its federal deferred tax assets and the majority if its state deferred tax assets. The Company recorded a valuation allowance of \$1.1 million and \$1.2 million as of January 31, 2025 and 2024, respectively, related to certain state deferred tax assets. The \$0.1 million decrease in valuation allowance recorded is primarily the result of a corresponding increase in unrecognized tax benefits.

As of January 31, 2025, the Company had recorded state net operating loss carryforwards of \$18.5 million, which begin to expire at various intervals beginning with the tax year ending January 31, 2033. As of January 31, 2025, the Company also had state research and development tax credits of \$13.6 million, which begin to expire at various intervals beginning with the tax year ending January 31, 2026.

As of January 31, 2025 and 2024, the gross unrecognized tax benefit was \$24.1 million and \$19.2 million, respectively. If recognized, \$20.9 million and \$16.2 million of the total unrecognized tax benefits would affect the Company's effective tax rate as of January 31, 2025 and 2024, respectively. Total gross unrecognized tax benefits increased by \$4.9 million in the period from January 31, 2024 to January 31, 2025.

A tabular reconciliation of the beginning and ending amount of gross unrecognized tax benefits is as follows:

(in thousands)	Já	anuary 31, 2025	January 31, 2024
Gross unrecognized tax benefits at beginning of year	\$	19,213	\$ 8,690
Gross amounts of increases and decreases:			
Increases as a result of tax positions taken during a prior period		1,004	9,325
Increases as a result of tax positions taken during the current period		5,076	3,386
Decreases as a result of settlement		_	(1,030)
Decreases resulting from the lapse of the applicable statute of limitations		(1,153)	(1,158)
Gross unrecognized tax benefits at end of year	\$	24,140	\$ 19,213

Certain unrecognized tax benefits are required to be netted against their related deferred tax assets as a result of ASU 2013-11, *Presentation of an Unrecognized Tax Benefit When a Net Operating Loss Carryforward, a Similar Tax Loss, or a Tax Credit Carryforward Exists.* The resulting unrecognized tax benefit recorded within the Company's consolidated balance sheet excludes the following amounts that have been netted against the related deferred tax assets accordingly:

(in thousands)	January 31, 2025	January 31, 2024
Total gross unrecognized tax benefits	\$ 24,140	\$ 19,213
Amounts netted against related deferred tax assets	(8,363)	(7,186)
Unrecognized tax benefits recorded on the consolidated balance sheet	\$ 15,777	\$ 12,027

The Company's policy is to recognize interest and penalties related to unrecognized tax benefits as a component of other income, net in the statement of operations and comprehensive income (loss). During the fiscal years ended January 31, 2025, 2024, and 2023, the Company recorded penalties and interest of \$0.6 million, \$0.1 million, and \$0.4 million, respectively, related to unrecognized tax benefits. As of January 31, 2025 and 2024, the Company recorded accrued interest and penalties of \$2.0 million and \$1.4 million, respectively.

The Company files income tax returns with U.S. federal and state taxing jurisdictions and is currently under examination by the states of California and Texas. Such examinations may lead to ordinary course adjustments or proposed adjustments to the Company's taxes, net operating losses, and/or tax credit carryforwards. As a result of the Company's net operating loss carryforwards and tax credit carryforwards, the Company remains subject to examination by one or more jurisdictions for tax years after 2006.

# Note 9. Stock-based compensation

The following table shows a summary of stock-based compensation in the Company's consolidated statements of operations and comprehensive income (loss) during the fiscal years presented:

		Year ended Janua			
(in thousands)	2025		2024		2023
Cost of revenue	\$ 14,955	\$	16,462	\$	13,591
Sales and marketing	15,623		13,182		9,821
Technology and development	25,002		20,891		13,828
General and administrative	40,845		26,616		25,374
Total stock-based compensation expense	\$ 96,425	\$	77,151	\$	62,614

The following table shows stock-based compensation by award type:

		Yea	Year ended January 31			
(in thousands)	2025	2024		2023		
Restricted stock units	\$ 66,986	\$ 60,688	\$	46,590		
Performance restricted stock units	29,439	16,384		15,120		
Stock options	_	79		882		
Restricted stock awards	_			22		
Total stock-based compensation expense	\$ 96,425	\$ 77,151	\$	62,614		

#### Stock award plans

*Incentive Plan.* During the fiscal year ended January 31, 2025, the Company adopted the HealthEquity, Inc. 2024 Equity Incentive Plan (the "Incentive Plan"), which provides for the issuance of stock awards to team members, consultants, and directors of the Company. Subject to adjustment as provided in the Incentive Plan, as of January 31, 2025, the aggregate number of shares of the Company's common stock reserved and available for issuance pursuant to awards granted under the Incentive Plan was 3.8 million. No further awards will be made under the Company's 2014 Equity Incentive Plan.

#### Stock options

Under the terms of the Incentive Plan, the Company has the ability to grant incentive and nonstatutory stock options to team members, including officers, non-employee directors and consultants of the Company, and Company

affiliates. Such stock options are to be exercisable at prices, as determined by the board of directors, which must be equal to no less than the fair value of the Company's common stock at the date of the grant. Stock options granted under the Incentive Plan generally expire 10 years from the date of issuance or are forfeited 90 days after termination of employment. No stock options were granted during the fiscal years ended January 31, 2025, 2024, or 2023.

A summary of stock option activity is as follows:

					St	ock options
(in thousands, except for exercise prices and term)	Number of options	Range of exercise prices	Weighted- average exercise price	Weighted- average contractual term (in years)		Aggregate intrinsic value
Outstanding as of January 31, 2024	726	\$14.00 - 73.61	\$ 36.91	2.5	\$	28,067
Exercised	(356)	\$14.00 - 73.61	\$ 25.33			
Forfeited	(1)	\$25.45 - 25.45	\$ 25.45			
Outstanding as of January 31, 2025	369	\$21.27 - 73.61	\$ 48.13	2.5	\$	22,957
Vested and expected to vest as of January 31, 2025	369		\$ 48.13	2.5	\$	22,957
Exercisable as of January 31, 2025	369		\$ 48.13	2.5	\$	22,957

The aggregate intrinsic value in the table above represents the difference between the fair value of common stock and the exercise price of outstanding, in-the-money stock options. The total intrinsic value of options exercised during the fiscal years ended January 31, 2025, 2024 and 2023 was \$21.7 million, \$10.1 million, and \$7.2 million, respectively. As of January 31, 2025, there was no unrecorded stock-based compensation expense associated with stock options, and all outstanding stock options were vested.

#### **Restricted stock units**

The Company grants RSUs to certain team members, officers, and directors under the Incentive Plan, which vest upon service-based criteria and performance-based criteria. The weighted-average fair value of RSUs granted during the fiscal years ended January 31, 2025, 2024 and 2023 was \$86.07, \$64.16 and \$75.64 per share, respectively.

*Service-based restricted stock units.* Service-based RSUs generally vest 25% on the first anniversary of the vesting commencement date, which is generally the first day of the fiscal quarter of the grant date, with the remaining portion vesting ratably over the following 12 calendar quarters. Service-based RSUs are valued based on the Company's closing stock price on the date of grant less the present value of future expected dividends discounted at the risk-free interest rate.

**Performance restricted stock units.** During the fiscal year ended January 31, 2025, the Company awarded 182,044 performance restricted stock units ("PRSUs") subject to a market condition based on the Company's total shareholder return relative to the Russell 2000 index as measured on January 31, 2027. The Company used a Monte Carlo simulation to determine that the grant date fair value of the awards was \$20.2 million. Compensation expense is recorded over the requisite service period if the service condition is met regardless of whether the market condition is satisfied. The market condition allows for a range of vesting from 0% to 200% based on the level of performance achieved. The PRSUs cliff vest upon approval by the Talent, Compensation and Culture Committee of the board of directors.

In addition, during the fiscal year ended January 31, 2025, the Company awarded 60,682 PRSUs subject to the achievement of certain financial criteria measured on January 31, 2027. The PRSUs cliff vest upon approval by the Talent, Compensation and Culture Committee. The Company records stock-based compensation related to PRSUs over the requisite service period when it is considered probable that the performance conditions will be met. The Company believes it is probable that the PRSUs will vest at least in part. The vesting of the PRSUs will ultimately range from 0% to 200% of the number of shares underlying the PRSU grant based on the level of achievement of the performance goals.

Each of the PRSUs granted during the fiscal year ended January 31, 2025 contains a provision such that upon the award holder's eligible retirement, the PRSUs would remain outstanding and eligible to vest based on achievement of their respective market or performance conditions without regard to the award holder's continued employment on the vesting date. Based on the application of ASC 718, *Compensation - Stock Compensation*, expense is recognized over the requisite service period, which ends on the earlier of (1) the date of approval by the Talent,

Compensation and Culture Committee or (2) the date the award holder becomes eligible for retirement (defined as at least 55 years old with least 10 years of service at the Company). As a result, the expense associated with PRSUs granted to retirement-eligible individuals was recorded on the grant date.

A summary of RSU and PRSU activity is as follows:

		RSUs and PRSUs
(in thousands, except weighted-average grant date fair value)	Shares	Weighted-average grant date fair value
Outstanding as of January 31, 2024	3,363	\$ 67.96
Granted	1,146	86.07
Vested	(1,400)	64.17
Forfeited	(227)	70.33
Outstanding as of January 31, 2025	2,882	\$ 76.82

During the fiscal years ended January 31, 2025, 2024 and 2023, the aggregate intrinsic value of RSUs vested was \$118.8 million, \$69.3 million, and \$50.7 million, respectively.

As of January 31, 2025, total unrecorded stock-based compensation expense associated with RSUs was \$147.2 million, which was expected to be recognized over a weighted-average period of 2.0 years.

## Note 10. Stockholders' equity

#### Stock repurchase program

In September 2024, the Company announced that its Board of Directors authorized a common stock repurchase program. Under the program, the Company may purchase up to \$300 million of its common stock, as market conditions warrant. The common stock may be repurchased at prices that the Company deems appropriate and subject to market conditions, applicable law and other factors deemed relevant in the Company's sole discretion. Such repurchases may be effected through open market purchases, privately negotiated transactions or otherwise, including repurchase plans that satisfy the conditions of Rule 10b5-1 under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934. The stock repurchase program does not obligate the Company to repurchase any dollar amount or number of shares of common stock, and the program may be suspended or discontinued at any time.

The following table sets forth the common stock repurchased and subsequently retired during the periods presented:

			Year ended January 31,
		2025	2024
(in thousands)	Shares	Amount	Shares Amount
Common stock repurchases (1)	1,361 \$	122,247	— \$ —

(1) Shares repurchased include unsettled repurchases as of January 31, 2025.

All repurchases were made in open market transactions. The excess of repurchase price over par value was allocated between additional paid-in capital and retained earnings. As of January 31, 2025, \$177.8 million of common stock remained authorized for repurchase under the Company's stock repurchase program.

#### Adequacy of net worth

In February 2006, HealthEquity received designation by the U.S. Department of Treasury to act as a passive nonbank custodian, which allows HealthEquity to hold custodial assets for individual account holders. On July 24, 2017, HealthEquity received designation by the U.S. Department of Treasury to act as both a passive and non-passive non-bank custodian, which allows HealthEquity to hold custodial assets for individual account holders and use discretion to direct investment of such assets held. As a passive and non-passive non-bank custodian according to Treasury Regulations section 1.408-2(e)(5)(ii)(B), the Company must maintain net worth (assets minus liabilities) greater than the sum of 2% of passive custodial funds held at each fiscal year-end and 4% of the non-passive custodial funds held at each fiscal year-end in order to take on additional custodial assets. As of January 31, 2025, the Company's year-end for trust and tax purposes, the net worth of the Company exceeded the required thresholds.

# Note 11. Fair value

Fair value measurements are made at a specific point in time, based on relevant market information. Fair value is defined as the price that would be received to sell an asset or paid to transfer a liability in the principal or most advantageous market for the asset or liability in an orderly transaction between market participants at the measurement date. Accounting standards specify a hierarchy of valuation techniques based on whether the inputs to those valuation techniques are observable or unobservable. Observable inputs reflect data obtained from independent sources, while unobservable inputs reflect the Company's market assumptions. These two types of inputs have created the following fair value hierarchy:

- Level 1—quoted prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities;
- Level 2—inputs, other than the quoted prices in active markets, that are observable either directly or indirectly; and
- Level 3—unobservable inputs based on the Company's own assumptions.

Cash and cash equivalents are considered Level 1 instruments and are valued based on publicly available daily net asset values. The carrying values of cash and cash equivalents approximate fair values due to the short-term nature of these instruments.

The Notes are valued based upon quoted market prices and are considered Level 2 instruments because the markets in which the Notes trade are not considered active markets. As of January 31, 2025, the fair value of the Notes was \$567.0 million.

The Revolving Credit Facility is considered a Level 2 instrument and recorded at book value in the Company's consolidated financial statements. The Revolving Credit Facility reprices frequently due to variable interest rate terms and entails no significant changes in credit risk. As a result, the fair value of the Revolving Credit Facility approximates carrying value.

# Note 12. Employee benefits

The Company has established a 401(k) plan that qualifies as a deferred compensation arrangement under Section 401 of the IRS Code. All non-seasonal team members over the age of 18 are eligible to participate in the plan. The plan provides for Company matching of employee contributions up to 3.5% of eligible earnings. Employer matching contribution expense was \$8.4 million, \$8.7 million and \$8.0 million for the fiscal years ended January 31, 2025, 2024 and 2023, respectively.

The Company is self-insured for medical and dental benefits for all qualifying employees. The medical plan carries a stop-loss policy which will protect from individual claims during the plan year exceeding \$600,000. The Company records estimates of costs of claims incurred based on an analysis of historical data and independent estimates. The Company's liability for self-insured medical claims is included in accrued compensation in its consolidated balance sheet and was \$5.2 million and \$4.7 million as of January 31, 2025 and 2024, respectively.

# Item 9. Changes in and disagreements with accountants on accounting and financial disclosure

None.

# Item 9A. Controls and Procedures

### Evaluation of disclosure controls and procedures

Management, with the participation of the Company's Chief Executive Officer ("CEO") and Chief Financial Officer ("CFO"), has evaluated the effectiveness of the Company's disclosure controls and procedures as of January 31, 2025, the end of the period covered by this Annual Report on Form 10-K. The term "disclosure controls and procedures," as defined in Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e) under the Exchange Act, means controls and other procedures of a company that are designed to provide reasonable assurance that the information required to be disclosed by a company in the reports that it files or submits under the Exchange Act is recorded, processed, summarized and reported, within the time periods specified in the SEC's rules and forms. Disclosure controls and procedures include, without limitation, controls and procedures designed to provide reasonable assurance that the information required to be disclosed by a company in the reports that it files or submits under the Exchange Act is accumulated and communicated to the company's management, including its principal executive and principal financial officers, or persons performing similar functions, as appropriate, to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure. Management recognizes that any controls and procedures, no matter how well designed and operated, can provide only reasonable assurance of achieving their objectives and management necessarily applies its judgment in evaluating the cost-benefit relationship of possible controls and procedures.

Based on such evaluation, our CEO and our CFO have concluded that as of January 31, 2025, the Company's disclosure controls and procedures were effective at the reasonable assurance level.

### Management's report on internal control over financial reporting

Management is responsible for establishing and maintaining adequate internal control over financial reporting, as defined in Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f) of the Exchange Act. The Company's internal control over financial reporting is designed to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles. Because of its inherent limitations, internal control over financial reporting may not prevent or detect misstatements. Also, projections of any evaluation of effectiveness to future periods are subject to the risk that controls may become inadequate because of changes in conditions, or the degree of compliance with the policies or procedures may deteriorate.

Management assessed the effectiveness of the Company's internal control over financial reporting as of January 31, 2025 based on criteria set forth by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission (COSO) in *Internal Control - Integrated Framework (2013)* ("COSO Framework").

Based on that assessment, management has concluded that, as of January 31, 2025, the Company's internal control over financial reporting was effective.

The Company's independent registered public accounting firm, PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP, has audited the effectiveness of the Company's internal control over financial reporting as of January 31, 2025. Its report appears in Part II, Item 8 of this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

### **Changes in Internal Control Over Financial Reporting**

There were no changes in the Company's internal control over financial reporting identified in connection with the evaluation required by Rules 13a-15(d) and 15d-15(d) of the Exchange Act that occurred during the quarter ended January 31, 2025 that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the Company's internal control over financial reporting.

# Item 9B. Other information

#### Rule 10b5-1 plan elections

On December 18, 2024, Michael Fiore, our Chief Commercial Officer, entered into a Rule 10b5-1 trading arrangement (the "Fiore Arrangement"). The Fiore Arrangement provides for the sale, between March 19, 2025 and December 15, 2025, of up to 20,580 aggregate shares of the Company's common stock held by Mr. Fiore. The Fiore Arrangement was entered into during an open insider trading window and is intended to satisfy the affirmative defense of Rule 10b5-1(c) under the Exchange Act.

# Item 9C. Disclosure regarding foreign jurisdictions that prevent inspections

Not applicable.

# PART III.

# Item 10. Directors, executive officers and corporate governance

The information required by this Item 10 of Form 10-K is found in our 2025 Proxy Statement to be filed with the SEC in connection with the solicitation of proxies for the Company's 2025 Annual Meeting of Stockholders is incorporated by reference to our 2025 Proxy Statement will be filed with the SEC within 120 days after the end of the fiscal year to which this report relates.

#### Code of business conduct and ethics

Our board of directors has adopted a Code of Business Conduct and Ethics that applies to all of our team members, officers and directors, including our Chief Executive Officer, Chief Financial Officer, and other executive and senior financial officers. The full text of our Code of Business Conduct and Ethics is posted on our website at www.healthequity.com in the Corporate Governance section of our Investor Relations webpage. We intend to post any amendments to our Code of Business Conduct and Ethics, and any waivers of our Code of Business Conduct and Ethics for directors and executive officers, on the same website.

## Item 11. Executive compensation

The information required by this Item 11 of Form 10-K is incorporated by reference in our 2025 Proxy Statement.

# Item 12. Security ownership of certain beneficial owners and management and related stockholder matters

The information required by this Item 12 of Form 10-K is incorporated by reference in our 2025 Proxy Statement.

# Item 13. Certain relationships and related transactions, and director independence

The information required by this Item 13 of Form 10-K is incorporated by reference in our 2025 Proxy Statement.

# Item 14. Principal accounting fees and services

The information required by this Item 14 of Form 10-K is incorporated by reference in our 2025 Proxy Statement.

# Part IV.

# Item 15. Exhibits, financial statement schedules

### (a) Documents filed as part of this report

#### 

#### (2) Financial statement schedules

All financial statement schedules have been omitted, since the required information is not applicable or is not present in amounts sufficient to require submission of the schedule, or because the information required is included in the consolidated financial statements and notes thereto included in this Form 10-K.

# (3) Exhibits required by Item 601 of Regulation S-K

# Exhibit Index

				Incorpor	ated by reference
Exhibit no.	Description	Form	File No.	Exhibit	Filing Date
3.1	Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation of the Company	8-K	001-36568		July 6, 2018
3.2	Amended and Restated By-laws of the Company	8-K	001-36568	3.1	February 10, 2023
4.1	Description of Securities of the Company	10-K	001-36568	4.1	March 31, 2020
4.2	Form of Common Stock Certificate.	S-1/A	333-196645	4.1	July 16, 2014
4.3	Amended and Restated Registration Rights Agreement, dated August 11, 2011, by and among the Company and certain of its stockholders.	S-1	333-196645	4.2	June 10, 2014
4.4	Indenture, dated as of October 8, 2021, by and among the Company, the guarantors party thereto and Wells Fargo Bank, National Association, as trustee, including the form of 4.500% Senior Notes due 2029	8-K	001-36568	4.1	October 12, 2021
10.1	Form of Indemnification Agreement by and between the Company and its directors and officers.	S-1/A	333-196645	10.1	July 16, 2014
10.2†	HealthEquity, Inc. 2014 Equity Incentive Plan and Form of Award Agreement.	S-1	333-196645	10.2	June 10, 2014
10.3†	HealthEquity, Inc. 2014 Amended and Restated Equity Incentive Plan and Form of Award Agreement.	S-1/A	333-196645	10.3	July 16, 2014
10.4†	Amendment No. 1 to the HealthEquity 2014 Equity Incentive Plan, as amended and restated	8-K	001-36568	10.3	August 30, 2019
10.5†	Restricted Stock Unit Award Agreement	10-Q	001-36568	10.4	December 6, 2018
10.6†	Restricted Stock Award Agreement	10-K	001-36568	10.30	March 28, 2019
10.7†	HealthEquity, Inc. 2024 Equity Incentive Plan	10-Q	001-36568	10.1	September 3, 2024
10.8†	Forms of Award Agreements under the HealthEquity, Inc. 2024 Equity Incentive Plan	10-Q	001-36568	10.2	September 3, 2024
10.9†	HealthEquity, Inc. Section 409A Specified Employee Policy.	S-1	333-196645		June 10, 2014
10.10†	Employment Agreement, dated June 10, 2014, by and between the Company and Stephen D. Neeleman, M.D.	S-1	333-196645	10.25	June 10, 2014
10.11†	Employment Agreement, dated January 19, 2022, by and between the Company and Elimelech Rosner	10-K	001-36568	10.18	March 30, 2023
10.12†	Employment Agreement, dated June 13, 2023, between James M. Lucania and the Company	8-K	001-36568	10.1	June 14, 2023
10.13†	Employment Agreement, dated November 11, 2024, between Scott R. Cutler and the Company	8-K	001-36568	10.1	November 12, 2024
10.14†	Letter Agreement, dated November 11, 2024, between Jon Kessler and the Company	8-K	001-36568	10.1	November 12, 2024
10.15†+	Employment Agreement, dated January, 17, 2024 between Michael Fiore and the Company				
10.16†+	Employment Agreement, dated December 21, 2023 between Selim Aissi and the Company				
10.17†+	Employment Agreement dated February 3, 2016 between Delano W. Ladd and the Company				
10.18	Lease Agreement, dated May 15, 2015, by and between the Registrant and BG Scenic Point Office 2, L.C.	10-Q	001-36568	10.1	June 11, 2015
10.19	Amended and Restated Lease Agreement, dated May 15, 2015, by and between the Registrant and BG Scenic Point Office 1, L.C.	10-Q	001-36568	10.2	June 11, 2015
10.13	First Amendment to Lease Agreement, dated November 3,	10-0	001-36568	10 1	December 8,
	2015, by and between the Company and the Landlord.			10.1	2016

Incorporated by reference

				Incorporated by reference	
Exhibit no.	Description	Form	File No.	Fxhibit	Filing Date
10.21	First Amendment to Amended and Restated Lease Agreement, dated June 1, 2016, by and between the Company and the Landlord.		001-36568		June 8, 2017
10.22	Second Amendment to Lease Agreement, dated September 16, 2016, by and between the Company and the Landlord.	10-Q	001-36568	10.2	December 8, 2016
10.23	Second Amendment to Amended and Restated Lease Agreement, dated May 31, 2017, by and between the Company and the Landlord.	10-Q	001-36568	10.2	June 8, 2017
10.24	Third Amendment to Lease Agreement, dated September 26, 2018, by and between the Company and the Landlord	10-K	001-36568	10.31	March 28, 2019
10.25	Lease Agreement, dated September 27, 2018, by and between the Company and the Landlord	10-Q	001-36568	10.1	December 6, 2018
10.26	Third Amendment to Amended and Restated Lease Agreement, dated September 27, 2018, by and between the Company and the Landlord	10-Q	001-36568	10.2	December 6, 2018
10.27	Fourth Amendment to Lease Agreement, dated September 27, 2018, by and between the Company and the Landlord	10-Q	001-36568	10.3	December 6, 2018
10.28	Credit Agreement, dated as of August 23, 2024, by and among the Company, as borrower, each lender from time to time party thereto, JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as administrative agent and the Swing Line Lender (as defined therein), and each L/C Issuer (as defined therein) party thereto	10-Q	001-36568	10.1	December 9, 2024
10.20	Non-Employee Director Compensation Policy	10 K	001-36568	10 30	March 30, 2023
10.30+	Settlement Agreement and Release by and between WageWorks, Inc., HealthEquity, Inc., and Union Mesa 1, LLC, dated November 27, 2024	10-10	001-00000	10.50	March 30, 2023
19+	Insider Trading Policy				
21.1+	List of Subsidiaries				
23.1+	Consent of PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP, Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm.				
24.1+	Power of Attorney (included in the signature page to this Annual Report).				
31.1+	Certification of the Principal Executive Officer Pursuant to Exchange Act Rules 13a-14(a) and 15d-14(a), as adopted pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002				
31.2+	Certification of the Principal Financial Officer Pursuant to Exchange Act Rules 13a-14(a) and 15d-14(a), as adopted pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002				
32.1*#	Certification of the Principal Executive Officer Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002				
32.2*#	Certification of the Principal Financial Officer Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002				
97	Clawback Policy				
101.INS††	XBRL Instance document				
101.SCH††	XBRL Taxonomy schema linkbase document				
101.CAL††	XBRL Taxonomy calculation linkbase document				
101.DEF††	XBRL Taxonomy definition linkbase document				
101.LAB††	XBRL Taxonomy labels linkbase document				
101.PRE††	XBRL Taxonomy presentation linkbase document				
104	The cover page from the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended January 31, 2025, formatted in Inline XBRL.				

- + Filed herewith
- \* Furnished herewith
- # These certifications are not deemed filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission and are not to be incorporated by reference in any filing the registrant makes under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, irrespective of any general incorporation language in any filings.
- † Indicates management contract or compensatory plan.
- †† In accordance with Rule 406T of Regulation S-T, the information in these exhibits is furnished and deemed not filed or part of a registration statement or prospectus for purposes of sections 11 or 12 of the Securities Act of 1933, is deemed not filed for purposes of Section 18 of the Exchange Act of 1934, and otherwise is not subject to liability under these sections.
- \*\* Schedules and exhibits have been omitted pursuant to Item 601(b)(2) of Regulation S-K. HealthEquity hereby undertakes to furnish supplementally copies of any of the omitted schedules upon request by the SEC.

#### Item 16. Form 10-K Summary

None.

# Signatures

Pursuant to the requirements of Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this Annual Report on Form 10-K to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized in the City of Draper, State of Utah on this 18<sup>th</sup> day of March, 2025.

Date: March 18, 2025

#### HEALTHEQUITY, INC.

By:	/s/ Scott Cutler
Name:	Scott Cutler
Title:	President and Chief Executive Officer

#### Power of attorney

KNOW ALL PERSONS BY THESE PRESENT, that each person whose signature appears below hereby constitutes and appoints Scott Cutler and James Lucania, and each of them acting individually, as his or her true and lawful attorneys-in-fact and agents, with full power of each to act alone, with full powers of substitution and resubstitution, for him or her and in his or her name, place and stead, in any and all capacities, to sign any and all amendments to this Annual Report on Form 10-K with all exhibits thereto and all documents in connection therewith, with the Securities and Exchange Commission, granting unto said attorneys-in-fact and agents, with full power of each to act alone, full power and authority to do and perform each and every act and thing requisite and necessary to be done in connection therewith, as fully for all intents and purposes as he or she might or could do in person, hereby ratifying and confirming all that said attorneys-in-fact and agents, or his or her or their substitutes, may lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue hereof.

Date: March 18, 2025	By:	/s/ Robert Selander
	Name:	Robert Selander
	Title:	Chairman of the Board, Director
Date: March 18, 2025	By:	/s/ Scott Cutler
	Name:	Scott Cutler
	Title:	President and Chief Executive Officer (Principal Executive Officer), Director
Date: March 18, 2025	By:	/s/ James Lucania
	Name:	James Lucania
	Title:	Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial and Accounting Officer)
Date: March 18, 2025	By:	/s/ Paul Black
	Name:	Paul Black
	Title:	Director
Date: March 18, 2025	By:	/s/ Adrian Dillon
	Name:	Adrian Dillon
	Title:	Director
Date: March 18, 2025	By:	/s/ Evelyn Dilsaver
	Name:	Evelyn Dilsaver
	Title:	Director
Date: March 18, 2025	By:	/s/ Jon Kessler
	Name:	Jon Kessler
	Title:	Director
Date: March 18, 2025	By:	/s/ Debra McCowan
	Name:	Debra McCowan
	Title:	Director
Date: March 18, 2025	By:	/s/ Rajesh Natarajan
	Name:	Rajesh Natarajan
	Title:	Director
Date: March 18, 2025	By:	/s/ Stephen Neeleman
	Name:	Stephen Neeleman, M.D.
	Title:	Vice Chairman and Director
Date: March 18, 2025	By:	/s/ Stuart Parker
	Name:	Stuart Parker
	Title:	Director
Date: March 18, 2025	By:	/s/ Gayle Wellborn

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, this Annual Report on Form 10-K has been signed below by the following persons on behalf of the registrant and in the capacities and on the dates indicated.

Name: Title: Gayle Wellborn Director

# **One partner. Total Solution.**

HealthEquity and its subsidiaries administer Health Savings Accounts (HSAs) and various other consumerdirected benefits for over 17 million accounts, working in close partnership with employers, benefits advisors, and health and retirement plan providers who share our unwavering commitment to save and improve lives by empowering healthcare consumers. Through cutting-edge solutions, innovation, and relentless focus, we aim to achieve our mission of saving and improving lives by empowering healthcare consumers. Learn more about our "Purple service" and approach at <u>www.healthequity.com</u>.

# **Board of Directors**

Robert Selander Chairman of the Board of Directors

Scott Cutler President, Chief Executive Officer and Director

Stephen Neeleman, M.D. Founder and Vice Chairman

Adrian Dillon Director

Evelyn Dilsaver Director

Debra McCowan Director

Rajesh Natarajan Director

Stuart Parker Director

Gayle Wellborn Director

# Discover more at HealthEquity.com/about

# Management

Scott Cutler President, Chief Executive Officer and Director

Stephen Neeleman, M.D. Founder and Vice Chairman

Brad Bennion Executive Vice President of Corporate Development and Strategy

Michael Fiore Executive Vice President and Chief Commercial Officer

Cheryl King Executive Vice President and Chief People Officer

**Del Ladd** Executive Vice President, General Counsel

James Lucania Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer

Eli Rosner Executive Vice President and Chief Technology Officer

Sunil Seshadri Executive Vice President and Chief Security Officer

# **Corporate Information**

#### Forward-looking statements

Any forward-looking statements about HealthEquity outlook and prospects contained in this annual report are subject to risks and uncertainties, as described in materials filed with the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission from time to time, including the 'Risk Factors' section of our annual report on form 10-K for the fiscal year ended January 31, 2025.

#### Stock exchange listing

Common stock listed and traded on: The NASDAQ stock market under symbol "HQY"

# Transfer agent and registrar for common stock

American Stock Transfer & Trust Company, LLC 6201 15th Avenue Brooklyn, NY 11219

#### Auditor

PricewatershouseCoopers, LLP 300 Madison Avenue New York, NY 10017

#### Investor relations

Contact HealthEquity investor relations by calling Richard Putnam at 801-727-1000. We make earnings releases available online on the internet on the day that results are released to the news media. HealthEquity releases and a variety of shareholders information can be found at the company's website: ir.healthequity.com.

# Health**Equity**

15 W. Scenic Pointe Drive, Suite 100 Draper, UT 84020 Info@healthequity.com Healthequity.com